

# istanbul tip dergisi

#### VOLUME 23 • ISSUE 4 • November 2022

# **Original Articles**

Prevalence of Asymptomatic High BP Kılıçaslan and Arslan. Aksaray, İzmir, Turkey

Intratumoral Budding in Breast Cancer Öztürk et al. Rize, Kocaeli, İstanbul, Turkey

Unusual Histopathological Findings of Appendicitis Erhan et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Serum Adiponectin in Diabetic Retinopathy Margunato et al. Tekirdağ, İstanbul, Giresun, Turkey

Transulnar Pin in Distal Radius Pinning Ekinci and Karaytuğ, İstanbul, Turkey

Single-Center Experience of CMRI Özden et al. İstanbul, Denizli, Turkey

TTCR as a Predictor in mCRPC Gültürk et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Basic Life Support Training Beștemir et al. İstanbul, Ankara, Turkey Sensitive Skin in Turkey Manav and Göre Karaali. İstanbul, Tekirdağ, Turkey

ADC Histogram Analysis of Parotid Gland Masses Karagöz et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Silicone Breast Implant/Tissue Expander Applications Altinel et al. İstanbul, Turkey

BUN/Albumin Ratio in COVID-19 Pneumonia Efgan et al. İzmir, Turkey

Relationship of Anti-thrombotic Use and COVID-19 Course? Önür et al. İstanbul, Turkey

Systemic Corticosteroid for Toxic Optic Neuropathy Sultan et al. İstanbul, Şanlıurfa, Turkey

PTSD in Healthcareworkers During COVID-19 Pandemic Kalaycı et al. İstanbul, Turkey



#### Owned by on behalf of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Mehmet TOPTAŞ

#### **Executive Editor**

Feray AKBAŞ

#### **Editor in Chief**

#### Feray AKBAŞ

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Associate Editors**

#### Turgut KARABAĞ

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Serkan SARI

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özgür DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Ali ÇETİN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynecology, Division of Perinatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



Galenos Publishing House Owner and Publisher Derva Mor Erkan Mor **Publication Coordinator Burak Sever** Web Coordinators Turgay Akpinar Fuat Hocalar **Graphics** Department Ayda Alaca Çiğdem Birinci Gülay Saday Gülşah Özgül **Finance Coordinator** Sevinç Çakmak Emre Kurtulmuş

Project Coordinators Aysel Balta Gamze Aksoy Gülay Akın Hatice Sever Melike Eren Özlem Çelik Çekil Pınar Akpınar Rabia Palazoğlu Sümeyye Karadağ Research&Development Nihan Karamanlı Digital Marketing Specialist Ümit Topluoğlu

#### Seda TURAL ÖNÜR

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Owner

#### Mehmet TOPTAŞ

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Publishing Manager**

#### Esra KARABAL ARDA

Specialist of Traditional and Complementary, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Publisher Contact Address: Molla Gürani Mah. Kaçamak Sk. No: 21/1 34093 İstanbul, Turkey

Phone: +90 (212) 621 99 25 Fax: +90 (212) 621 99 27 E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr/yayin@galenos.com.tr Web: www.galenos.com.tr

Publisher Certificate Number: 14521

Publication Date: November 2022 ISSN: 2619-9793 E-ISSN: 2148-094X International periodical journal published three times in a year.

A-I



# **Emergency Medicine**

#### Özgür DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özlem DİKME

Department of Emergency Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Family Medicine**

#### Zuhal AYDAN SAĞLAM

Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Yalçın HACIOĞLU

Department of Family Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Anesthesiology and Reanimation

#### Mehmet TOPTAŞ

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Kazım KARAASLAN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Bezmialem Vakif University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Murat HALİLOĞLU

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Marmara University of Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Ali Fuat ERDEM

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Sakarya, Turkey

#### Oktay DEMİRKIRAN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Veysel ERDEN

Department of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Antonio M. ESQUINAS

Intensive Care Unit and Non Invasive Ventilatory Unit, Hospital Morales Meseguer, Murcia, Spain

#### Neurosurgery

#### Nuriye Güzin ÖZDEMİR

Department of Neurosurgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Okan TÜRK

Department of Neurosurgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Pediatrics**

#### Özben CEYLAN

Department of Pediatrics, Pediatric Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Murat ELEVLİ

Department of Pediatrics, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Öner ÖZDEMİR

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Allergy and Immunology, Sakarya University Faculty of Medicine, Sakarya, Turkey

#### Kenan BARUT

Department of Pediatrics, Division of Pediatric Rheumatology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hande KIZILOCAK

Department of Pediatrics, Children's Hospital Los Angeles Research Scientist, Los Angeles, United States of America

#### **Pediatric Surgery**

#### Ali İhsan DOKUCU

Department of Pediatric Surgery, Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşçıoğlu City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Yunus SÖYLET

Department of Pediatric Surgery, Division of Urology, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey



# Pediatric Cardiovascular Surgery

#### Ali Can HATEMİ

Department of Pediatric Cardiovascular Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Dermatology

#### Ayşe Esra KOKU AKSU

Department of Dermatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Salih GÜREL

Department of Dermatology, İstanbul Medeniyet University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology

#### Nagehan Didem SARI

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mustafa YILDIRIM

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Naim MAHROUM

Department of Infectious Diseases and Clinical Microbiology, Tel Aviv University Faculty of Medicine, Tel Aviv, İsrail

#### **Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation**

#### Ebru AYTEKİN

Department of Physical Medicine and Rehabilitation, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Nalan ÇAPAN

Department of Physical Therapy and Rehabilitation, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **General Surgery**

#### Serkan SARI

Department of General Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mert Mahzuni SEVİNÇ

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Ufuk Oğuz İDİZ

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hasan ÖKMEN

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Gürhan ÇELİK

Department of General Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Chest Diseases**

#### Erdoğan ÇETİNKAYA

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Seda TURAL ÖNÜR

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey

#### Sedat ALTIN

Department of Chest Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Chest Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Alexandru CORLATEANU

Department of Chest Diseases, State University of Medicine and Pharmacy, Moldova

#### **Chest Surgery**

#### Kemal KARAPINAR

Department of Chest Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Yedikule Pulmonary Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Turkey



#### Levent CANSEVER

Department of Chest Surgery, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Chest Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Eye Diseases**

#### Özen AYRANCI

Department of Eye Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Yusuf YILDIRIM

Department of Ophthalmology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Beyoğlu Eye Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Public Health**

#### Elif ALTUNDAŞ HATMAN

Department of Public Health, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Sibel SAKARYA

Department of Public Health, Koç University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Aleksandar VISNJIC

Department of Public Health, Division of Health Management, University of Nis Faculty of Medicine, Nis, Serbia

#### **Internal Medicine**

#### Feray AKBAŞ

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Hanife USTA ATMACA

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Emin PİŞKİNPAŞA

Department of Internal Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Füsun ERDENEN

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Immunology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Savaş ÖZTÜRK

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Nephrology, İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Dragan MİCİC

Department of Internal Medicine, Division of Endocrinology, University of Belgrade, Belgrade, Serbia

#### **Obstetrics and Gynaecology**

#### Ali ÇETİN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, Division of Perinatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Aşkın DOĞAN

Department of Gynecology, Gynecologic Oncology, Perinatal Medicine, Agaplesion Allgemeines Krankenhaus Hagen, Training and Research Hospital from Ruhr University Bochum, Germany

#### Emre Sinan GÜNGÖR

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Gülşah İLHAN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Işık KABAN

Department of Obstetrics and Gynaecology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Cardiovascular Surgery**

#### **Oruç Alper ONK**

Department of Cardiovascular Surgery, Erzincan Binali Yildirim University Faculty of Medicine, Erzincan, Turkey

#### Cardiology

#### Turgut KARABAĞ

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, istanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Mustafa CAN

Department of Cardiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Matteo CAMELİ

Department of Medical Biotechnologies, Division of Cardiology, University of Siena, Siena, İtaly



#### Otorhinolaryngology

#### Özgür YİĞİT

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Reșit Murat AÇIKALIN**

Department of Otorhinolaryngology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Haseki Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Neurology

#### Ufuk Emre TOPRAK

Department of Neurology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Şenay AYDIN

Department of Neurology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Nuclear Medicine**

#### Tevfik Fikret ÇERMİK

Department of Nuclear Medicine, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Orthopedics and Traumatology**

#### Yusuf ÖZTÜRKMEN

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Yunus ATICI

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mehmet Fatih KORKMAZ

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, Medeniyet University Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Esra ÇİRCI ÖZYÜREK

Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery

#### Oğuz ÇETİNKALE

Department of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey

#### **Psychiatry**

#### Mihriban DALKIRAN

Department of Psychiatry, Haydarpaşa Numune Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Radiation Oncology**

#### Özlem MERMUT

Department of Radiation Oncology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Radiology

#### Abdullah Soydan MAHMUTOĞLU

Department of Radiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Özgür KILIÇKESMEZ

Department of Radiology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Başakşehir Çam and Sakura City Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Medical Biochemistry**

#### Berrin BELÇİK İNAL

Department of Medical Biochemistry, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

# **Medical Pathology**

#### Halide Nur ÜRER

Department of Medical Pathology, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Urology

#### Ali İhsan TAŞÇI

Department of Urology, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey

#### Mahmut Gökhan TOKTAŞ

Department of Urology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey Hikmet KÖSEOĞLU

Department of Urology, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Turkey



#### AIMS AND SCOPE

Istanbul Medical Journal is the scientific, peer reviewed, open access publication of Istanbul Training and Research Hospital. The journal is published four times in a year; on February, May, August and November. The publication language of the journal is English.

The istanbul Medical Journal is indexed in Web of Science-Emerging Sources Citation Index, EBSCO, Gale, Index Copernicus, TUBITAK ULAKBIM TR Index, ProQuest, Türk Atif Dizini, Türk Medline, DOAJ, Ardi, Hinari, Goali, Oare, CAB International (CABI) and J-GATE.

Processing and publication are free of charge with the journal. No fees are requested from the authors at any point throughout the evaluation and publication process.

All manuscripts must be submitted via the online submission system, which is available at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

The journal guidelines, technical information, and the required forms are available on the journal's web page.

All expenses of the journal are covered by the İstanbul Training and Research Hospital. Potential advertisers should contact the Editorial Office.

The journal does not publish advertisement.

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in the journal reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the istanbul Training and Research Hospital, editors, editorial board, and/ or publisher; the editors, editorial board, and publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials.

All published content is available online, free of charge at www. istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

Istanbul Training and Research Hospital holds the international copyright of all the content published in the journal.

#### **Open Access Policy**

This journal provides immediate open access to its content on the principle that making research freely available to the public supports a greater global exchange of knowledge.

Open Access Policy is based on the rules of the Budapest Open Access Initiative (BOAI) http://www.budapestopenaccessinitiative.org/. By "open access" to peer-reviewed research literature, we mean its free availability on the public internet, permitting any users to read, download, copy, distribute, print, search, or link to the full texts of these articles, crawl them for indexing, pass them as data to software, or use them for any other lawful purpose, without financial, legal, or technical barriers other than those inseparable from gaining access to the internet itself. The only constraint on reproduction and distribution, and the only role for copyright in this domain, should be to give authors control over the integrity of their work and the right to be properly acknowledged and cited.

This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 (CC BY-NC-ND) International License.

CC BY-NC-ND: This license allows reusers to copy and distribute the material in any medium or format in unadapted form only, for noncommercial purposes only, and only so long as attribution is given to the creator.

CC BY-NC-ND includes the following elements:

BY - Credit must be given to the creator

NC – Only noncommercial uses of the work are permitted

ND - No derivatives or adaptations of the work are permitted

#### Editor in Chief: Feray Akbaş

Address: Clinic of Internal Diseases, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital, Istanbul, Türkiye

E-mail: atlibatur@yahoo.com

Publisher: Galenos Publishing House

Address: Molla Gürani Mahallesi Kaçamak Sokak No: 21/A 34093 Fındıkzade - İstanbul

Phone: +90 (212) 621 99 25

Fax: +90 (212) 621 99 27

E-mail: info@galenos.com.tr





The editorial and publication processes of the journal are shaped in accordance with the guidelines of the International Council of Medical Journal Editors (ICMJE), the World Association of Medical Editors (WAME), the Council of Science Editors (CSE), the Committee on Publication Ethics (COPE), the European Association of Science Editors (EASE), and National Information Standards Organization (NISO). The journal conforms to the Principles of Transparency and Best Practice in Scholarly Publishing (doaj.org/bestpractice). Originality, high scientific quality, and citation potential are the most important criteria for a manuscript to be accepted for publication. Manuscripts submitted for evaluation should not have been previously presented or already published in an electronic or printed medium. The journal should be informed of manuscripts that have been submitted to another journal for evaluation and rejected for publication. The submission of previous reviewer reports will expedite the evaluation process. Manuscripts that have been presented in a meeting should be submitted with detailed information on the organization, including the name, date, and location of the organization. Manuscripts submitted to istanbul Medical Journal will go through a doubleblind peer-review process. Each submission will be reviewed by at least two external, independent peer reviewers who are experts in their fields in order to ensure an unbiased evaluation process. The editorial board will invite an external and independent editor to manage the evaluation processes of manuscripts submitted by editors or by the editorial board members of the journal. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all submissions.

An approval of research protocols by the Ethics Committee in accordance with international agreements (World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki "Ethical Principles for Medical Research Involving Human Subjects," amended in October 20, www.wma.net) is required for experimental, clinical, and drug studies and for some case reports. If required, ethics committee reports or an equivalent official document will be requested from the authors. For manuscripts concerning experimental research on humans, a statement should be included that shows that written informed consent of patients and volunteers was obtained following a detailed explanation of the procedures that they may undergo. For studies carried out on animals, the measures taken to prevent pain and suffering of the animals should be stated clearly. In experimental animal studies, the authors should indicate that the procedures followed were in accordance with animal rights as per the Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals http://oacu.od.nih.gov/regs/guide/guide.pdf and they should obtain animal ethics committee approval. Information on patient consent, the name of the ethics committee, and the ethics committee approval number should also be stated in the Materials and Methods section of the manuscript. It is the authors' responsibility to carefully protect the patients' anonymity. For photographs that may reveal the identity of the patients, signed releases of the patient or of their legal representative should be enclosed.

All submissions are screened by a similarity detection software (iThenticate by CrossCheck).

In the event of alleged or suspected research misconduct, e.g., plagiarism, citation manipulation, and data falsification/fabrication, the Editorial Board will follow and act in accordance with COPE guidelines.

Each individual listed as an author should fulfill the authorship criteria recommended by the International Committee of Medical Journal Editors

(ICMJE - www.icmje.org). The ICMJE recommends that authorship be based on the following 4 criteria:

1. Substantial contributions to the conception or design of the work; or the acquisition, analysis, or interpretation of data for the work; AND

2. Drafting the work or revising it critically for important intellectual content; AND

3. Final approval of the version to be published; AND

4. Agreement to be accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

In addition to being accountable for the parts of the work he/she has done, an author should be able to identify which co-authors are responsible for specific other parts of the work. In addition, authors should have confidence in the integrity of the contributions of their co-authors.

All those designated as authors should meet all four criteria for authorship, and all who meet the four criteria should be identified as authors. Those who do not meet all four criteria should be acknowledged in the title page of the manuscript.

istanbul Medical Journal requires corresponding authors to submit a signed and scanned version of the authorship contribution form (available for download through www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org) during the initial submission process in order to act appropriately on authorship rights and to prevent ghost or honorary authorship. If the editorial board suspects a case of "gift authorship," the submission will be rejected without further review. As part of the submission of the manuscript, the corresponding author should also send a short statement declaring that he/she accepts to undertake all the responsibility for authorship during the submission and review stages of the manuscript.

istanbul Medical Journal requires and encourages the authors and the individuals involved in the evaluation process of submitted manuscripts to disclose any existing or potential conflicts of interests, including financial, consultant, and institutional, that might lead to potential bias or a conflict of interest. Any financial grants or other support received for a submitted study from individuals or institutions should be disclosed to the Editorial Board. To disclose a potential conflict of interest, the ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form should be filled in and submitted by all contributing authors. Cases of a potential conflict of interest of the editors, authors, or reviewers are resolved by the journal's Editorial Board within the scope of COPE and ICMJE guidelines.

The Editorial Board of the journal handles all appeal and complaint cases within the scope of COPE guidelines. In such cases, authors should get in



direct contact with the editorial office regarding their appeals and complaints. When needed, an ombudsperson may be assigned to resolve cases that cannot be resolved internally. The Editor in Chief is the final authority in the decision-making process for all appeals and complaints.

When submitting a manuscript to İstanbul Medical Journal, authors accept to assign the copyright of their manuscript to İstanbul Training and Research Hospital. If rejected for publication, the copyright of the manuscript will be assigned back to the authors. İstanbul Medical Journal requires each submission to be accompanied by a Copyright Transfer Form (available for download at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org). When using previously published content, including figures, tables, or any other material in both print and electronic formats, authors must obtain permission from the copyright holder. Legal, financial and criminal liabilities in this regard belong to the author(s).

Statements or opinions expressed in the manuscripts published in İstanbul Medical Journal reflect the views of the author(s) and not the opinions of the editors, the editorial board, or the publisher; the editors, the editorial board, and the publisher disclaim any responsibility or liability for such materials. The final responsibility in regard to the published content rests with the authors.

#### **MANUSCRIPT PREPARATION**

The manuscripts should be prepared in accordance with ICMJE-Recommendations for the Conduct, Reporting, Editing, and Publication of Scholarly Work in Medical Journals (updated in December 2016 - http://www. icmje.org/icmje-recommendations.pdf). Authors are required to prepare manuscripts in accordance with the CONSORT guidelines for randomized research studies, STROBE guidelines for observational original research studies, STARD guidelines for studies on diagnostic accuracy, PRISMA guidelines for systematic reviews and meta-analysis, ARRIVE guidelines for experimental animal studies, and TREND guidelines for non-randomized public behavior.

Manuscripts can only be submitted through the journal's online manuscript submission and evaluation system, available at www.istanbulmedicaljournal. org. Manuscripts submitted via any other medium will not be evaluated.

Manuscripts submitted to the journal will first go through a technical evaluation process where the editorial office staff will ensure that the manuscript has been prepared and submitted in accordance with the journal's guidelines. Submissions that do not conform to the journal's guidelines will be returned to the submitting author with technical correction requests.

#### Authors are required to submit the following:

- Copyright Transfer Form,
- Author Contributions Form, and

• ICMJE Potential Conflict of Interest Disclosure Form (should be filled in by all contributing authors) during the initial submission. These forms are available for download at www.istanbulmedicaljournal.org.

Preparation of the Manuscript

**Title page:** A separate title page should be submitted with all submissions and this page should include:

• The full title of the manuscript as well as a short title (running head) of no more than 50 characters,

- Name(s), affiliations, and highest academic degree(s) of the author(s),
- Grant information and detailed information on the other sources of support,
- Name, address, telephone (including the mobile phone number) and fax numbers, and email address of the corresponding author,
- Acknowledgment of the individuals who contributed to the preparation of the manuscript but who do not fulfill the authorship criteria.

Abstract: An abstract should be submitted with all submissions except for Letters to the Editor in English.

Keywords: Each submission must be accompanied by a minimum of three to a maximum of six keywords for subject indexing at the end of the abstract. The keywords should be listed in full without abbreviations. The keywords should be selected from the National Library of Medicine, Medical Subject Headings database (https://www.nlm.nih.gov/mesh/MBrowser.html).

#### Manuscript Types

Original Articles: This is the most important type of article since it provides new information based on original research. The main text of original articles should be structured with Introduction, Methods, Results, Discussion, and Conclusion subheadings. Please check Table 1 for the limitations for Original Articles.

Statistical analysis to support conclusions is usually necessary. Statistical analyses must be conducted in accordance with international statistical reporting standards (Altman DG, Gore SM, Gardner MJ, Pocock SJ. Statistical guidelines for contributors to medical journals. Br Med J 1983: 7; 1489-93). Information on statistical analyses should be provided with a separate subheading under the Materials and Methods section and the statistical software that was used during the process must be specified.

Units should be prepared in accordance with the International System of Units (SI).

**Editorial Comments:** Editorial comments aim to provide a brief critical commentary by reviewers with expertise or with high reputation in the topic of the research article published in the journal. Authors are selected and invited by the journal to provide such comments. Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media are not included.

Invited Review Articles: Reviews prepared by the invited authors who have extensive knowledge on a particular field and whose scientific background has been translated into a high volume of publications with a high citation potential are welcomed. Reviews should describe, discuss, and evaluate the current level of knowledge of a topic in clinical practice and should guide future studies. The main text should contain Introduction, Clinical and Research Consequences, and Conclusion sections. Please check Table 1 for the limitations for Review Articles.

Letters to the Editor: This type of manuscript discusses important parts, overlooked aspects, or lacking parts of a previously published article. Articles on subjects within the scope of the journal that might attract the readers' attention, particularly educative cases, may also be submitted in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Readers can also present their comments on



the published manuscripts in the form of a "Letter to the Editor." Abstract, Keywords, and Tables, Figures, Images, and other media should not be included. The text should be unstructured. The manuscript that is being commented on must be properly cited within this manuscript.

Table 1. Limitations for each manuscript type								
Type of manuscript	Word limit	Abstract word limit	Reference limit	Table limit	Figure limit			
Original Article	3500	250 (Structured)	30	6	7 or tatal of 15 images			
Review Article	5000	250	50	6	10 or total of 20 images			
Letter to the Editor	500	No abstract	5	No tables	No media			

#### Tables

Tables should be included in the main document, presented after the reference list, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text. A descriptive title must be placed above the tables. Abbreviations used in the tables should be defined below the tables by footnotes (even if they are defined within the main text). Tables should be created using the "insert table" command of the word processing software and they should be arranged clearly to provide easy reading. Data presented in the tables should not be a repetition of the data presented within the main text but should be supporting the main text.

#### **Figures and Figure Legends**

Figures, graphics, and photographs should be submitted as separate files (in TIFF or JPEG format) through the submission system. The files should not be embedded in a Word document or the main document. When there are figure subunits, the subunits should not be merged to form a single image. Each subunit should be submitted separately through the submission system. Images should not be labeled (a, b, c, etc.) to indicate figure subunits. Thick and thin arrows, arrowheads, stars, asterisks, and similar marks can be used on the images to support figure legends. Like the rest of the submission, the figures too should be blind. Any information within the images that may indicate an individual or institution should be 300 DPI. To prevent delays in the evaluation process, all submitted figures should be clear in resolution and large in size (minimum dimensions:  $100 \times 100$  mm). Figure legends should be listed at the end of the main document.

All acronyms and abbreviations used in the manuscript should be defined at first use, both in the abstract and in the main text. The abbreviation should be provided in parentheses following the definition.

When a drug, product, hardware, or software program is mentioned within the main text, product information, including the name of the product, the producer of the product, and city and the country of the company (including the state if in USA), should be provided in parentheses in the following format: "Discovery St PET/CT scanner (General Electric, Milwaukee, WI, USA)" All references, tables, and figures should be referred to within the main text, and they should be numbered consecutively in the order they are referred to within the main text.

Limitations, drawbacks, and the shortcomings of original articles should be mentioned in the Discussion section before the conclusion paragraph.

#### References

While citing publications, preference should be given to the latest, most up-to-date publications. If an ahead-of-print publication is cited, the DOI number should be provided. Authors are responsible for the accuracy of references. Journal titles should be abbreviated in accordance with the journal abbreviations in Index Medicus/ MEDLINE/PubMed. When there are six or fewer authors, all authors should be listed. If there are seven or more authors, the first six authors should be listed followed by "et al." In the main text of the manuscript, references should be cited using Arabic numbers in parentheses. The reference styles for different types of publications are presented in the following examples. The references should be included to the main text.

**Journal Article:** Rankovic A, Rancic N, Jovanovic M, Ivanović M, Gajović O, Lazić Z, et al. Impact of imaging diagnostics on the budget – Are we spending too much? Vojnosanit Pregl 2013; 70: 709-11.

**Book Section:** Suh KN, Keystone JS. Malaria and babesiosis. Gorbach SL, Barlett JG, Blacklow NR, editors. Infectious Diseases. Philadelphia: Lippincott Williams; 2004.p.2290-308.

**Books with a Single Author:** Sweetman SC. Martindale the Complete Drug Reference. 34th ed. London: Pharmaceutical Press; 2005.

**Editor(s) as Author:** Huizing EH, de Groot JAM, editors. Functional reconstructive nasal surgery. Stuttgart-New York: Thieme; 2003.

**Conference Proceedings:** Bengisson S. Sothemin BG. Enforcement of data protection, privacy and security in medical informatics. In: Lun KC, Degoulet P, Piemme TE, Rienhoff O, editors. MEDINFO 92. Proceedings of the 7th World Congress on Medical Informatics; 1992 Sept 6-10; Geneva, Switzerland. Amsterdam: North-Holland; 1992. pp.1561-5.

**Scientific or Technical Report:** Cusick M, Chew EY, Hoogwerf B, Agrón E, Wu L, Lindley A, et al. Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Research Group. Risk factors for renal replacement therapy in the Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study (ETDRS), Early Treatment Diabetic Retinopathy Study Kidney Int: 2004. Report No: 26.

**Thesis:** Yılmaz B. Ankara Üniversitesindeki Öğrencilerin Beslenme Durumları, Fiziksel Aktiviteleri ve Beden Kitle İndeksleri Kan Lipidleri Arasındaki Ilişkiler. H.Ü. Sağlık Bilimleri Enstitüsü, Doktora Tezi. 2007.

Manuscripts Accepted for Publication, Not Published Yet: Slots J. The microflora of black stain on human primary teeth. Scand J Dent Res. 1974. Epub Ahead of Print Articles: Cai L, Yeh BM, Westphalen AC, Roberts JP, Wang ZJ. Adult living donor liver imaging. Diagn Interv Radiol. 2016 Feb 24. doi: 10.5152/dir.2016.15323. [Epub ahead of print].



Manuscripts Published in Electronic Format: Morse SS. Factors in the emergence of infectious diseases. Emerg Infect Dis (serial online) 1995 Jan-Mar (cited 1996 June 5): 1(1): (24 screens). Available from: URL: http://www.cdc.gov/ncidodIEID/cid.htm.

#### REVISIONS

When submitting a revised version of a paper, the author must submit a detailed "Response to the reviewers" that states point by point how each issue raised by the reviewers has been covered and where it can be found (each reviewer's comment, followed by the author's reply and line numbers where the changes have been made) as well as an annotated copy of the main document. Revised manuscripts must be submitted within 30 days from the date of the decision letter. If the revised version of the manuscript is not submitted within the allocated time, the revision option may be canceled. If the submitting author(s) believe that additional time is required, they should request this extension before the initial 30-day period is over.

Accepted manuscripts are copy-edited for grammar, punctuation, and format.

Once the publication process of a manuscript is completed, it is published online on the journal's webpage as an ahead-of-print publication before it is included in its scheduled issue. A PDF proof of the accepted manuscript is sent to the corresponding author and their publication approval is requested within 2 days of their receipt of the proof.

#### Editor in Chief: Feray AKBAŞ

Address: Clinic of Internal Diseases, Health Science University, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, İstanbul, Türkiye

E-mail: atlibatur@yahoo.com

Publisher: Galenos Publishing House

Address: Molla Gürani Mahallesi Kaçamak Sokak No: 21/A 34093 Fındıkzade - İstanbul

**Phone:** +90 (212) 621 99 25 **Fax:** +90 (212) 621 99 27 **E-mail:** info@galenos.com.tr



#### **CONTENTS**

# **Original Articles**

- 237 The Prevalence of Hypertension in Children and Adolescents and Affecting Factors Cengizhan Kılıçaslan, Şükrü Arslan; Aksaray, İzmir, Turkey
- 241 The Effect of Intratumoral Budding and Other Histological Features in Predicting Treatment Response in Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Neoadjuvant Therapy

Çiğdem Öztürk, Seda Duman Öztürk, Oğuzhan Okcu, Bayram Şen, Ayşe İrem Yasin, Recep Bedir; Rize, Kocaeli, İstanbul, Turkey

247 Unusual Histopathological Findings in Cases with a Preliminary Clinical Diagnosis of Acute Appendicitis: What was Expected, What Did We Discover?

Selma Şengiz Erhan, Arzu Dobral, Gamze Kulduk, Ali Alemdar; İstanbul, Turkey

- 254 Serum Adiponectin Related to Neovascularization Process in Diabetic Retinopathy Mehtap Gökçe Margunato, Hale Aral, Özen Ayrancı Osmanbaşoğlu, Hülya Güngel, Esma Altunoğlu, Murat Usta, Şennur Köse, Erdinç Serin, Savaş Karataş; Tekirdağ, İstanbul, Giresun, Turkey
- 260 The Effect of Transulnar Pinning in Preventing Postoperative Radial Collapse and Wrist Motions in Distal Radius Fracture Mehmet Ekinci, Kayahan Karaytuğ; İstanbul, Turkey
- 264 Clinical Usage of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance Imaging: Single-Center Experience in the New Era of Cardiovascular Imaging Özge Özden, Hasan Tokdil, Kardelen Ohtaroğlu Tokdil, Cihan İlyas Sevgican, Gülsüm Bingöl; İstanbul, Denizli, Turkey
- 269 Time to Castration Resistance as a Predictor of Response to Docetaxel in Metastatic Castration Resistance in Prostate Cancer İlkay Gültürk, Gülçin Şahingöz Erdal, Gülru Birce Sönmezoz, Mesut Yılmaz, Seher Yıldız Tacar, Aykut Özmen, Deniz Tataroğlu Özyükseler, Özgecan Dulgar, İbrahim Çil, Deniz Tural; İstanbul, Turkey
- **275 Basic Life Support Training and Results for Non-Health Hospital Employees** Attila Bestemir, Alpay Tuncar, Hayri Canbaz; İstanbul, Ankara, Turkey
- 279 Prevalence of Sensitive Skin Syndrome and Accompanied Diseases Among Women Doctors: A Nationwide Study Vildan Manav, Müge Göre Karaali; İstanbul, Tekirdağ, Turkey
- 285 Contribution of Apparent Diffusion Coefficient Histogram Analysis Findings in Differential Diagnosis of Parotid Gland Masses Yeşim Karagöz, Hasan Bulut, Özdeş Mahmutoğlu, Direnç Özlem Aksoy, Abdullah Soydan Mahmutoğlu; İstanbul, Turkey
- 290 Silicone Breast Implant/Tissue Expander Applications and Complication Management: Retrospective Patient Analysis of 172 Patients Dincer Altınel, Merdan Serin, Gaye Toplu; İstanbul, Turkey
- 296 A Comparison of BUN/Albumin Ratio with PSI and CURB-65 for Predicting Mortality in COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Emergency Department

Mehmet Göktuğ Efgan, Umut Payza, Osman Sezer Çınaroğlu, Hüseyin Acar, Ahmet Kayalı; İzmir, Turkey

- 301 Does Previous Anti-thrombotic Use Affect the Course of Coronavirus Disease-2019? Imran Önür, Seda Tural Önür, Gülşah Günlüoğlu, Gülsüm Bingöl, Sinem Nedime Sökücü, Özge Özden, Muharrem Nasifov, Erkut Bolat, Mehmet Toptaş, Sedat Altın; İstanbul, Turkey
- **306** Anatomic and Functional Effects of Systemic Corticosteroids for Treating Toxic Optic Neuropathy Due to Methanol Intoxication Pinar Sultan, Hülya Güngel, Furkan Çiftci; İstanbul, Şanlıurfa, Turkey
- 310 Post-traumatic Stress Symptoms in Health Care Professionals During the COVID-19 Pandemic İsmail Gökhan Kalaycı, Özge Canbek, Sevda Bağ; İstanbul, Turkey



# CONTENTS

# 2022 Index

2022 Referee Index 2022 Author Index 2022 Subject Index



# The Prevalence of Hypertension in Children and Adolescents and Affecting Factors

D Cengizhan Kılıçaslan<sup>1</sup>, D Şükrü Arslan<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Aksaray University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, Aksaray, Turkey
 <sup>2</sup>Bakırçay University, Çiğli Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pediatric Rheumatology, İzmir, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The incidence of hypertension (HT) has recently increased among children, and factors affecting the development of HT vary between regions; therefore, we determined the prevalence of high blood pressure (BP) and HT in children and adolescents in our region and risk factors affecting HT.

**Methods:** BP measurements were properly conducted in 3170 children and adolescents aged between seven and 17 years in our province. Children's BP measurements evaluated anthropometrically were also classified under the nomograms of the American Academy of Pediatrics-2017. Statistical analysis were evaluated regarding gender, age, and anthropometric values.

**Results:** HT was detected in 4.83% of 1592 children aged between seven and 12 years, and 7.6% of 1,578 children aged between 13 and 17 years, with a total rate of 6.21% (n=197). The risks of high BP and HT increased 1.231 times with a one-year increase in age (p<0.001). Likewise, the male gender also increases those risks 2,071 times, compared with the female gender (p<0.001). Compared to underweight participants, the risk of HT was observed to increase approximately six times among overweight individuals. Finally, obesity was also found to increase the risk of HT by approximately 26 times, compared with underweight individuals (p<0.001).

**Conclusion:** As a result, such effects as malnutrition, increase in age, and male gender were detected as the factors increasing the risk of HT development in children aged between seven and 17 years. The measurement of BP should be a part of routine physical examination in children and adolescents.

**Keywords:** Blood pressure, children, hypertension, obesity

# Introduction

The fact that the prevalence of hypertension (HT) in childhood period is lower than that in adults may cause the physicians to pay less attention to childhood HT. It is now known precisely that HT detected in adulthood starts in childhood (1). Additionally, it has also been proven in many studies that having high blood pressure (BP) in childhood is a significant risk factor for developing chronic renal failure and cerebrovascular diseases, primarily atherosclerosis and cardiovascular diseases in adulthood (1).

In previous studies conducted to determine the prevalence of childhood HT, so different results have been obtained. The increase in BP is affected by various contributors, such as nutritional habits, socioeconomic status of families, and genetic and environmental factors (2). It is seen that there are differences between countries and even between regions of the same country, and so those differences in the prevalence of HT lead each region to determine its prevalence of childhood HT (3). However, differences arising from the use of different classification criteria,

current guidelines can be used to determine a common approach to the diagnosis and treatment of HT (1).

This study determined the prevalence of HT and the risk factors affecting BP in children and adolescents aged between seven and 17 years in our province, based on up-to-date guideline.

#### Methods

#### **Study Population**

After obtaining approval from the Konya University, Meram Faculty of Medicine Local Ethics Committee (approval number: 2012/29, date: 13.03.2012) and written informed parents' consent, 3,170 children between seven and 17 years of age were included in the study through the random sampling method from primary and high-school schools with similar socio-economic and cultural features. Both parents and the participants were informed about the voluntary participation and the design of the study. Those refusing to participate were excluded from the study.



Address for Correspondence: Cengizhan Kılıçaslan MD, Aksaray University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pediatrics, Aksaray, Turkey

Received: 21.04.2022 Accepted: 24.08.2022

 Phone: +90 505 271 94 17 E-mail: dr\_cengizhan@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-6093-7132

 Cite this article as: Kılıçaslan C, Arslan Ş. The Prevalence of Hypertension in Children and Adolescents and Affecting Factors. Istanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 237-40.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

#### Assessments

The measurements of BP were performed at least thrice on the right arm of each child in the study in a calm and comfortable environment, and the average of three measurements was calculated for each child. In performing the measurements, the arm circumference of each child was measured from the middle of the arm, and the appropriate cuff was selected for the cuff length to be 80-100% of the arm circumference and for the cuff width to be 45-55% of the arm circumference. A benchtop mercury sphygmomanometer ERKA 3000 (ERKA, Kallmeyer Medizintechnik, Bad Tölz, Germany) was used to perform the measurements.

After choosing the appropriate cuff, the stethoscope was placed on the brachial artery as proximal and medial to the cubital fossa and at the lower end of the cuff while the child was in the sitting position. Attention was paid to ensure that the cubital fossa was at the level of the heart. The cuff was inflated to approximately 20 mmHg above the point of loss of pulse and deflated at a rate of 2-3 mmHg per second. During the measurements, the first stage of Korotkoff sounds (K1) heard as the cuff pressure was released was accepted as systolic BP. The point (K5) at which Korotkoff sounds disappeared and when the cuff pressure was sufficiently released to allow normal blood flow was accepted as diastolic BP.

The findings after the measurements were analyzed under the staging criteria standards released by the American Academy of Pediatrics in 2017 (AAP-2017) (4). Percentile curves were evaluated in terms of age and gender differences. While those in the 90-95<sup>th</sup> percentile or those having a value of BP above 120-80 mmHg despite <90<sup>th</sup> percentile were assessed to have high BP, that <95<sup>th</sup> percentile was accepted to be hypertensive. Additionally, those having a value of  $\geq$ 95 P +12 mmHg or  $\geq$ 140/90 mmHg were considered stage-2 HT. For the children evaluated to have HT and high BP, the measurements of BP were carried out three times more (six times), and the average measurements were recalculated. Those having the value of 90<sup>th</sup> percentile for both systolic and diastolic BP readings were considered normotensive.

The body mass index (BMI) values of the children who appropriately underwent the anthropometric evaluation concerning the height and weight measurements were calculated by the formula defined as a child's weight in kilograms divided by the square of the child's height in meters (kg/m<sup>2</sup>). Based on the charts constituted for Turkish children by the age and gender differences, while the children below the 5<sup>th</sup> percentile and those between the 5<sup>th</sup> and 85<sup>th</sup> percentiles were defined as underweight and normal weight recently, those between the 85<sup>th</sup> and 95<sup>th</sup> percentiles and above the 95<sup>th</sup> percentile were evaluated as overweight and obese, respectively (4).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Based on the statistics of the census database, it has been accepted that there are approximately 450,000 individuals between the seven and 17 age group, meeting the study inclusion criteria throughout the province of Konya. The information related to the prevalence of HT based on the literature was taken as approximately 6%, and the sample size to be reached such a rate with a 2% difference and 95% confidence interval

(Cl) was calculated as at least 2808 for the bilateral hypothesis at 0.80 power and 0.05 error level.

In evaluating the data obtained in the study, the Statistical Package for Social Sciences (SPSS) for Windows 21.0 software package was used to perform the statistical analyses (SPSS Inc., Chicago, IL, USA) (5). The calculation of the sample size, however, was performed using GPower (3.1.9.6, Franz Faul, Universintäl Kiel, Germany). In our study planned as a prevalence study, the descriptive statistics were summarized as the frequency distributions and percentages for categorical variables, and the mean  $\pm$  standard deviation and the median (minimum-maximum) for continuous quantitative variables. The variables questioned and found significant as the risk factors affecting HT in our study were analyzed by the multiple logistic regression analysis, and the findings were stated with the odds ratios of 95% CI and the relevant p-values. The type-1 error rate was accepted as 0.05 for all statistical analyses.

#### Results

The demographic data and study findings of 3,170 children included in the study are presented in Table 1.

The mean age of 3,170 children was found as  $12.68\pm3.26$ , and HT was detected in 77 (4.83%) of 1,592 children aged between seven and 12 years included in the study. Even so, in those aged between 13 and 17 years, HT was determined in 120 (7.6%) of 1,578 children.

In this study, the normotensive children and those diagnosed with high BP and HT were evaluated in terms of gender and weight status, and the statistical differences evaluated in the study are presented in Table 2.

High BP and risk factors affecting the status of HT were examined by the multiple logistic regression analysis, and the findings are shown in Table 3. Accordingly, when the age included in the model increases by one

#### Table 1. Data from the study

		n	%
Condor	Male	1624	51.23
Gender	Female	1546	48.77
	Obese	339	10.69
Descentile of DMI	Overweight	370	11.67
Percentile of BMI	Normal weight	2255	71.14
	Underweight	206	6.50
Systolic HT	HT	190	5.99
	High BP	136	4.29
	Normal	2844	89.72
	HT	65	2.05
Percentile of BMI Systolic HT Diastolic HT AAP 2017	High BP	147	4.64
	Normal	2958	93.31
	HT	197	6.21
	Stage 1 HT	94	2.97
AAP 2017	Stage 2 HT	103	3.25
	High BP	141	4.45
	Normotensive	2832	89.34

AAP: American Academy of Pediatrics, BP: Blood pressure, BMI: Body mass index, HT: Hypertension

unit, the risks of high BP and contracting HT also increase 1,231 times, and the finding is statistically significant (p<0.001).

Similarly, when compared to the female gender, the male gender was seen to increase the risks of high BP and HT 2,071 times (p<0.001). It was also observed that compared to underweight status, overweight status was detected to increase the risk of HT approximately six times (p<0.001). Finally, obesity was determined as a factor increasing the risk of HT approximately 26 times, compared to the underweight (p<0.001).

#### Discussion

In this study, the rates of HT were detected as 4.83% in children aged between seven and 12 years, 7.6% in those aged 13 and 17 years, and 6.21% in those aged between seven and 17 years. In previous studies conducted in different countries and centers worldwide, the prevalence of HT varied between 1 and 11%. In a study by Kamath et al. (6) on 2,067 school children in South India in 2010, the prevalence of HT was emphasized to be 2.2%. Again, in another study conducted by Vivek and Singh (7) in the province of Gujarati in India in 2012, the prevalence of HT was found to be 9.2% in 1087 school children between five and 18 years of age. Under the report of AAP-2017, the prevalence of HT was announced as 9.4% (11.1% for boys and 7.5% for girls) (1). Many epidemiological studies have so far been conducted to determine the prevalence of HT in the different provinces of Turkey over the years. Although the prevalence of HT in children and adolescents varies between 0.6 and 14.4% in the studies conducted in Turkey, the study by Duzova et al. (8) found the frequency of HT as 6.1% in children aged between five and 18 years. However compatible our study results are with the findings detected both in Turkey and in the world, differences can

Table 2. The presentation of the data obtained from the study

be observed among the findings of those studies, and such differences can be attributed to the diversity of ethnic and genetic structures, the changes in socioeconomic status, the evaluation of different age groups, the changes seen in BP rates of age groups, and the different techniques used to measure BP (9).

In the study conducted in Western India by Buch et al. (10), it was reported that the prevalence of HT increases with age. In the same study, although the prevalence of BP was observed to increase after 10 years of age in girls (0.62% for <10 years, 8.67% for 10-13 years, and 8.48% for >13 years), BP prevalence elevated in boys following 13 years of age (5.88% for <10 years, 6.04% for 10-13 years, and 9.19% for >13 years). In our study, there was also a significant difference between the values of BP among the different age groups, and as the age increases by one unit, the risks of high BP and HT increase 1,231 times; in other words, the prevalence of HT was determined to increase with age.

Unfortunately, different studies investigating the association between BP and gender have found and reported different findings. While some studies found the mean BP values to be different, others detected BP values to be higher in boys or *vice versa*. However, the prominent view reported in previous studies is that the male gender has a higher rate of BP (1-11). In the study by Kamath et al. (6) with 2,067 school children in South India, the prevalence of HT was determined to be 2.1% in boys and 2.4% in girls, and no significant difference was reported between the genders. In a study conducted in Russia, however, it was found that the prevalence of HT was higher in children living in cold regions (12.7%), than those in the general population (12.7%), and it was also revealed that the rate of HT was higher in boys than that in girls (12). Based on the AAP-2017 criteria, statistically significant differences were

Tuble 2. The pre	Table 2. The presentation of the data obtained nom the study								
		нт		High BP		Normal		n	
п	%		n	%	n	%		þ	
Condor	Male	116	58.88	91	64.54	1417	50.04	<0.001	
Genuer	Female	81	41.12	50	35.46	1415	49,96	<0.001	
	Obesity	102	51.78	34	24.11	203	7.17	<0.001	
Porcontilo of PMI	Overweight	35	17.77	27	19.15	308	10.88		
Percentile of BMI	Normal weight	58	29.44	73	51.77	2124	75.00		
	Underweight	2	1.02	7	4.96	197	6.96		

BP: Blood pressure, BMI: Body mass index, HT: Hypertension

Table 3. The results were obtained through the multiple logistic regression analysis

	B	S E	S F Siv	Evp (P)	95% CI for exp (B)	
	D 3.E.		L. JIA. I		Lower	Upper
Constant	-6.671	0.505	-	-	-	-
Age (years)	0.207	0.022	<0.001	1.231	1.178	1.285
Male	0.728	0.133	<0.001	2.071	1.597	2.685
Underweight	-	-	-	-	-	-
Obesity	3.260	0.370	<0.001	26.062	12.626	53.795
Overweight	1.912	0.376	<0.001	6.767	3.241	14.129
Normal weight	0.648	0.357	<0.001	1.911	0.949	3.849
CI: Confidence interval						

found in high BP in terms of gender differences (11.8% for boys and 5.8% for girls) (1). In studies conducted at various centers, different findings were obtained about the effects of male and female genders on BP in children. In our study, the male gender has increased the risk of HT 2,071 times, compared with the female gender.

Although the underlying etiology is complex, obesity-related HT is a serious problem during the childhood period (13). Obesity and high sodium intake have been strongly reported to affect the prevalence of HT (14). The prevalence of obesity-associated HT in childhood is increasing rapidly worldwide as a crucial health problem (15). The frequency of HT increases 2.5-3.7 times among the children with BMI  $\geq$ 90<sup>th</sup> percentile (16). Additionally, studies have shown that the rates of both systolic BP and diastolic BP are higher in obese children with insulin resistance (17). In our study, it was also observed that obese individuals face approximately 26 times higher risk of HT, compared to underweight individuals, and the overweight status increases the risk of HT approximately six times, compared to underweight individuals.

#### **Study Limitations**

Although the prevalence of HT was found to be 6.21% in our study, several studies have revealed that the frequency of HT decreases in repeated measurements performed due to the high measurements of BP, and therefore, the true prevalence is considered lower (18). To evaluate BP more appropriately, Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring is gaining vital importance in the diagnosis, treatment, and management of HT in childhood and adolescence (19). We consider that long-term studies are needed to elucidate the prevalence of HT and related factors.

#### Conclusion

In conclusion, while each one-year increase in age causes the risk of HT to increase approximately 1.2 times in children aged between seven and 17 years, such factors as male gender, being overweight, and obesity also elevate the risk of HT twice, six times and 26 times increases, respectively. As in adults, the measurement of BP should also be a part of routine physical examination in children.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the Ethics Committee of Konya University, Meram Faculty of Medicine Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2012/29, date: 13.03.2012).

Informed Consent: It was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Concept - C.K., Ş.A.; Design - C.K., Ş.A.; Data Collection or Processing - C.K.; Analysis or Interpretation - C.K., Ş.A.; Literature Search - C.K., Ş.A.; Writing - C.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- 1. Flynn JT, Kaelber DC, Baker-Smith CM, Blowey D, Carroll AE, Daniels SR, et al. Clinical practice guideline for screening and management of high blood pressure in children and adolescents. Pediatrics 2017; 140: e20171904.
- 2. Falkner B. Hypertension in children and adolescents: Epidemiology and natural history. Pediatr Nephrol 2010; 25: 1219-24.
- Sorof JM, Lai D, Turner J, Poffenbarger T, Portman RJ. Overweight, ethnicity, and the prevalence of hypertension in school-aged children. Pediatrics 2004; 113: 475-82.
- Neyzi O, Furman A, Bundak R, Gunoz H, Darendeliler F, Bas F. Growth references for Turkish children aged 6 to 18 years. Acta Paediatr 2006; 95: 1635-41.
- 5. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 21.0. Armonk, NY: IBM Corp; 2012.
- 6. Kamath GV, Pathage PM, Pattanshetty S, Kamath A, Balakrishnan A, Sinha N, et al. Prevalence of hypertension in the pediatric population in coastal South India. Australasian Medical Journal 2010; 3: 695-8.
- Vivek V, Singh SK. Prevalence of hypertension in Gujarati school-going children and adolescents in ANAND district. National Journal of Community Medicine 2012; 3: 452-7.
- Duzova A, Yalçinkaya F, Baskin E, Bakkaloglu A, Soylemezoglu O. Prevalence of hypertension and decreased glomerular filtration rate in obese children: results of a population-based field study. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2013; 28(Suppl4): iv166-71.
- National High Blood Pressure Education Program Working Group on High Blood Pressure in Children and Adolescents. The fourth report on the diagnosis, evaluation, and treatment of high blood pressure in children and adolescents. Pediatrics 2004; 114: 555-76.
- Buch N, Goyal JP, Kumar N, Parmar I, Shah VB, Charan J. Prevalence of hypertension in school going children of Suratcity, Western India. J Cardiovasc Dis Res 2011; 2: 228-32.
- 11. Ewald DR, Haldeman PhD LA. Risk factors in adolescent hypertension. Glob Pediatr Health 2016 3: 2333794X15625159.
- 12. Gakova EI, Aseeva SI. Arterial pressure mean values and distribution, and relation to duration of residence in the North in school children living in the north of Tumen region. Ter Arkh 2001; 73: 21-4.
- Becton LJ, Shatat IF, Flynn JT. Hypertension and obesity: epidemiology, mechanisms and clinical approach. Indian J Pediatr 2012; 79: 1056-61.
- 14. Calcaterra V, Larizza D, De Silvestri A, Albertini R, Vinci F, Regalbuto C, et al. Gender-based differences in the clustering of metabolic syndrome factors in children and adolescents. J Pediatr Endocrinol Metab 2020; 33: 279-88.
- 15. Kaçmaz N, Ersü A, Balcı UG, Öngel K. Wellness and Obesity Surgery: Case Report. Smyrna Med J 2014; 4: 3840 (Turkish).
- 16. Aghamohammadzadeh R, Heagerty AM. Obesity-related hypertension: epidemiology, pathophysiology, treatments, and the contribution of perivascular adipose tissue. Ann Med 2012; 44: 74-84.
- 17. Güneş H, Güneş H, Temiz F. The Relationship Between Epicardial Adipose Tissue and Insulin Resistance in Obese Children. Arq Bras Cardiol 2020; 114: 675-82.
- Hansen ML, Gunn PW, Kaelber DC. Underdiagnosis of hypertension in children and adolescents. JAMA 2007; 298: 874-9.
- Macumber I. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in children and adolescents: a Review of Recent Literature and New Guidelines. Curr Hypertens Rep 2017; 19; 96.

# The Effect of Intratumoral Budding and Other Histological Features in Predicting Treatment Response in Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Neoadjuvant Therapy

● Çiğdem Öztürk<sup>1</sup>, ● Seda Duman Öztürk<sup>2</sup>, ● Oğuzhan Okcu<sup>3</sup>, ● Bayram Şen<sup>4</sup>, ● Ayşe İrem Yasin<sup>5</sup>, ● Recep Bedir<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, Rize, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Kocaeli University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, Kocaeli, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Pathology, Rize, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Biochemistry, Rize, Turkey <sup>5</sup>Bezmialem Vakıf University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) is used with increasing frequency in breast cancers. Various clinicopathological parameters predict treatment response (TR). Tumor budding (TB), which is a prognostic parameter in many cancers, can be considered the first stage of the metastatic process. In our study, the relationship between TR and clinicopathological parameters and TB in core biopsy samples of patients before NAC was investigated.

**Methods:** Seventy-four patients were included in our study. The association between the patients' TR and clinicopathological parameters such as estrogen (ER), progesterone receptor (PR), human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), Ki67, molecular subtype, axilla metastasis was examined. All core biopsy specimens of the cases were evaluated, subsequently the area with the highest intratumoral budding (ITB) was determined, and finally ITB was counted in one area in a 20x objective. Cut-off was determined according to receiver operating characteristic analysis and cases were grouped as <4: low budding;  $\geq$ 4: high ITB.

**Results:** High nuclear grade, ER and PR negativity, HER2 positivity, molecular groups, and absence of angiolymphatic invasion or axillary lymph node metastasis were statistically correlated with a complete response to treatment (p<0.05). ITB was not associated with TR (p>0.05). ITB correlated significantly with ER, PR positivity and luminal group molecular subtype (p<0.05).

**Conclusion:** ER, PR negativity, HER2 positivity, high Ki67, and high nuclear grade, invasive ductal carcinoma histological subtype were associated with complete TR, whereas ITB was not associated with TR. Further studies are required to elucidate the prognostic significance of ITB in core biopsy specimens.

Keywords: Intratumoral budding, neoadjuvant chemotherapy, treatment response, breast cancer, core biopsy

#### Introduction

Tumor budding (TB) can be considered as the initial stage of the metastatic process. In the metastatic process, cells lose their epithelial properties and gain mesenchymal properties, later invade and metastasize, ultimately in the tissue they metastasize, they gain epithelial properties again through the cancer stem cell properties in the tissue. It has been supported by many studies that TB, which can be easily evaluated in hematoxylin-eosin (H&E) sections, is a prognostic parameter, especially in colon cancers (1-3). In rectal tumors, tumors for which neoadjuvant chemotherapy (NAC) is commonly used, pre-NAC TB has been proven to be a predictive factor for poor response to NAC (4). Similarly, TB in esophageal squamous cell carcinoma has been reported to be associated with poor prognosis after neoadjuvant chemo-radiotherapy (5).

Although many studies have shown that TB in pre-NAC materials is a predictive parameter for treatment response in many cancers; there are a limited number of studies investigating the relationship of pre-NAC TB with treatment response in breast cancers. (4,5). Parameters associated with treatment response in pre-NAC core biopsy materials provide invaluable information to predict patients' NAC response and guide subsequent treatment selection in BCs.

#### Methods

#### Patient Selection and Clinicopathologic Evaluation

The study was approved by the Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Faculty of Medicine Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2021/210, date: 27.12.2021). Written informed consent was obtained from each patient.



Address for Correspondence: Çiğdem Öztürk MD, Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, Rize, Turkey Received: 15.04.2022 Accepted: 29.08.2022

Phone: +90 506 806 95 55 E-mail: dr.ozturkcigdem@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-2587-214X

**Cite this article as:** Öztürk Ç, Duman Öztürk S, Okcu O, Şen B, Yasin Aİ, Bedir R. The Effect of Intratumoral Budding and Other Histological Features in Predicting Treatment Response in Breast Cancer Patients Receiving Neoadjuvant Therapy. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 241-6.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

By using the hospital database, patients who received NAC after core biopsy between January 2010 and December 2021 were identified. Among these patients, 74 patients who were operated on in our hospital after NAC were included in our study. The exclusion criteria were as follows: cases for which H&E sections of core biopsy and resection materials could not be found in the pathology archive, and cases whose clinical information and follow-up data could not be reached.

The age, gender, development of metastasis and recurrence, and survival information of the cases were obtained from the hospital database, and tumor size and axillary lymph node status were acquired from the pathology reports. Tumor grade, presence of angiolymphatic invasion, and perineural invasion were determined by re-evaluating H&E sections.

Our cases were divided into molecular subtypes as luminal A (LA), luminal B (LB), human epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2), and triple negative (TN). Over 1% staining for estrogen (ER) and progesterone receptor (PR) in immunohistochemical staining and more than 10% complete and membranous staining for HER2 in tumor cells were considered positive. The cut-off for the Ki67 proliferation index was taken as 14% and below this value was accepted as low and above it as high (6). In our study, there were cases diagnosed with invasive ductal carcinoma (IDC) and invasive lobular carcinoma (ILC) according to the World Health Organization breast cancer classification (7).

Cases were graded according to the Nottingham histological-grade scoring system (7). The response to treatment in the resection materials of the cases was classified into three categories, according to the American Joint Committee on Cancer. Accordingly, the cases were classified as having no residual tumor, partial response, and no response to treatment in resection material (8). Since the number of cases was low, cases with no response and cases with partial pathological responses to treatment were included in the same category. The relationship between the patient's response to treatment and clinicopathological parameters such as ER, PR, HER2, Ki67, molecular subtype, and axilla metastasis was investigated.

#### Assessment of Tumor Budding

Although TB has been defined differently in diverse studies, it is generally defined as up to 5 tumor cell groups separated from the main tumor mass (9.10). If TB is evaluated at the invasive edge of the main tumor, it can be named peritumoral budding. If it is evaluated within the main mass of the tumor, it can be named intratumoral budding (ITB). In the literature, TB was studied solely in IDC cases in studies based on tumor morphology. In our study, ITB was evaluated only in cases of IDC, since only morphology was evaluated without additional immunohistochemical studies. Due to its easy application in routine pathology practice, ITB counting was performed as recommended by the International Tumor Budding Consensus Conference 2016. All core biopsy specimens of the cases were evaluated by two pathologists (C.Ö., S.D.Ö.), the area with the highest ITB in these samples was determined in a 10x objective, and ITB was counted in one area in a 20x objective (Olympus, BX-51, ocular 22 mm, field size 0.950 mm<sup>2</sup>) (11). The cases with different scores were re-evaluated under the double-headed microscope, and a third pathologist opinion (0.0.) was obtained where no consensus could be reached. Examples of cases with low and high budding are seen in Figure 1a, b. The ITB cut-off value was determined by performing a receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis based on the response to treatment. Cases were divided into low and high ITB groups according to the determined cut-off (Figure 1c).





H&E: Hematoxylin-eosin, ROC: Receiver operating characteristic, AUC: Area under the curve

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using the SPSS program (IBM, SPSS Inc., Version 23.0, Chicago, USA). The optimum cut-off value was established by ROC analysis for the number of tumor buds of the patients, considering treatment response status. Based on the defined cut-off value, the patients were split into two categories as low and high TB groups. Descriptive statistics of categorical variables were reported as frequency and percentage (n, %). The relationship between categorical variables was evaluated with the chi-square test (Pearson chi-square and Fisher's exact test) considering the size of the patient groups in the categories.

Kaplan-Meier method and Log-rank test were carried out to analyze the correlation between tumor buds and survival in patients with breast cancer. A p-value of <0.05 was considered for statistical significance.

#### Results

#### **General Characteristics**

All 74 patients were female and their ages ranged from 33 to 84, with a mean age of 57. Among the core biopsy samples examined, 67 patients (90.5%) were diagnosed with IDC, whereas 7 patients (9.5%) were diagnosed with ILC. While 20 cases (27.0%) were LA, 35 cases (47.3%) were LB. 8 cases (10.8%) were HER2+, 11 cases (14.9%) were TN. When the response to treatment was evaluated, no response was observed in 8 cases (10.8%), a partial response was observed in 37 cases (50.0%), and complete response was observed in 29 cases (39.2%).

#### **Treatment Response and Clinicopathological Parameters**

When the relationship between the response and treatment and clinicopathological parameters was examined, the ratio of complete response to treatment was statistically low in ILCs (p<0.05). Additionally, high nuclear grade, ER, PR negativity, HER2 positivity, molecular groups, absence of angiolymphatic invasion, and axillary lymph node metastasis were statistically associated with a complete response to treatment (p<0.05). ITB and treatment responses were not correlated (p>0.05). The relationship between the response to treatment and clinicopathological parameters is shown in Table 1.

#### ITB and Prognostic Associations with Outcome

In the ROC analysis performed with ITB and treatment response, the low and high ITB cut-off were found to be 3.5/0.950 mm<sup>2</sup> (area under the curve: 0.587; 0.538 and 0.654 for sensitivity and specificity) (Figure 1c). Accordingly, 42 ( $\geq$ 4; 62.7%) of the cases contain high ITB, 25 (<4; 37.3%) low ITB.

Thirty-eight (56.7%) patients had partial or no response to treatment; 29 (43.3%) had a complete response to treatment. There was partial or no response in 26 patients (61.9%) with high ITB, whereas 16 patients (38.1%) had a complete response. No statistically significant correlation was found between ITB and response to treatment (p=0.267) (Table 1).

When the relationship between ITB and clinicopathological parameters was examined, it was found that high ITB was associated with ER, PR positivity, and the luminal group (p<0.05). The relationship between ITB and clinicopathological parameters is shown in Table 2.

Even when performing Kaplan-Meier curve for DFS and OS; trend was seen toward a worse DFS and OS for patients with low ITB compared to patients with high ITB (p=0.118, p=0.309); however, there was no statistically significant difference.

#### Discussion

NAC is used with increasing frequency in locally advanced breast cancers (10). While the survival of patients with a complete pathological response to NAC is excellent, the recurrence and death rates of patients without a complete response are higher (13). For this reason, it is critical to examine all pathological features in the core biopsy materials of patients before NAC to determine the parameters that predict treatment response.

The most common histological subtype of all breast cancers is IDC, and NAC regimens are well established in IDCs. However, in other histological subtypes, which are less frequent, the information on the relationship between NAC and treatment response is unclear yet (14-16). Nagao et al. (14) evaluated 562 patients in their study and found that IDCs responded better to NAC than other special types. Similarly, most patients in our study were IDC, s and IDCs had a better response to NAC than ILC. These results may lead to the development of new treatment options according to the histological subtype in the selection of NAC.

Nottingham histological scoring system is used for grading breast carcinomas, and the interobserver agreement is low in this system (17). Therefore, most of the cases in our study were in grade 2. However, when the relationship between treatment response and grade was investigated, the rate of complete response to treatment in grade 1 cases was low. There was a complete response to treatment in approximately 77% of grade 3 cases. In a study of 353 patients, Jarzab et al. (17) found that high nuclear grade, mitosis, Ki67, ER, PR positivity, and TN status were associated with a complete response to treatment. The nuclear grade was an independent prognostic factor in their study (17). These results contribute to the predictive value of nuclear grade in the NAC response.

Ki67, which is a marker that indicates cell proliferation, reflects the G1, S, G2, and M phases of cells and is not expressed in resting-phase G0 cells. NAC's target cells. Therefore, it is an expected result that patients with a high Ki67 will benefit more from NAC (18). Many studies with contradictory results have investigated the relationship between the Ki67 level and NAC response. While some studies have argued that high Ki67 is not associated with a complete response; many other studies found the Ki67 as an independent prognostic factor for NAC response (18-20). As expected, the rate of complete response to treatment was high in patients with high Ki67 in our study.

The predictivity of many parameters in predicting the NAC response is still controversial. However, the predictive value of molecular subtypes has been proven. Accordingly, HER2 and TN subtypes respond better to NAC than ER+ luminal types. In our study, the ratio of a complete response to NAC was significantly lower in ER, PR positivity, and HER2 negativity. Based on these results, the distribution according to molecular subtypes was evaluated, the complete response ratio was significantly lower in the ER+ luminal group, whereas the complete

Table 1. Correlation between trea	atment response and clinicopati	hological paran	neters			
		Treatment response				
		No response/partial response		Com	plete response	n value
		Count	Column, (n %)	Count	Column, (n %)	p-value
Histological types	IDC	38	84.4	29	100.0	0.038
nistological types	ILC	7	15.6	0	0.0	-
Intratumoral budding	Low budding	12	48.0	13	52.0	0.267
	High budding	26	61.9	16	38.1	-
	Grade 1	15	33.3	2	6.9	0.005
Nuclear grade	Grade 2	27	60.0	19	65.5	-
	Grade 3	3	6.7	8	27.6	-
	ER negative	8	17.8	13	44.8	0.012
ek expression	ER positive	37	82.2	16	55.2	-
PR expression	PR negative	10	22.2	16	55.2	0.004
	PR positive	35	77.8	13	44.8	-
	HER2 negative	30	66.7	15	51.7	0.023
HER2 expression	HER2 positive	10	22.2	14	48.3	-
	HER2 unknown	5	11.1	0	0.0	-
Vica	Low	13	30.2	1	4.3	0.024
NI07	High	30	69.8	22	95.7	-
Molocular subtypo groups	LA + LB	38	84.4	17	58.6	0.013
Molecular subtype groups	HER2 + TN	7	15.6	12	41.4	-
Aniiolumphotic invocion	Negative	24	53.3	24	82.8	0.01
Anjiorymphatic invasion	Positive	21	46.7	5	17.2	-
Paringural Invasion	Negative	36	80.0	28	96.6	0.078
	Positive	9	20.0	1	3.4	-
lymph pada matastasis	Negative	17	37.8	20	69.0	0.017
	Positive	28	62.2	9	31.0	-
Matastasis	Negative	27	65.9	28	96.6	0.002
WELASIASIS	Positive	14	34.1	1	3.4	-
Death status	Alive with/no disease	35	85.4	28	96.6	0.226
Dealii sialus	Death of disease	6	14.6	1	3.4	-

# Table 1. Correlation between treatment response and clinicopathological parameters

IDC: Invasive ductal carcinoma, ILC: Invasive lobular carcinoma, ER: Estrogen, PR: Progesterone receptor, HER2: Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2, LA: Luminal A, LB: Luminal B, TN: Triple negative

response ratio was significantly higher in the HER2 and TN groups in line with the literature (21,22).

TB in breast cancers, especially in TN breast cancers, was associated with a worse prognosis compared to the ER+ subtype (23). Similarly, although studies in which high TB presence was associated with poor prognosis in breast cancers are available in the literature, limited studies have investigated the relationship between treatment response and prognosis in pre-NAC TB. Mozarowski et al. (1), in their study comprising 75 patients with different molecular subtypes, argued that ITB did not predict the effectiveness of NAC. Although the rate of complete response to treatment decreased in the presence of high ITB in our study, this was not statistically significant. However, in survival analyses, it was noted that patients with a high ITB in both OS and DFS tended to have better survival. When the relationship between ITB and clinicopathological parameters was evaluated, ER, PR positivity, and accordingly, luminal

group status was associated with high ITB. Similar to our results, Gujam et al. (9) found that ER, PR positivity, and HER2 negativity were associated with high TB in their study consisting of 471 patients. Additionally, in a study by Salhia et al. (23) ER, PR positivity and HER2 negativity were associated with high budding (24).

While a significant relationship was found in resection materials between TB and prognostic parameters, the reason why no relationship was found in our study may be the difficulty of distinguishing ITB in core biopsy materials. Because TB defines cells that lose their epithelial properties and gain mesenchymal properties, these cells are evaluated in the intratumoral area since the invasive margin cannot be selected in the core biopsy materials. In the intratumoral area, it is almost impossible to distinguish cells that acquire mesenchymal features from small tumor nests. It has been reported in the literature that antigens such as ZEB1, ZEB2, SNAIL, TWIST can be used to indicate epithelial

Ŭ		Intratumoral budding				
		Low budding (<4)		Hig	h budding (≥4)	
		Count	Column (n, %)	Count	Column (n, %)	p-value
	Grade 1	3	12.0	11	26.2	0.09
Nuclear grade	Grade 2	15	60.0	27	64.3	-
	Grade 3	7	28.0	4	9.5	-
EP expression	ER negative	14	56.0	7	16.7	0.001
ER expression	ER positive	11	44.0	35	83.3	-
PP expression	PR negative	15	60.0	9	21.4	0.001
r capiession	PR positive	10	40.0	33	78.6	-
	HER2 negative	18	72.0	20	47.6	0.071
HER2 expression	HER2 positive	7	28.0	17	40.5	-
	HER2 unknown	0	0.0	5	11.9	-
V:C7	Low	2	8.7	9	25.0	0.174
NI07	High	21	91.3	27	75.0	-
Molocular subturo groups	LA + LB	11	44.0	37	88.1	< 0.001
molecular subtype groups	HER2 + TN	14	56.0	5	11.9	-
Aniiolumphotic invocion	Negative	16	64.0	27	64.3	0.981
Anjiotymphatic invasion	Positive	9	36.0	15	35.7	-
Peringural invacion	Negative	20	80.0	38	90.5	0.277
	Positive	5	20.0	4	9.5	-
lumph pada matastasis	Negative	17	68.0	18	42.9	0.046
Lymph node metastasis	Positive	8	32.0	24	57.1	-
Matastasis	Negative	18	72.0	34	85.0	0.202
Metastasis	Positive	7	28.0	6	15.0	-
Dooth status	Alive with/no disease	21	84.0	37	92.5	0.415
	Death of disease	4	16.0	3	7.5	-

Table 2. Intratumoral budding and clinicopathological parameters

ER: Estrogen, PR: Progesterone receptor, HER2: Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2, LA: Luminal A, LB: luminal B, TN: Triple negative

mesenchymal transition (25). However, since immunohistochemistry is not cost-effective, our study was based only on the light microscopic examination to obtain an opinion.

#### **Study Limitations**

Our study included various limitations. The cases were not homogeneously distributed and we may not have been able to obtain significant results because of the small number of different molecular subtypes, particularly HER2 and TN breast cancer cases.

#### Conclusion

Core biopsy materials are the only material reflecting the morphological features of pre-NAC cases, therefore all features in these samples are precious. ER, PR negativity, HER2 positivity, high Ki67, and high nuclear grade, IDC histological subtype was associated with a complete response to treatment, whereas ITB was not associated with treatment. More reliable results may be obtained if additional immunohistochemical studies are conducted to differentiate ITB from small tumor cell nests.

Ethics Committee Approval: The study was approved by the Recep Tayyip Erdoğan University Faculty of Medicine Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 2021/210, date: 27.12.2021).

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from each patient.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept - Ç.Ö., O.O., A.İ.Y., R.B.; Design - Ç.Ö., S.D.Ö., O.O., B.Ş., R.B.; Data Collection or Processing - Ç.Ö., S.D.Ö., O.O., B.Ş., R.B.; Analysis or Interpretation - Ç.Ö., S.D.Ö., B.Ş., A.İ.Y., R.B.; Literature Search - Ç.Ö., A.İ.Y.; Writing - Ç.Ö.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- Mozarowski P, Rasaiah B, Reed M, Lewis A, Walde N, Voutsadakis IA. Prognostic role of tumor budding in breast cancer patients receiving neo-adjuvant therapy. J Clin Med 2021; 10: 827.
- 2. Berg KB, Schaeffer DF. Tumor budding as a standardized parameter in gastrointestinal carcinomas: more than just the colon. Mod Pathol 2018; 31: 862-72.

- 3. Lugli A, Zlobec I, Berger MD, Kirsch R, Nagtegaal ID. Tumour budding in solid cancers. Nat Rev Clin Oncol 2021; 18: 101-15.
- Rogers AC, Gibbons D, Hanly AM, Hyland JM, O'Connell PR, Winter DC, et al. Prognostic significance of tumor budding in rectal cancer biopsies before neoadjuvant therapy. Mod Pathol 2014; 27: 156-62.
- Miyata H, Yoshioka A, Yamasaki M, Nushijima Y, Takiguchi S, Fujiwara Y, et al. Tumor budding in tumor invasive front predicts prognosis and survival of patients with esophageal squamous cell carcinomas receiving neoadjuvant chemotherapy. Cancer 2009; 115: 3324-34.
- Bandyopadhyay S, Bluth MH, Ali-Fehmi R. Breast carcinoma: updates in molecular profiling 2018. Clin Lab Med 2018; 38: 401-20.
- Rakha EA, Allison KH, Ellis IO, Horii R, Masuda S, Penault-Llorca F. Invasive breast carcinoma: General overview. In: Lokuhetty D, White VA, Watanabe R, Cree IA, eds. WHO Classification of Tumours Editorial Board. Breast tumours. 5 th Ed. Lyon: IARC. 2019: 82-101.
- College of American Pathologists (CAP), "Protocol for the Examination of Biopsy Specimens From Patients With Invasive Carcinoma of the Breast," 2020. [Online]. Available from: https://www.cap.org/protocols-and-guidelines/ cancer-reporting-tools/cancer-protocol-templates
- Gujam FJ, McMillan DC, Mohammed ZM, Edwards J, Going JJ. The relationship between tumour budding, the tumour microenvironment and survival in patients with invasive ductal breast cancer. Br J Cancer 2015; 113: 1066-74.
- Okcu O, Öztürk Ç, Şen B, Arpa M, Bedir R. Tumor Budding is a reliable predictor for death and metastasis in invasive ductal breast cancer and correlates with other prognostic clinicopathological parameters. Ann Diagn Pathol 2021; 54: 151792.
- Lugli A, Kirsch R, Ajioka Y, Bosman F, Cathomas G, Dawson H, et al. Recommendations for reporting tumor budding in colorectal cancer based on the International Tumor Budding Consensus Conference (ITBCC) 2016. Mod Pathol 2017; 30: 1299-311.
- Chen X, He C, Han D, Zhou M, Wang Q, Tian J, et al. The predictive value of Ki-67 before neoadjuvant chemotherapy for breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Future Oncol 2017; 13: 843-57.
- Cortazar P, Zhang L, Untch M, Mehta K, Costantino JP, Wolmark N, et al. Pathological complete response and long-term clinical benefit in breast cancer: the CTNeoBC pooled analysis. Lancet 2014; 384: 164-72.
- 14. Nagao T, Kinoshita T, Hojo T, Tsuda H, Tamura K, Fujiwara Y. The differences in the histological types of breast cancer and the response to

neoadjuvant chemotherapy: the relationship between the outcome and the clinicopathological characteristics. Breast 2012; 21: 289-95.

- Wolmark N, Wang J, Mamounas E, Bryant J, Fisher B. Preoperative chemotherapy in patients with operable breast cancer: nine-year results from National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project B-18. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2001; 96-102.
- Mauri D, Pavlidis N, Ioannidis JP. Neoadjuvant versus adjuvant systemic treatment in breast cancer: a meta-analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst 2005; 97: 188-94.
- 17. Jarząb M, Stobiecka E, Badora-Rybicka A, Chmielik E, Kowalska M, Bal W, et al. Association of breast cancer grade with response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy assessed postoperatively. Pol J Pathol 2019; 70: 91-9.
- Li L, Han D, Wang X, Wang Q, Tian J, Yao J, et al. Prognostic values of Ki-67 in neoadjuvant setting for breast cancer: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Future Oncol.2017; 13: 1021-34.
- 19. Brown JR, DiGiovanna MP, Killelea B, Lannin DR, Rimm DL. Quantitative assessment Ki-67 score for prediction of response to neoadjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer. Lab Invest 2014; 94: 98-106.
- Zhou B, Yang DQ, Xie F. Biological markers as predictive factors of response to neoadjuvant taxanes and anthracycline chemotherapy in breast carcinoma. Chin Med J (Engl) 2008; 121: 387-91.
- 21. Voutsadakis IA. Prognostic role of tumor budding in breast cancer. World J Exp Med 2018; 8: 12-7.
- 22. Van Bockstal MR, Noel F, Guiot Y, Duhoux FP, Mazzeo F, Van Marcke C, et al. Predictive markers for pathological complete response after neo-adjuvant chemotherapy in triple-negative breast cancer. Ann Diagn Pathol 2020; 49: 151634.
- Salhia B, Trippel M, Pfaltz K, Cihoric N, Grogg A, Lädrach C, et al. High tumor budding stratifies breast cancer with metastatic properties. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2015; 150: 363-71.
- 24. Li X, Wei B, Sonmez C, Li Z, Peng L. High tumor budding count is associated with adverse clinicopathologic features and poor prognosis in breast carcinoma. Hum Pathol 2017; 66: 222-9.
- 25. Wang Y, Shi J, Chai K, Ying X, Zhou BP. The role of snail in EMT and tumorigenesis. Curr Cancer Drug Targets 2013; 13: 963-72.

# Unusual Histopathological Findings in Cases with a Preliminary Clinical Diagnosis of Acute Appendicitis: What was Expected, What Did We Discover?

Selma Şengiz Erhan<sup>1</sup>, Arzu Dobral<sup>1</sup>, Gamze Kulduk<sup>1</sup>, Ali Alemdar<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Prof. Dr. Cemil Tascioğlu City Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Prof. Dr. Cemil Taşçıoğlu City Hospital, Clinic of Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: The most common cause of acute abdomen is appendicitis. Besides lymphoid hyperplasia and fecalith, less common lesions such as diverticulum, endometriosis, infectious agents, preneoplastic and neoplastic lesions are also in the etiology of acute appendicitis. Our aim is to document the findings after histopathological examination of appendectomy materials and to detect the lesions, which we call other diagnoses.

Methods: The findings were divided into four groups as acute appendicitis, perforated appendicitis, lymphoid hyperplasia and "other diagnosis" in the appendectomy materials. Other diagnoses were also divided into two subgroups: Group 1 consisted of cases of acquired and anatomical abnormalities, chronic appendicitis, infectious agents and miscellaneous lesions. Group 2 consisted of serrated lesions, carcinomas, neuroendocrine neoplasia, mesenchymal tumor and secondary neoplasia.

**Results:** Our study was conducted in 4,335 appendectomy materials and there were 562 (12.96%) cases in the "other diagnosis" group. Group 1 consisted of cases with diverticula (5.74%), fibrous obliteration (2.84%), skip lesion of ulcerative colitis (0.02), granulomatous inflammation (0.07%), enterobius vermicularis (0.55%), endometriosis externa (0.16%), and amyloid deposition (0.05%), while group 2 comprised cases with hyperplastic polyp (0.53%), sessile serrated adenoma (0.83%), low-grade mucinous neoplasia (0.28%), neuroendocrine cell proliferation (0.28%), neuroendocrine tumor (NET) (1.2%), gastrointestinal stromal tumor (0.02%), and secondary neoplasia (0.39%).

Conclusion: In our study, most commonly, we detected diverticula and the most frequently found neoplastic lesion was NETs. Recently, due to the increased awareness of the presence of serrated lesions, the rate of diagnosis of these cases has also increased. In addition to neoplastic lesions detected because of histopathological examination of appendiceal materials, lesions characterized by parasitosis, endometriosis externa and granulomatous inflammation, as well as cases that require sustained treatment and followup will not be skipped.

Keywords: Acute appendicitis, amyloid, endometriosis externa, neuroendocrine tumor, serrated lesion, low-grade mucinous neoplasia

#### Introduction

The most important factor causing appendicitis is luminal obstruction. The factors responsible for its formation include lymphoid hyperplasia in those under 20 years of age and fecaloid plug in the elderly, although rare lesions such as parasites and neoplasia are also seen, albeit rarely (1-4).

Despite the advances in imaging methods, histopathological examination maintains its importance in guiding diagnosis and treatment in appendectomy materials (5). In addition to confirming the diagnosis of appendicitis, a histopathological examination can also enable the recognition of less common lesions (1-4,6). Rare lesions detected in appendectomy materials are diverticulum, fibrous obliteration, infectious agents, endometriosis externa, and preneoplastic and neoplastic lesions such as serrated lesions, low-grade mucinous neoplasia (LGMN), neuroendocrine neoplasia, mesenchymal tumor, and secondary neoplasms. The reported incidence rates for such lesions range from 0.9% to 8.3% in the literature (1,2,5). While some studies reported that the most common among these lesions were enterobius vermicularis, it was fibrous obliteration in some others (1,2,5). The most common neoplasm was neuroendocrine tumor (NET), followed by LGMN (2,4-6).

We described rare lesions that were diagnosed during routine histopathological examinations of appendectomy materials and play a role in the etiology of appendicitis and present them with clinical and epidemiological findings.



Address for Correspondence: Selma Sengiz Erhan MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Prof. Dr. Cemil Tascioğlu City Hospital, Clinic of Pathology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 212 314 55 55 E-mail: selmaserhan@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-8810-8806

Received: 18.02.2022 Accepted: 01.09.2022

Cite this article as: Erhan SS, Dobral A, Kulduk G, Alemdar A. Unusual Histopathological Findings in Cases with a Preliminary Clinical Diagnosis of Acute Appendicitis: What was Expected, What Did We Discover? İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 247-53.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

#### Methods

The study involved patients who were operated on with a diagnosis of acute appendicitis between January 2011 and June 2021. Incidental appendectomy materials performed during other surgical procedures were also included (such as colorectal and gynecological cancer surgery). The cases' demographic characteristics (age and gender) were retrieved from the hospital's electronic record system. All sections of biopsy materials (hematoxylin-eosin (H&E) and histochemical and immunohistochemical markers) were reviewed.

Based on the histopathologic findings, the appendectomy specimens were classified into four groups; acute appendicitis, perforated appendicitis, lymphoid hyperplasia and "other diagnosis". The other diagnoses category was also classified into two subgroups (3,4).

The first group includes acquired and anatomical abnormalities, chronic appendicitis, infectious agents, and miscellaneous lesions. The second group, which includes preneoplastic and neoplastic lesions, includes serrated lesions, carcinoma, neuroendocrine neoplasia, mesenchymal tumors, and secondary neoplasia.

On microscopic examination, fibrous obliteration in the first group was divided into subtypes as central obliterative neuroma, intramucosal appendiceal neuroma and submucosal obliterative neuroma. Additional studies on the etiology of granulomatous appendicitis in the group defined as chronic appendicitis included endoscopic examination as well as microbiologic examinations for infectious agents (tuberculosis, etc.). In the second group, the positivity of the surgical margin and the mucosal depth of the lesion (lamina propria or muscularis mucosa location) were evaluated in LGMN, which is among the neoplastic lesions. In NET cases, tumor size of 2 cm or more, mesoapendiceal or vascular invasion and positive surgical margin, which are among the risk parameters for recurrence, were evaluated. In addition to location, size and mitotic activity, which are prognostic factors defined for GIST, were evaluated.

Finally, the cases included in both groups were grouped as pediatric (0-17 years) and adult (18 years and older) according to age. Informed consent was obtained from the patients for the publication of this study. The ethics committee approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 810, date: 23.01.2018).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

The data were presented with frequency distribution (number, percentage) for categorical variables, and descriptive statistics (mean, standard deviation) for numerical variables. An Independent sample t-test was used to determine whether there was a difference between the two groups. The level of significance was p<0.05 in the statistical evaluation.

#### Results

#### General Characteristics of Appendectomy Materials

The study included appendectomy materials from 4,335 cases. Of the cases, 2,379 (54.9%) were male and 1,956 (45.1%) were female. Their age ranged from 2 to 90 years.

Histopathological examination revealed that 3,256 patients (75.11%) were in the acute appendicitis group (acute + suppurative), 418 (9.64%) were in the perforated appendicitis group, 99 (2.29%) were in the lymphoid hyperplasia group, and 562 (12.96%) were in the "other diagnoses" group.

The general distribution of diagnoses based on histopathological examination of appendectomy materials is given in Table 1.

### The Group of "Other Diagnoses"

Thirty of 562 cases were in the pediatric age group in this group. Of the cases, 372 (66.2%) were male and 190 (33.8%) were female. The age ranged from 4 to 90 years.

In the first group, diverticulosis (n=249, 5.74%) (Figure 1) and fibrous obliteration (n=123, 2.84%) in the subgroup of acquired and anatomical anomalies, skipped lesion of ulcerative colitis (n=1, 0.02%) and granulomatous inflammation (n=3, 0.07%) in the subgroup of chronic appendicitis, enterobius vermicularis (n=24, 0.55%) in the subgroup of infectious agents, endometriosis externa (n=7, 0.16%) (Figure 2) and amyloid deposition (n=2, 0.05%) (Figure 3) in the subgroup of miscellaneous lesions were included.

In the second group including the preneoplastic lesions and tumors, hyperplastic polyp (n=23, 0.53%) and sessile serrated adenoma (SSA)

#### Table 1. The distribution of patients according to diagnosis

	n	%
Acute appendicitis (acute + suppurative)	3,256	75.11
Perforated appendicitis	418	9.64
Lymphoid hyperplasia	99	2.29
Other (unusual) diagnoses	562	12.96
Total	4,335	100



Figure 1. Diverticulosis found incidentally in the sections of the appendix

(n=36, 0.83%) in the subgroup serrated lesions (Figure 4), LGMN (n=12, 0.28%) in the subgroup carcinoma (Figure 5), neuroendocrine cell proliferation (NCP) (n=12, 0.28%) and NET (n=52, 1.2%) in the subgroup neuroendocrine neoplasia, gastrointestinal stromal tumor (GIST) (n=1, (n=1, n=1)



**Figure 2.** Endometriosis externa. The presence of endometrial glands and stroma in the appendiceal wall (H&E, x40) H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin



Figure 3. Amyloidosis. Amyloid deposits found in vascular walls (Congo red, x200)



**Figure 4.** Sessile serrated adenoma. Showing abnormal crypt proliferation, elongation and basal crypt dilatation (H&E, x40) H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin

0.02%) in the subgroup of mesenchymal tumors (Figure 6) and secondary neoplasm (n=17, 0.39%) subgroups were involved.

#### **Clinicopathological Features of the Other Diagnoses Group**

While endometriosis externa, amyloid deposition, LGMN and secondary neoplasia were observed more frequently in women, diverticula, fibrous obliteration, skip lesion of ulcerative colitis, granulomatous inflammation, enterobius vermicularis, hyperplastic polyp, SSA, NHP, NET and GIST were more often observed in men.

Histopathological examination revealed that diverticulum, which was in the subgroup of acquired and anatomical abnormalities in the first group, was the most common rare lesion with a rate of 5.74%. Fifty-six (22.5%) of the cases had perforation and 39 (15.7%) had inflammation. NET, SSA, NCP, and endometriosis externa were secondary lesions accompanying the diverticulum. In the fibrous obliteration group, there was central obliteration, one of its subtypes, in 114 (92.7%) cases, whereas nine (7.3%) had intramucosal obliteration with nodular proliferation.

In the second group, a case with a diagnosis of hyperplastic polyp in the serrated lesion group was accompanied by NCP, while other lesions accompanying the SSA were diverticulum, NCP and GIST. Cases with a diagnosis of hyperplastic polyp were mostly in their 50s, and cases with a diagnosis of SSA were in their 59s. There was no significant difference in terms of mean age (p=0.089) and gender (p=0.155).

In LGMN cases, the lesion is limited to the muscularis propria. No positive surgical margin, appendiceal rupture, mucin, or atypical cells outside the appendix were detected. Two of the cases with LGMN in the carcinoma subgroup were accompanied by NET as secondary neoplasia.

Hyperplastic polyps and diverticula were other accompanying lesions in two of the cases diagnosed with NCP in the subgroup of neuroendocrine neoplasia. The number of cases diagnosed with NET was 52, and 45 of the cases were grade 1 (G1) and seven were G2. The mean tumor diameter was 0.68 cm (0.1-2.5 cm). Tumor size was 2 cm and in two cases. The tumor was located in the apex of 37 cases, in the body part of ten, and the apex + body part of five. The tumor spread to the mucosa



**Figure 5.** Low-grade mucinous neoplasm. Showing fibrous stroma covered by dysplastic epithelial cells (H&E, x20) H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin

in nine, submucosa in five, muscle in 18, and subserosa/mesoappendix in 20. There was no vascular invasion and the surgical margins were free. Accompanying lesions were the diverticulum, LGMN, and SSA. We did not find a significant difference between the cases diagnosed with NET and NCP in terms of mean age (p=0.333) and gender (p=0.739). Similarly, there was no significant difference between the cases diagnosed with NET G1 and G2 in terms of mean age (p=0.382) and gender (p=0.397).

GIST, which is in the mesenchymal tumor subgroup, was centered within the muscularis propria reaching up to the subserosa. The tumor at the apex was 0.3 cm in diameter and was accompanied by SSA as a secondary lesion. Mitosis was not observed.



**Figure 6.** Gastrointestinal stromal tumor. The tumor was located in the subserosal layer of the appendix (H&E, x100) H&E: Hematoxylin and eosin

Cases in the secondary neoplasia subgroup were detected in incidental appendectomy materials, and primary neoplasia foci originated from the upper and lower gastrointestinal tract (GIT) and female genital tract.

In the pediatric age group, cases with diverticulum (n=13), enterobius vermicularis (n=8), NET (n=5), SSA (n=2), endometriosis externa (n=1), and NCP (n=1) were detected.

The classification and clinicopathologic characteristics of patients with "other diagnosis" in Table 2, 3 and the data on accompanying secondary lesions are in Table 4.

#### Discussion

Histopathological examinations of appendectomy materials also allow the detection of rarely seen additional pathological conditions that are not grossly noticed (5). In our study, microscopic examination revealed acute and perforated appendicitis as well as lymphoid hyperplasia and other (miscellaneous) lesions. In a histopathological examination, appendicitis can be classified as acute focal, acute suppurative, and perforated appendicitis, according to its stage and frequency (7). According to the stages of appendicitis, acute appendicitis took the first place and our incidence rates were similar to the literature.

Lymphoid hyperplasia stands out among the factors in the etiology of appendicitis and is observed as a physiological response rather than inflammation. It has been described to be particularly associated with viral gastroenteritis and mesenteric adenitis (3,8). The frequency has been reported to be 6% (8). Lymphoid hyperplasia, which was found in the lowest group (2.3%) in our study, was also lower than the literature. Lesions such as diverticulum, fibrous obliteration, infectious

<b>o</b>	0 1			
	Age	M (n)	F (n)	Total (n, %)
Diverticulum	40.33±16.49	179	70	249 (5.74)
Fibrous obliteration	42.90±19.17	81	42	123 (2.84)
Ulcerative colitis (skipped lesion)	79	1	0	1 (0.02)
Granulomatous inflammation	35.00±14.11	2	1	3 (0.07)
Enterobius vermicularis	24.67±13.89	17	7	24 (0.55)
Endometriosis externa	38.57±19.07	0	7	7 (0.16)
Amyloid deposition	77.00±18.38	0	2	2 (0.05)
	Diverticulum Fibrous obliteration Ulcerative colitis (skipped lesion) Granulomatous inflammation Enterobius vermicularis Endometriosis externa Amyloid deposition	ControlAgeDiverticulum40.33±16.49Fibrous obliteration42.90±19.17Ulcerative colitis (skipped lesion)79Granulomatous inflammation35.00±14.11Enterobius vermicularis24.67±13.89Endometriosis externa38.57±19.07Amyloid deposition77.00±18.38	AgeM (n)Diverticulum40.33±16.49179Fibrous obliteration42.90±19.1781Ulcerative colitis (skipped lesion)791Granulomatous inflammation35.00±14.112Enterobius vermicularis24.67±13.8917Endometriosis externa38.57±19.070Amyloid deposition77.00±18.380	Age         M (n)         F (n)           Diverticulum         40.33±16.49         179         70           Fibrous obliteration         42.90±19.17         81         42           Ulcerative colitis (skipped lesion)         79         1         0           Granulomatous inflammation         35.00±14.11         2         1           Enterobius vermicularis         24.67±13.89         17         7           Endometriosis externa         38.57±19.07         0         7           Amyloid deposition         77.00±18.38         0         2

#### Table 2. Demographic and clinicopathologic characteristics of patients classified as group 1

M: Male, F: Female

#### Table 3. Demographic and clinicopathologic characteristics of patients classified as group 2

		Age	M (n)	F (n)	Total (n, %)
Serrated lesion	Hyperplastic polyp	50.22±16.31	17	6	23 (0.53)
	Sessile serrated adenoma	59.14±20.97	20	16	36 (0.83)
Carcinoma	LGMN	51.17±17.06	4	8	12 (0.28)
	NCP	31.58±12.57	8	4	12 (0.28)
Neuroendocrine neoplasms	NET GI	37.60±17.98	33	12	45 (1.04)
	NET GII	31.29±14.63	4	3	7 (0.16)
Mesenchymal tumor	GIST	77.00	1	0	1 (0.02)
Secondary neoplasms	Upper and lower GIT and female genital system	55.65±12.81	5	12	17 (0.39)

M: Male, F: Female, LGMN: Low-grade mucinous neoplasm, NCP: Neuroendocrine cell proliferation, NET: Neuroendocrine tumor, G: Grade, GIST: Gastrointestinal stromal tumor, GIT: Gastrointestinal tract

Table 4. Data on accompanying secondary lesions								
	Endometriosis externa	NCP	NET	GIST	SSA			
Diverticulum	1	1	5	-	4			
Hyperplastic polyp	-	1	-	-	-			
SSA	-	-	1	1	-			
LGMN	-	-	2	-	-			

NCP: Neuroendocrine cell proliferation, NET: Neuroendocrine tumor, GIST: Gastrointestinal stromal tumor, SSA: Sessile serrated adenoma, LGMN: Low-grade mucinous neoplasm

agents, endometriosis externa, serrated lesions, LGMN, neuroendocrine neoplasia, mesenchymal tumor, and secondary neoplasms that mimic the clinical manifestations of appendicitis observed less frequently and the incidence of these lesions has ranged from 0.9% and 8.3% in the literature (1-6). We classified this group as other (unusual) diagnoses. The incidence rate was 12.96%, above the literature data.

Diverticulum, a lesion in the subgroup of acquired and anatomical abnormalities, is rare and its frequency varies between 0.014% and 2% (9,10). It was the most common rare lesion we detected in our study and its rate was higher than the literature data. Two types are defined: Congenital and acquired (9). The congenital type is a true diverticulum and is very rare. Our study included cases diagnosed with an acquired type of diverticulum, there were no cases with a diagnosis of congenital type. Increased intraluminal pressure is thought to play a role in the etiology of the acquired diverticulum. In addition to fecaloid material, lesions such as adenoma LGMN, and NET (10,11) can cause increased intraluminal pressure. Our study also supports these data, and the accompanying lesions in some cases were NET, NCP, SSA, and endometriosis externa. It is usually seen after the third decade and was found in a similar age group in our study. Although usually asymptomatic, complications of the diverticulum include inflammation and, to a lesser extent, perforation. The mortality risk due to perforation is higher than in cases of acute appendicitis without diverticulum. Our results included perforation as well as inflammation. Serous mucin deposits that may occur because of perforation may lead to a misdiagnosis as LGMN. Therefore, diverticulum should always be considered in the differential diagnosis (11). While hyperplastic changes in the epithelium, mucosal neuroma-like proliferation, and fibrosis are observed in the diverticulum, the dysplastic epithelium observed in LGMN is important in this distinction. We did not have a diverticulum case misdiagnosed as LGMN in our study. Fibrous obliteration is observed more frequently than diverticulum and has an incidence rate of up to 10% in the literature (1,3,7). The incidence of fibrous obliteration was quite low in our study compared with the literature (2.84%). Fibrous obliteration, also called appendiceal neuroma, is a lesion whose frequency increases with age. Accordingly, it was detected more frequently in the fourth decade and in our study. Three structural patterns are observed in the histopathological examination of fibrous obliteration, which is thought to develop because of neurogenic proliferation (7). The most common pattern is the central obliterative neuroma, which is followed by the intramucosal appendiceal neuroma. Intramucosal ones are well-circumscribed and have a nodular growth pattern between the crypts. The third pattern is the submucosal obliterative process,

which is localized but with indistinct borders. Among these structural patterns, the central obliterative neuroma constituted most our cases. An intramucosal neuroma was observed at a lower rate and submucosal neuroma was not detected.

The chronic appendicitis subgroup involved skip lesions of ulcerative colitis and granulomatous inflammation. Appendiceal involvement of ulcerative colitis can be observed in cases with pancolitis or cases with left side or rectum involvement as skip lesion (12). Histopathological examination reveals active inflammation with crypt abscess. panmucosal plasmacytosis, and crypt distortion (3). In addition to these findings in appendiceal sections, crypt atrophy and one focus of pyloric gland metaplasia were noted in our single case with a diagnosis of ulcerative colitis. Granulomatous inflammation is also observed in appendectomy materials at rates varying between 0.1-2%. Infectious agents (such as Mycobacterium tuberculosis and Schistosoma) and noninfectious factors (such as Crohn's disease, sarcoidosis, and foreign body reaction) are involved in the etiology (1,3,13). Geographic distribution can be decisive in terms of factors (13). Definitive diagnosis requires long-term follow-up and sometimes additional investigation (5). The rate we found in our study was 0.07%, which was below the literature data. And additional examinations for the definitive diagnosis in these cases did not lead to a conclusion regarding the etiology.

Enterobius vermicularis, which is in the infectious agent subgroup, is the most common helminthic agent of GIT. It is the most common infectious agent among rare lesions detected in appendectomy specimens. Its incidence varies between 0.2-3.8% (3,14). Our rate of enterobius vermicularis found to be consistent with the literature data. The literature data also report different parasitic agents such as Schistosoma, Ascaris lumbricoides, and taenia; however, we only found one agent (1,3).

In our study, the subgroup of miscellaneous diseases included endometriosis externa and amyloid deposition. Localized endometrial tissue outside the uterine cavity, which is called endometriosis externa, is rare in the GIT and is observed in 10% of women with endometriosis (3,15,16). Endometriosis externa, mostly observed in the rectum and sigmoid colon, is very rare in the appendix and included in the literature as case reports (16). The number of cases in this group was very low in our study. Systemic amyloidosis is characterized by the extracellular deposition of the insoluble fibrillar protein aggregates (17). GIT involvement is common. It can cause upper and lower gastrointestinal bleeding, motility disorders, severe malabsorption, infarction, and perforation (18). One of our cases was operated on for ischemia and the other for a colon tumor. There was an eosinophilic hyalinized deposit compatible with amyloid, which also showed positive staining with Congo red on the vessel walls of their appendectomy materials. Because of additional examinations, the findings observed in both cases were interpreted as secondary amyloidosis.

Serrated lesions, previously defined as mucosal hyperplasia or metaplasia, are now divided into three groups as hyperplastic polyps, SSA, and traditional serrated adenoma (TSA) (19). These lesions are rare in the appendix and their true incidence remains unknown. However, there has been an increase in these lesions recently because of increased

awareness (20) and a study reported that these lesions were detected in approximately 7% (20). The frequency of serrated lesions was less in our study compared to that in the literature. However, the number of cases diagnosed was higher recently than in previous years. Our study included cases diagnosed with hyperplastic polyp and SSA and there was no case with a TSA diagnosis. Among serrated lesions, SSA and TSA are considered precancerous and it has been suggested that these appendiceal lesions shows more aggressive behavior (20). It has been reported in the literature that polyps can be observed along the colon and appendix and that may be a part of serrated polyposis syndrome (21). Polyps are mostly in SSA morphology and colon adenocarcinoma development is common in these cases. Therefore, a total colonoscopic examination is recommended especially in cases diagnosed with SSA and TSA accompanied by dysplasia (19). We detected no dysplasia or malignancy with SSA in our cases.

LGMN is among mucinous epithelial tumors with a frequency of less than 1%. It is detected incidentally during surgery for other reasons in 15-20% of cases (4,22). The rate of LGMN in our study was consistent with the literature. As long as dysplastic epithelium is not observed at the surgical margin, appendectomy is considered sufficient in the treatment. In these cases, positive surgical margins, appendiceal rupture, presence of mucin outside the appendix, or atypical cells and pseudomyxoma peritonei may increase the development of potential malignancy (22). The cases diagnosed in our study were limited to the muscularis propria and the surgical margins were negative. Some studies have reported very rare appendiceal collision tumors, which consist of histologically different tumor types and are included in the LGMN tumor group (23,24). In these studies, reported as case reports, LGMN is mostly accompanied by NET. NET was the accompanying secondary tumor in both of our cases in the category of collision tumors.

NCPs, which are included in the neuroendocrine neoplasia group and detected incidentally in the appendix wall, are defined as a proliferative phenomenon similar to early NCP seen in other organs of the GIT (4). There is no clear information about the underlying medical or genetic structure that may predispose to this proliferation. It is observed as patchy groups smaller than one millimeter and is called incidental NCP. Our study included ten cases in this category.

NET, which is in the neuroendocrine neoplasia group, is the most common primary tumor of the appendix (1,4). Its incidence in appendectomy materials varies between 0.3-2.3%. The frequency of our cases diagnosed with NET in our study was consistent with the literature data. It is usually observed between the ages of 30-40. The NET cases in our study were in a similar age range. NETs with a tumor size of less than 1 cm are also usually detected incidentally in approximately 70% of cases (4). As in our study, they were mostly localized at the apex. In these tumors, where metastasis is very rare, appendectomy is considered sufficient for the treatment (1). A tumor size of 2 cm or more, mesoappendix or vascular invasion, and positive surgical margins are risky parameters for recurrence (4). We did not find any other risk factors predicted for recurrence, except for the presence of mesoappendix invasion and a tumor size of 2 cm and observed above in a few of our patients with NET. GIST is the most common primary mesenchymal tumor of the GIT. While it is frequently observed in the stomach and small intestine, it is very rare in the appendix (25-27). The number of reported cases is less than 100 in the literature. Besides location, size and mitotic activity are factors that play a role in determining the behavior of GIST (25). However, since it is rarely observed in the appendix, there are no definite data on its behavior. As in our case, it is more common in men and has a size of less than 3 cm.

Secondary neoplasms are rare in the appendix and may originate from the GIT, urogenital tract, ovary, lung, and gallbladder. Metastatic tumors can most commonly be seen as serosa involvement due to transcoelomic spread (28). In our study, secondary neoplasms originated from the GIT and female genital tract and were detected in incidental appendectomy materials accompanying primary tumor resections.

Acute appendicitis is one of the most common diseases requiring surgical treatment in the pediatric age group as well (29). Enterobius vermicularis is detected more frequently among rare lesions in this age group (29). The most common lesion was the diverticulum in our study, followed by enterobius vermicularis, NET, SSA, endometriosis externa, and NCP, in order of frequency. Among these lesions, SSA is very rare in this age group. It is recommended to examine the entire appendix and follow up the case closely, particularly in those with dysplasia findings (30). In our study, the appendiceal materials diagnosed SSA were completely examined. There was no sign of dysplasia.

#### **Study Limitations**

The limitations of this retrospective study include the inaccessibility of macroscopy materials and the fact that sampling was performed by different pathologists.

#### Conclusion

Lesions classified as "other diagnostic" are usually detected incidentally during histopathological examination of appendectomy materials. Among the "other diagnostic" group, the most common lesion was the diverticulum, and the most common neoplastic lesion was NET in our study. These lesions may also coexist together, and mentioning such concomitant lesions in pathology reports will provide more accurate frequency rates. Thus, besides neoplastic lesions; in cases such as parasites, endometriosis externa and granulomatous inflammation, the treatment and follow-up of the patients will continue as recommended by the clinician. As in our study, due to the raising awareness of serrated lesions, the rate of diagnosis of these cases will increase.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The ethics committee approval was granted by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Okmeydanı Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 810, date: 23.01.2018).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from the patients for the publication of this study.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - S.Ş.E., A.D., G.K., A.A.; Concept - S.Ş.E., A.D.; Design - S.Ş.E., A.D., G.K., A.A.; Data

Collection or Processing - S.Ş.E., A.D., A.A.; Analysis or Interpretation - S.Ş.E., A.D., G.K., A.A.; Literature Search - S.Ş.E., A.D., G.K.; Writing - S.Ş.E., A.D., G.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- 1. Yilmaz M, Akbulut S, Kutluturk K, Sahin N, Arabaci E, Ara C, et al. Unusual histopathological findings in appendectomy specimens from patients with suspected acute appendicitis. World J Gastroenterol 2013; 19: 4015-22.
- Dincel O, Göksu M, Türk BA, Pehlivanoğlu B, İşler S. Incidental findings in routine histopathological examination of appendectomy specimens; retrospective analysis of 1970 patients. Indian J Surg 2018; 80: 48-53.
- Doyle LA, Odze RD. Inflammatory disorders of the appendix. Odze RD, Goldblum JR, editors. Odze and Goldblum's surgical pathology of the GI tract, liver, biliary tract and pancreas. 3rd edition. Elsevier Saunders Philadelphia; 2015. pp.512-29.
- Misdraji J. Epithelial neoplasma of the appendix. Odze RD, Goldblum JR, editors. Odze and Goldblum's surgical pathology of the GI tract, liver, biliary tract and pancreas. 3rd edition. Elsevier Saunders Philadelphia; 2015.p.779-802.
- Charfi S, Sellami A, Affes A, Yaïch K, Mzali R, Boudawara TS. Histopathological findings in appendectomy specimens: a study of 24,697 cases. Int J Colorectal Dis 2014; 29: 1009-12.
- Stravodimos C, Greiber A, Riemenschneider F, Popp A, Schön MR, Justinger C. Incidence of neoplasms after appendectomy in a cohort of 1197 patients. J Surg Res 2021; 4: 72-9.
- Fenoglio-Presier CM, Noffsinger AE, Stemmermann GN, Lantz PE, Isaacson PG. Nonneoplastic diseases of the appendix. Fenoglio-Presier CM, Noffsinger AE, Stemmermann GN, Lantz PE, Isaacson P, editors. Gastrointestinal Pathology: An Atlas and Text. 3rd Edition. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins Philadelphia; 2008. pp.497-523.
- Almaramhy HH. Acute appendicitis in young children less than 5 years: review article. Ital J Pediatr 2017; 43: 15.
- El-Saady AM. Diverticulitis of the appendix: is it clinically significant? Egypt J Surg 2016; 35: 150-3.
- Lim CSH, Cheah SY, Kwok AMF, Ravindran P, Chan DL. Systematic review and meta-analysis of the association between diverticulosis of the appendix and neoplasia. ANZ J Surg 2020; 90: 1871-7.
- 11. Käser SA, Willi N, Maurer CA. Prevalence and clinical implications of diverticulosis of the vermiform appendix. J Int Med Res 2013; 41: 1350-6.
- Park SH, Loftus EV Jr, Yang SK. Appendiceal skip inflammation and ulcerative colitis. Dig Dis Sci 2014; 59: 2050-7.
- 13. AbdullGaffar B. Granulomatous diseases and granulomas of the appendix. Int J Surg Pathol 2010; 18: 14-20.

- Altun E, Avci V, Azatçam M. Parasitic infestation in appendicitis. A retrospective analysis of 660 patients and brief literature review. Saudi Med J 2017; 38: 314-8.
- 15. Yoon J, Lee YS, Chang HS, Park CS. Endometriosis of the appendix. Ann Surg Treat Res 2014; 87: 144-7.
- Gupta R, Singh AK, Farhat W, Ammar H, Azzaza M, Mizouni A, et al. Appendicular endometriosis: A case report and review of literature. Int J Surg Case Reports 2019; 64: 94-6.
- 17. Rowe K, Pankow I, Nehme F, Salyers W. Gastrointestinal Amyloidosis: Review of the Literature. Cureus 2017; 9: e1228.
- 18. Sattianayagam PT, Hawkins PN, Gillmore JD. Systemic amyloidosis and the gastrointestinal tract. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol 2009; 6: 608-17.
- Barut SG, Sensu S, Kutlu S, Gürbüz SY. A Rarely observed cause of acute appendicitis, sessile serrated lesion: a case report and review. Cerrahpaşa Med J 2020; 44: 157-60.
- Yuyucu Karabulut Y, Savaş B, Kurşun N, Ensar A. Serrated lesions of the appendix: Do they differ from their colorectal counterparts? Turk J Gastroenterol 2014; 25: 29-34.
- 21. Bettington M, Brown IS, Rosty C. Serrated lesions of the appendix in serrated polyposis patients. Pathology 2016; 48: 30-4.
- Xiao J, Li P, Liu W. Analysis of clinical characteristics of low-grade appendiceal mucinous neoplasm (LAMN): A retrospective cohort study of 51 LAMN patients. J Invest Surg 2021; 34: 721-7.
- Tan HL, Tan GH, Teo M. Two rare cases of appendiceal collision tumours involving an appendiceal mucinous neoplasm and carcinoid. BMJ Case Rep 2016; 2016: bcr2015213938.
- Ekinci N, Gün E, Avcı E, Er A. Coexistence of low-grade mucinous neoplasm and carcinoid (collision tumor) within multiple appendiceal diverticula: A case report. Turk J Surg 2018; 31: 1-3.
- 25. Miettinen M, Lasota J. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors: pathology and prognosis at different sites. Semin Diagn Pathol 2006; 23: 70-83.
- Agaimy A, Pelz A, Wieacker P, Roessner A, Wünsch PH, Schneider-Stock R. Gastrointestinal stromal tumors of the vermiform appendix: clinicopathologic, immunohistochemical, and molecular study of 2 cases with literature review. Hum Pathol 2008; 39: 1252-7.
- Chun JM, Lim KH. Gastrointestinal stromal tumor of the vermiform appendix mimicking Meckel's diverticulum: Case report with literature review. Int J Surg Case Rep 2016; 21: 20-2.
- Yoon WJ, Yoon YB, Kim YJ, Ryu JK, Kim YT. Secondary appendiceal tumors: A review of 139 cases. Gut Liver 2010; 4: 351-6.
- Alemayehu H, Snyder CL, Peter SD, Ostlie DJ. Incidence and outcomes of unexpected pathology findings after appendectomy. J Pediatr Surg 2014; 49: 1390-3.
- 30. Dargent JL. Hérin M, Rop C, Druez P, Jouret-Mourin A. Sessile serrated lesion of the appendix in a teenage girl. Pediatr Dev Pathol 2021; 24: 489-92.

# Serum Adiponectin Related to Neovascularization Process in Diabetic Retinopathy

Mehtap Gökçe Margunato<sup>1</sup>, Hale Aral<sup>2</sup>, Kö Özen Ayrancı Osmanbaşoğlu<sup>3</sup>, Hülya Güngel<sup>3</sup>, Esma Altunoğlu<sup>4</sup>,
 Murat Usta<sup>5</sup>, Sennur Köse<sup>4</sup>, Erdinç Serin<sup>6</sup>, Savaş Karataş<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Çorlu State Hospital, Clinic of Medical Biochemistry, Tekirdağ, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Biochemistry, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>4</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>5</sup>Giresun University Faculty of Medicine, Department of Medical Biochemistry, Giresun, Turkey <sup>6</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Prof. Dr. Cemil Tascioğlu Çity Hospital, Clinic of Medical Biochemistry, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** There's are similar mechanisms in the development of diabetic retinopathy (DR) and diabetic nephropathy (DN) in terms of inflammation and oxidative stress. We wanted to measure serum adiponectin (ADPN) levels in DR, considering the other clinical/laboratory findings in subgroups with or without DN.

**Methods:** A total of 122 patients were included; group 1 (non-diabetic, healthy subjects), group 2 (diabetic without DR, with/without albuminuria/proteinuria), group 3 (mild to moderate DR, without albuminuria/proteinuria) and group 4 (severe non-proliferative or proliferative DR, with albuminuria/proteinuria). DR grades were defined by the same ophthalmologist based on the clinical examination and angiographic findings.

**Results:** In diabetics, mean hemoglobin A1c was over 8.0%. Estimated glomerular filtration rate values and serum albumin levels were significantly lower in group 4 compared to group 1. Not ADPN/C-reactive protein (CRP) levels, but ADPN, ADPN/waist circumference, ADPN/body mass index and ADPN/fibrinogen were all significantly higher in group 4 compared to group 2. ADPN/CRP was positively correlated with high-density cholesterol in group 1, 2, 4, negatively correlated with triglyceride in group 3, 4, and positively correlated with hypertension in group 4.

**Conclusion:** We had increased serum ADPN and indices in the DR neovascularization process among diabetics. But, further loss of kidney function itself prevented the increase in serum ADPN/CRP levels. To estimate progression in the advanced stages of DR, serum ADPN/CRP was a valuable follow-up marker in DR, if there was no urinary loss of ADPN.

Keywords: Adiponectin, inflammation, diabetic complications, neovascularization, diabetic retinopathy

#### Introduction

Diabetic retinopathy (DR), seen in approximately 80% of patients with 10 or more years of type 2 diabetes mellitus (T2DM), is a major microvascular complication. Possibly, it is responsible for a large proportion of vision problems and blindness in the population (1). In addition to the duration of diabetes, DR development is strongly linked with chronic hyperglycemia; dyslipidemia, diabetic nephropathy (DN), hypertension and mitochondrial dysfunction accompanied by induced oxidative stress and is associated with abnormal adiponectin (ADPN) levels (1,2). Mitochondrial dysfunction is also associated with renal tubular epithelial cell injury and the occurrence of DN, and ADPN is involved in promoting mitochondrial biogenesis and functional renal tubular epithelial cells (3). The mechanisms in the development of DR and DN seem very similar in terms of inflammation and oxidative stress.

ADPN secreted by adipocytes exists as a trimer and three multimer forms: low molecular weight, medium molecular weight, high molecular weight (HMW). It has effects such as antidiabetic, anti-inflammatory, regulating endothelial functions, antioxidant, antiapoptotic, antiatherogenic, antithrombotic, inhibiting smooth muscle proliferation and facilitating vasodilation (4). In studies conducted in different ethnic groups, plasma ADPN levels were found to be low in patients with obesity and T2DM. In contrast, the degree of hypoadiponectinemia was closely related to the degree of insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia rather than the degree of adiposity (5). There was a relation between CRP, ADPN and quantitative insulin resistance check index to detect microvascular



Address for Correspondence: Hale Aral MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Biochemistry, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 532 220 01 50 E-mail: drhalearal@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-1996-956X Received: 20.04.2022 Accepted: 18.09.2022

**Cite this article as:** Margunato MG, Aral H, Ayrancı Osmanbaşoğlu Ö, Güngel H, Altunoğlu E, Usta M, Köse Ş, Serin E, Karataş S. Serum Adiponectin Related to Neovascularization Process in Diabetic Retinopathy. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 254-9.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

measurements [capillary density, urine albumin creatinine ratio (UACR) and endothelial measurements] in non-diabetic and normotensive healthy subjects (6).

The development of DR or albuminuria/proteinuria is accepted as findings in favor of endothelial dysfunction in the organism. The impact of UACR and estimated glomerular filtration rate (eGFR) on serum ADPN is clearly observed. As is known, the risk of cardiovascular disease (CVD) increases with endothelial dysfunction. As a result, ADPN has a positive effect on cardiovascular health. Its protective role against atherosclerosis is mediated by inhibiting vascular smooth muscle and endothelial cell proliferation. ADPN has been shown to be a good marker for metabolic control and atherosclerotic risk (7).

In this study, we investigated the relationship between serum ADPN or related indices and DR degree with or without albuminuria/proteinuria. Demographic/clinical/anthropometric findings, smoking status, blood pressure values, inflammatory blood markers and other routine laboratory findings were also considered.

#### Methods

Atotal of 122 patients, followed up in out-patient clinics of ophthalmology and internal medicine, were included our study. Patients with known thyroid dysfunction, urinary infection, nephropathy (of the non-diabetic causes), malignancy, diabetic neuropathy or eGFR <30 mL/min were all excluded. An approval of the research protocol was received by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (approval number: 117, date: 08.04.2022) in accordance with international agreements (World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki) was received.

All the cases were divided into four different groups; group 1 (nondiabetics, n=27), group 2 (T2DM without retinopathy, with/without albuminuria and/or proteinuria n=45), group 3 (mild to moderate DR, without any albuminuria or proteinuria, n=26) and group 4 (severe non-proliferative or proliferative retinopathy, with albuminuria and/or proteinuria n=24). DR grades were defined by the same ophthalmologist based on clinical examination and angiographic findings.

Serum ADPN was run via immunoturbidimetric method (catalog no: AO 2999, Randox Laboratories Limited, Crumlin, UK) using AU2700 (Beckman Coulter Inc, Brea, Ca, USA). We found a coefficient of variation (within-run precision) of 1.45% at a serum level of 5.85  $\mu$ g/mL (n=17), and 1.00% at a serum level of 12.05  $\mu$ g/mL (n=19).

Anthropometric measurements of waist circumference (WC), height,

weight and blood pressure were recorded. Data from the patient records were retrieved, the measurements were performed as follows; chemistry/immunochemistry assays using AU 2700 and Image 800 (Beckman Coulter Inc.), fibrinogen levels using BCS XP coagulometer (Siemens Healthcare Diagnostics Inc.), hemoglobin A1c (HbA1c) using (ADAMS HA-8180V (Arkray Inc.) and complete blood counts using BC 6800 (Mindray Medical International Ltd.). Spot urinalysis and some definitions were used as albuminuria (albumin/creatinine:  $\geq$ 30 mg/g) and proteinuria (protein/creatinine >0.2 g/g).

Low-density-lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) levels were calculated using the Friedewald equation. In eGFR values were estimated by the Chronic Kidney Disease Epidemiology Collaboration (CKD-EPI) equation by Levey et al. (8); as follows,  $eGFR_{CKD-EPI}=141 \text{ x}$  minimum (Scr/k, 1)<sup> $\alpha$ </sup> x maximum (Scr/k, 1)<sup>-1.209</sup> x0.993Age x 1.018 [if female].

Indices of ADPN were estimated as ADPN/BMI, ADPN/WC, ADPN/ fibrinogen, ADPN/CRP.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

We used MedCalc (MedCalc Software, Broekstraat, Mariakerke, Belgium). The Kolmogorov-Smirnov tests investigated Gaussian distribution. Nongaussian variables were given as median ( $25^{th}$  percentile- $75^{th}$  percentile), or else mean  $\pm$  standard deviation. In comparison, One-Way ANOVA or Kruskal-Wallis H test was used in multiple group comparisons. Tukey HSD and Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> test for One-Way ANOVA, or Mann-Whitney U test for Kruskal-Wallis H test were used in post hoc comparisons. Pearson's chi-square test, Pearson's correlation coefficient (r) or Spearman's rank correlation coefficient (rs) was used. All statistical tests were two-sided, and p-values less than 0.05 were considered to indicate significance, except p values less than 0.008 when the Mann-Whitney U test was used for post-hoc test.

#### Results

No significant difference in the male-to-female ratio was found among all the groups (groups 1-4), as shown in Table 1. Also, no statistically significant difference was found among the age, body mass index (BMI), and WC among the diabetics (groups 2-4).

Each diabetic-subgroup presented a mean of HbA1c over 8.0% and dyslipidemia with high triglyceride levels, as shown in Table 2. Also, diabetics had significantly decreased iron, hemoglobin levels and increased white blood cell values. CRP was higher in group 2, 3 than the controls. Serum urea and creatinine were higher in group 4 compared to group 1. However, eGFR values and serum albumin levels decreased in group 4 compared with group 1.

<b>T I I I</b>				• • • • •	
I abla 1	Nomographic data	anthronomotric moa	curamante and emal	$n \alpha$ ctatuc at cont	alc and diabatic cub groups
	17. 11102120111. 02012.	$\alpha$	SULLY THE THE STATE STATE		
	D 01110 A. 0. p 1110 0.0.00				
				0	

	Group 1 (n=27)	Group 2 (n=45)	Group 3 (n=26)	Group 4 (n=24)	р
Age (years)	49.7±10.1	58.0±11.1ª	62.2±6.5 <sup>b</sup>	62.2±8.9 <sup>b</sup>	<0.0001
Male/female (N/N)	11/16	19/26	15/11	10/14	=0.5440
Body mass index (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	25.5±4.3	31.9±6.1 <sup>b</sup>	31.9±4.4 <sup>b</sup>	32.2±5.5 <sup>b</sup>	<0.0001
Waist circumference (cm)	89.8±15.5	105.4±11.1 <sup>b</sup>	103.6±23.5 <sup>a</sup>	108.3±10.6 <sup>b</sup>	<0.0001
Smoking (%)	22.2%	42.2%	50.0%	29.2%	=0.2990
Tukey test n<0.01 vs. group 1 bTukey test n<0.0001 vs	group 1				

<sup>a</sup>lukey test, p<0.01 vs. group 1, <sup>b</sup>lukey test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1

In healthy subjects (group 1), we had higher ADPN/CRP median values compared to group 2 and group 3 (Table 3). However, ADPN, ADPN/WC, ADPN/BMI and ADPN/fibrinogen were higher in group 4, compared with group 2, except ADPN/CRP.

ADPN/CRP was correlated with high-density cholesterol (HDL-C) in group 1, 2, 4 (Table 4). There was a negative correlation between ADPN/CRP and triglycerides in group 3, 4. In group 4, ADPN/CRP was also correlated with hypertension.

#### Discussion

The results demonstrated in this work provide a new perspective on understanding ADPN pathophysiology in different grades of DR. ADPN/ CRP was significantly decreased in group 2, 3 (in diabetics), according to the healthy subjects. Theoretically, the terminal stage of various chronic diseases can occur in different ways in humans and experimental models; the ADPN paradox is alive among them. One possibility is that the persistence of the terminal stage of chronic diseases for which medical care is sought in humans contributes to the loss of ADPN function and may be related to metabolic syndrome (9). Although a significant negative correlation was shown between serum ADPN levels and smoking in women by Persson et al. (10), we had no difference in smoking percentage among all the groups in our study. ADPN and indices of ADPN/BMI, ADPN/WC, ADPN/fibrinogen values significantly increased in group 4, in which microvascular complications increased mostly (both DR ad DN), compared with group 2. We also showed that UACR and eGFR values had a significant effect on serum ADPN levels. ADPN levels increasing with DR degree may be associated with its anti-inflammatory protective effect. ADPN/CRP indices did not differ significantly, although there was no any increase in CRP levels decreasing ADPN/CRP ratio in group 4, compared with group 2. There was a negative correlation between ADPN/CRP and triglycerides in patients with DR, group 3, 4. Also, ADPN/CRP was correlated with hypertension as a macrovascular complication in group 4. The prominence of the ADPN/CRP index highlights the importance of both inflammation and neovascularization. ADPN influences endothelial adhesion and transmigration of leukocytes and macrophages (11).

Both positive and inverse associations between ADPN and DR progression have been reported in meta-analysis studies that combined various ethnic groups (1). ADPN plays a critical role in retinal oedema and neovascularization, and it's a potential therapeutic target for treating diabetic macular oedema, proliferative DR, and retinal vein occlusion (12) or DN (13); in an observational study, Kuo et al. (14) showed that ADPN levels increased with DR, and ADPN was seen positively correlated with DR progression.

Table 2. Routine laboratory data of controls and diabetic sub-groups								
	Group 1 (n=27)	Group 2 (n=45)	Group 3 (n=26)	Group 4 (n=24)	р			
Glucose (mg/dL)	94 <u>±</u> 9	175±64 <sup>d</sup>	181±77 <sup>d</sup>	161±58 <sup>d</sup>	<0.0001			
Hemoglobin A1c (%)	5.4±0.3	8.4±2.2 <sup>d</sup>	8.9±2.1 <sup>d</sup>	8.3±1.7 <sup>d</sup>	<0.0001			
Urea (mg/dL)	31±7	41±19°	39±16	49±17 <sup>d</sup>	<0.0010			
Creatinine (mg/dL)	0.77±0.22	0.99±0.41	0.94±0.49	1.10±0.49ª	=0.0330			
eGFR <sub>CKD-EPI</sub> (mL/min/1.73m <sup>2</sup> )	95.1±16.8	78.7±27.6ª	83.9±23.2	67.9±21.2°	<0.0010			
Total cholesterol (mg/dL)	212±58	199±65	207±42	209±72	=0.8220			
Triglyceride (mg/dL)	93 (64–108)	161 (121-198) <sup>ε</sup>	160 (93-204) <sup>ε</sup>	140 (106-219) <sup>ε</sup>	<0.0001			
High-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mg/dL)	56±12	44±9 <sup>d</sup>	45±7°	46±12 <sup>c</sup>	<0.0001			
Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol (mg/dL)	145±43	118±41	132±36	135±48	=0.0740			
Total protein (g/dL)	7.3±0.5	7.4±0.5	7.5±0.4	7.2±0.4	=0.3010			
Albumin (g/dL)	4.4±0.3	4.3±0.3	4.3±0.3	4.1±0.3 <sup>b</sup>	=0.0040			
Alanine aminotransferase (U/L)	18 (14-33)	20 (16-27)	21 (17-26)	19 (12-24)	=0.3550			
Gamma-glutamyl transferase (U/L)	17 (14-23)	26 (19-37) <sup>β</sup>	20 (17-29)	21 (14-30)	=0.0200			
Iron (µg/dL)	101 (74-132)	70 (46-97) <sup>δ</sup>	66 (50-83) <sup>e</sup>	65 (53-99) <sup>Y</sup>	<0.0010			
Total iron binding cap. (µg/dL)	326 (311-365)	369 (307-398)	364 (328-381)	349 (315-384)	=0.2470			
Ferritin (ng/mL)	60 (27-96)	34 (11-82)	30 (10-56)	30 (15-52)	=0.0670			
C-reactive protein (mg/dL)	0.24 (0.17-0.43)	0.48 (0.32-0.81) <sup>ε</sup>	0.47 (0.31-0.67) <sup>α</sup>	0.34 (0.15-0.88)	=0.0030			
Fibrinogen (mg/dL)	342±70	379±91	364±63	396±91	=0.1170			
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	14.4±1.1	13.5±2.0	13.1±2.3 <sup>e</sup>	11.6±2.6 <sup>d,f</sup>	<0.0001			
Hematocrit (%)	44±3	42±6	42±5	39±5°	=0.0060			
Thrombocyte (x10 <sup>3</sup> /µL)	220±43	277±75°	261±56ª	249±91	=0.0090			
White blood cell $(x10^3/\mu I)$	5.9+1.0	7.6+2.0 <sup>d</sup>	7.7+2.2 <sup>d</sup>	7.3+1.7ª	< 0.0010			

<sup>a</sup>Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> or Tukey test, p<0.05 vs. group 1, <sup>b</sup>Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> or Tukey test, p<0.01 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> or Tukey test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> or Tukey test, p<0.01 vs. group 2, <sup>c</sup>Tamhane's T<sup>2</sup> or Tukey test, p<0.05 vs. group 3, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.002 vs. group 1, <sup>b</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.003 vs. group 1, <sup>x</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.006 vs. group 1, <sup>b</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-

In diabetic animal models, ADPN was upregulated in damaged muscle tissue (15), and it was shown that after myocardial injury ADPN levels increase to be a part of the revascularization process (16). Therefore, it is possible in the DR neovascularization process to have increased ADPN levels.

In a cross-sectional study, there was an association between plasma ADNP level and the variance of ADPN related genes on the DR status, individually and in combination (17). Moreover, genes associated with CVD are the *ADPN* gene and apolipoprotein E polymorphism gene with the x2 allele (18).

In another study, serum ADPN levels decreased in DN, but higher levels were found in DR or diabetic neuropathy (19), these findings support our results. In a meta-analysis, ADPN levels were higher in T2DM patients with microvascular complications (20). Plasma ADPN levels increased significantly with the severity of DN; they were associated with eGFR and UACR. The relative risk of impaired renal function requiring dialysis was found to be independent of ADPN levels (21). Additionally, a cohort study showed that ADPN levels were significantly increased in patients with chronic kidney disease (22), however when we consider that clearance of ADPN is mainly processed in the liver, renal function loss itself doesn't contribute to ADPN elevation (23).

According to some studies, no correlation was found between ADPN and serum lipids in the form of triglycerides, LDL-C or total cholesterol (24,25). In another study, ADPN correlated positively with total cholesterol and HDL-C (21). In our study, ADPN/CRP was negatively correlated with triglycerides in group 3 and group 4. Additionally, there were varying degrees of positive correlations between ADPN/CRP and HDL-C levels in group 1, group 2, and group 4. Still a stronger correlation was found in non-diabetics, group 1. Patients with DR were included in groups 3 and 4; also, there was DR progression, especially in the proliferative phase

in group 4. In group 4, a weak negative correlation was found between ADPN/CRP and hypertension. The fact that the parameters of eGFR or albumin in group 4 did not differ from the diabetic control group (group 2) strengthened our study to see the pure effect of the severity of DR progression, especially in the proliferative phase.

Blood levels of irisin, another adipokine, decreased with increasing stage of chronic kidney disease (UACR  $\geq$ 300 mg/g, eGFR <60 mL/min 1.73 m<sup>2</sup>) and insulin resistance. It was also significantly associated with sarcopenia and carotid atherosclerosis in patients receiving peritoneal dialysis (26).

Recently, increased HMW level or HMW/total ratio has been associated with visceral fat type obesity, diabetes, glucose tolerance and insulin resistance, CVD, metabolic syndrome. Urinary ADPN was shown to be useful as a surrogate marker for DN risk performed with ultrasensitivity by employing a two-site immune complex transfer enzyme immunoassay fluorescently after gel filtration of immunoreactivity; urinary concentrations of HMW- ADPN (size, >250 kD) increased as the disorder progresses in the glomerular molecular barrier (27). Urinary ADPN levels were much better than that of UACR, as a reliable indicator of proteinuria (28). Also, it was suggested that the increase in urinary ADPN was associated with the decreased renal function (UACR  $\geq$ 30 mg/g or eGFR <60 mL/min/1.73 m<sup>2</sup>) (29). Total and HMW-ADPN levels correlated moderate to highly with UACR and eGFR within a fully automated immunoassay system (30).

#### **Study Limitations**

The most important limitation was the number of patients and having no sub-groups at variable stages of diabetes. Moreover, it should be better to include diabetic neuropathy. For technical reasons, we could not reach the patient group with isolated or accompanying diabetic

Table 3	. Comparison o	f uric acid	and ad	iponecti	in find	lings of	al	I the groups
---------	----------------	-------------	--------	----------	---------	----------	----	--------------

	Group 1 (n=27)	Group 2 (n=45)	Group 3 (n=26)	Group 4 (n=24)	р	
Uric acid (mg/dL)	5.0±1.2	6.0±1.4	5.6±1.5	5.6±1.2	=0.0160	
Adiponectin (µg/mL)	8.4 (5.3-10.3)	6.5 (4.3-11.0)	6.6 (4.7-9.9)	11.6 (6.0-14.9) <sup>d</sup>	=0.0280	
Adiponectin/body mass index (µg.m <sup>2</sup> /kg.mL)	0.36 (0.21-0.49)	0.21 (0.13-0.34)	0.21 (0.15-0.30)	0.36 (0.21-0.43) <sup>e</sup>	=0.0070	
Adiponectin/waist circumference (µg/cm.mL)	0.093 (0.058-0.138)	0.064 (0.039-0.099)	0.06 (0.05-0.102)	0.106 (0.056-0.134) <sup>e</sup>	=0.0150	
Adiponectin/C-reactive protein (µg.dL/mg.mL)	34.2 (16.3-50.6)	15.4 (8.1-23.0) <sup>a</sup>	13.0 (8.3-23.7) <sup>b</sup>	21.3 (10.3-92.2)	<0.0010	
Adiponectin/fibrinogen (µg.dL/mg.mL)	0.022 (0.016-0.032)	0.019 (0.011-0.025)	0.019 (0.015-0.024)	0.030 (0.018-0.042) <sup>c</sup>	=0.0180	
Mann Whitney Litest n=0.0001 vs. group 1 Mann Whitney Litest n=0.002 vs. group 1 Mann Whitney Litest n=0.004 vs. group 2 Mann Whitney Litest n=0.005 vs. group 2 Mann						

<sup>a</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p<0.0001 vs. group 1, <sup>b</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.003 vs. group 1, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.004 vs. group 2, <sup>d</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.005 vs. group 2, <sup>c</sup>Mann-Whitney U test, p=0.008 vs. group 2

Table 4. Lipid panel, and inflammatory parameters	significantly correlated with ADPN/CRP, in the groups
---	---

Parameters	Group 1 (n=27)	Group 2 (n=45)	Group 3 (n=26)	Group 4 (n=24)
Total cholesterol	N.S.	rs=0.381 (p=0.012)	r <sub>s</sub> =-0.457 (p=0.019)	N.S.
Triglyceride	N.S.	N.S.	r <sub>s</sub> =-0.540 (p=0.004)	r <sub>s</sub> =-0.450 (p=0.027)
High-density lipoprotein cholesterol	r <sub>s</sub> =0.520 (p=0.005)	r <sub>s</sub> =0.387 (p=0.010)	N.S.	r <sub>s</sub> =0.398 (p=0.054)
Low-density lipoprotein cholesterol	N.S.	r <sub>s</sub> =0.365 (p=0.016)	r <sub>s</sub> =-0.409 (p=0.038)	N.S.
White blood cell	N.S.	N.S.	r <sub>s</sub> =-0.378 (p=0.057)	N.S.
Fibrinogen	N.S.	N.S.	N.S.	N.S.
Hypertension	N.S.	N.S.	N.S.	rrb=-0.362 (p=0.082)
ADPN: Adiponectin, CRP: C-reactive protein				

neuropathy, another microvascular complication. The second limitation was that the control group was younger. And data including diabetic age was confidential.

#### Conclusion

We had increased serum ADPN and indices of ADPN/BMI, ADPN/ WC, ADPN/fibrinogen values in the DR neovascularization process among diabetics, so clinicians can be encouraged to benefit from this immunoturbidimetric assay for diabetics via personalized medicine approach. But, further loss of kidney function itself prevented the increase in serum ADPN/CRP levels. To estimate progression in the advanced stages of DR, serum ADPN/CRP was a valuable marker, if there was no urinary loss of ADPN.

Meanwhile, more expanded studies should be performed where ADPN isoforms (molecular weight and immunoreactivity) or indices evaluated together with hepatic steatosis determined sonographically, and endothelial dysfunction or heart status determined radiologically for monitoring other vascular complications of diabetes. Besides biomarkers and imaging findings, life-style conditions, including exercise and dietary options/habits, should be recorded.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** An approval of the research protocol by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (approval number: 117, date: 08.04.2022) in accordance with international agreements (World Medical Association Declaration of Helsinki) was received.

Informed Consent: It wasn't obtained.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - Ö.A.O., H.G., E.A., Ş.K.; Concept - M.G.M., H.A., S.K.; Design - M.G.M., H.A., M.U., E.S., S.K.; Data Collection or Processing - M.G.M., M.U., E.S.; Analysis or Interpretation - M.G.M., H.A., Ö.A.O., H.G., E.A., M.U., Ş.K., E.S., S.K.; Literature Search - M.G.M., H.A., S.K.; Writing - M.G.M., H.A., M.U., S.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- Huang YC, Chang YW, Cheng CW, Wu CM, Liao WL, Tsai FJ. Causal relationship between adiponectin and diabetic retinopathy: A Mendelian randomization study in an Asian population. Genes (Basel) 2020; 12: 17.
- Estacio RO, McFarling E, Biggerstaff S, Jeffers BW, Johnson D, Schrier RW. Overt albuminuria predicts diabetic retinopathy in Hispanics with NIDDM. Am J Kidney Dis 1998; 31: 947-53.
- Chen Y, Yang Y, Liu Z, He L. Adiponectin promotes repair of renal tubular epithelial cells by regulating mitochondrial biogenesis and function. Metabolism 2022; 128: 154959.
- Ebrahimi-Mamaeghani M, Mohammadi S, Arefhosseini SR, Fallah P, Bazi Z. Adiponectin as a potential biomarker of vascular disease. Vasc Health Risk Manag 2015; 11: 55-70.
- 5. Weyer C, Funahashi T, Tanaka S, Hotta K, Matsuzawa Y, Pratley RE, et al. Hypoadiponectinemia in obesity and type 2 diabetes: close association with

insulin resistance and hyperinsulinemia. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2001; 86: 1930-5.

- Cheng C, Daskalakis C. Association of adipokines with insulin resistance, microvascular dysfunction, and endothelial dysfunction in healthy young adults. Mediators Inflamm 2015; 2015: 594039.
- Bråkenhielm E, Veitonmäki N, Cao R, Kihara S, Matsuzawa Y, Zhivotovsky B, et al. Adiponectin-induced antiangiogenesis and antitumor activity involve caspase-mediated endothelial cell apoptosis. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004; 101: 2476-81.
- Levey AS, Greene T, Kusek JW, Beck GJ. A simplified equation to predict glomerular filtration rate from serum creatinine. J Am Soc Nephrol 2000; 11: 155A.
- Karamian M, Moossavi M, Hemmati M. From diabetes to renal aging: the therapeutic potential of adiponectin. J Physiol Biochem 2021; 77: 205-14.
- Persson J, Strawbridge RJ, McLeod O, Gertow K, Silveira A, Baldassarre D, et al. Sex-specific effects of adiponectin on carotid intima-media thickness and incident cardiovascular disease. J Am Heart Assoc 2015; 4: e001853.
- Kacso T, Bondor CI, Rusu CC, Moldovan D, Trinescu D, Coman LA, et al. Adiponectin is related to markers of endothelial dysfunction and neoangiogenesis in diabetic patients. Int Urol Nephrol 2018; 50: 1661-6.
- Nishinaka A, Nakamura S, Tanaka M, Masuda T, Inoue Y, Yamamoto T, et al. Excess adiponectin in eyes with progressive ocular vascular diseases. FASEB J 2021; 35: e21313.
- Lee JY, Yang JW, Han BG, Choi SO, Kim JS. Adiponectin for the treatment of diabetic nephropathy. Korean J Intern Med 2019; 34: 480-91.
- 14. Kuo JZ, Guo X, Klein R, Klein BE, Genter P, Roll K, et al. Adiponectin, insulin sensitivity and diabetic retinopathy in latinos with type 2 diabetes. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2015; 100: 3348-55.
- Delaigle AM, Senou M, Guiot Y, Many MC, Brichard SM. Induction of adiponectin in skeletal muscle of type 2 diabetic mice: in vivo and in vitro studies. Diabetologia 2006; 49: 1311-23.
- Ouchi N, Walsh K. Adiponectin as an anti-inflammatory factor. Clin Chim Acta 2007; 380: 24-30.
- Liao WL, Chen YH, Chen CC, Huang YC, Lin HJ, Chen YT, et al. Effect of adiponectin level and genetic variation of its receptors on diabetic retinopathy: A case-control study. Medicine (Baltimore) 2019; 98: e14878.
- Wong YH, Wong SH, Wong XT, Yap QY, Yip KY, Wong LZ, et al. Genetic associated complications of type 2 diabetes mellitus: a review. Panminerva Med 2021; 64: 274-88.
- Jung CH, Kim BY, Mok JO, Kang SK, Kim CH. Association between serum adipocytokine levels and microangiopathies in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus. J Diabetes Investig 2014; 5: 333-9.
- Rodríguez AJ, Nunes Vdos S, Mastronardi CA, Neeman T, Paz-Filho GJ. Association between circulating adipocytokine concentrations and microvascular complications in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: A systematic review and meta-analysis of controlled cross-sectional studies. J Diabetes Complications 2016; 30: 357-67.
- Cha JJ, Min HS, Kim K, Lee MJ, Lee MH, Kim JE, et al. Long-term study of the association of adipokines and glucose variability with diabetic complications. Korean J Intern Med 2018; 33: 367-82.
- 22. Fumeron F, El Boustany R, Bastard JP, Fellahi S, Balkau B, Marre M, et al. Plasma total adiponectin and changes in renal function in a cohort from the community: the prospective Data from an Epidemiological Study on the Insulin Resistance Syndrome study. Nephrol Dial Transplant 2021; 36: 2058-65.
- Halberg N, Schraw TD, Wang ZV, Kim JY, Yi J, Hamilton MP, et al. Systemic fate of the adipocyte-derived factor adiponectin. Diabetes 2009; 58: 1961-70.

- 24. Fujita H, Morii T, Koshimura J, Ishikawa M, Kato M, Miura T, et al. Possible relationship between adiponectin and renal tubular injury in diabetic nephropathy. Endocr J 2006; 53: 745-52.
- Alnaggar ARLR, Sayed M, El-Deena KE, Gomaa M, Hamed Y. Evaluation of serum adiponectin levels in diabetic nephropathy. Diabetes Metab Syndr 2019; 13: 128-31.
- 26. Wang R, Liu H. Association between serum irisin and diabetic nephropathy in patients with type 2 diabetes mellitus: A meta-analysis. Horm Metab Res 2021; 53: 293-300.
- 27. Yamamoto M, Fujimoto Y, Hayashi S, Hashida S. A study of high-, middle- and low-molecular weight adiponectin in urine as a surrogate marker for early diabetic nephropathy using ultrasensitive immune complex transfer enzyme immunoassay. Ann Clin Biochem 2018; 55: 525-34.
- Yamakado S, Cho H, Inada M, Morikawa M, Jiang YH, Saito K, et al. Urinary adiponectin as a new diagnostic index for chronic kidney disease due to diabetic nephropathy. BMJ Open Diabetes Res Care 2019; 7: e000661.
- 29. Ishizu M, Mori H, Ohishi M, Kuroda A, Akehi Y, Yoshida S, et al. Urinary adiponectin excretion is an early predictive marker of the decline of the renal function in patients with diabetes mellitus. J Diabetes Complications 2021; 35: 107848.
- 30. Watanabe T, Fujimoto Y, Morimoto A, Nishiyama M, Kawai A, Okada S, et al. Development of fully automated and ultrasensitive assays for urinary adiponectin and their application as novel biomarkers for diabetic kidney disease. Sci Rep 2020; 10: 15869.
# The Effect of Transulnar Pinning in Preventing Postoperative Radial Collapse and Wrist Motions in Distal Radius Fracture

▶ Mehmet Ekinci<sup>1</sup>, ▶ Kayahan Karaytuğ<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Acıbadem Maslak Hospital, Department of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** It is thought that transulnar (a Kirschner wire from radius to ulna) pinning provided less collapse at the fracture site in the percutaneous pinning of distal radius fracture. In this study, we compared the radiological and clinical results of the patient groups with and without transulnar pinning for percutaneous pinning of distal radius fracture.

**Methods:** Patients who underwent 16 isolated radius pinning and 11 radius pinning and additional transulnar pin between 2016 and 2021 were included in the study. Disabilities of the arm, shoulder, and hand (DASH) score, range of motion of the injured wrist at final examination and radiological parameters in terms of ulnar variance, radial height, and volar tilt of the operated wrist were evaluated. The results were compared between the two groups.

**Results:** There was no statistical difference in terms of DASH score, radial height, volar tilt, radial inclination, pronation, supination, and flexion degrees between the two groups. The final extension degrees were found to be statistically higher in the transulnar pinning group.

**Conclusion:** It was observed in our study that radius collapse and radial shortening were less in patients who underwent transulnar pinning in addition to radius pinning; but the difference was not statistically significant.

Keywords: Distal radius fracture, percutaneous pinning, colles fracture treatment

# Introduction

Distal radius fractures (DRFs) are among the most common fractures seen in the emergency department and account for nearly one-sixth of all fractures (1,2). Conservative management with closed reduction and casting is considered the first-line treatment (3). However, radial shortening is the most common complication of conservative treatment (4). Shortening of the distal radius could lead to poorer clinical outcomes such as pain, restricted wrist movements, and arthrosis (5,6). Surgical treatment of DRF restores the anatomy of the distal radius and includes closed reduction and percutaneous pinning (CRPP) or external fixation and open reduction-plate osteosynthesis (7,8).

CRPP is a minimally invasive surgical treatment (7,9); however, the distal radius may collapse even after pin removal (5). Transulnar pinning with CRPP of the DRF was previously reported to be the most biomechanically stable method and prevents radial shortening (10-12).

In this study, we assessed the functional and radiological outcomes of adding transulnar pinning and compare its outcomes with those of CRPP without transulnar pinning. Our hypothesis is that additional transulnar pinning prevents fracture collapse and results better radiologic and clinical outcomes.

# Methods

This retrospective study was approved by the Acıbadem University Institutional Review Board with (approval number: 2021-08/42, date: 21.04.2021) and informed consent was obtained from the patients included in the study. Data of patients who were treated with CRPP for DRF between January 2016 and July 2021 were reviewed. Patients with dorsally displaced DRF without articular involvement or with minimally displaced articular involvement, had failed initial closed reduction attempt at the emergency department, and who were treated with CRPP were included in the study. Patients with a history of surgery at the same upper extremity had a distal ulnar shaft fracture, aged <18 years, and did not want to participate in the study were excluded. Finally, 27 patients were included in the analysis. Patient registration data consisting of radiological and physical examination findings (postoperative day 1, 3 weeks, 6 weeks, and 12 weeks) were retrospectively evaluated. The patients were divided into two groups. Group 1 consisted of patients who received isolated radial pinning with K-wires, whereas group 2 had additional transulnar K-wires.

All patients underwent surgery under general or regional anesthesia. Closed reduction was performed manually or with finger straps under

Received: 28.06.2022

Accepted: 02.10.2022



Address for Correspondence: Mehmet Ekinci MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Haseki Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Orthopedics and Traumatology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 533 470 85 33 E-mail: dr.ekincimehmet@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-5251-8280

• Cite this article as: Ekinci M, Karaytuğ K. The Effect of Transulnar Pinning in Preventing Postoperative Radial Collapse and Wrist Motions in Distal Radius Fracture. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 260-3.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

fluoroscopy. The reduction was confirmed. After achieving optimal reduction, two (1.6-2 mm) K-wires were inserted percutaneously from the styloid process of the radius to engage with the opposite cortex. Thereafter, one (1.6-2 mm) K-wire was percutaneously inserted to strengthen the stability at a different angle (from the dorsal cortex of the radius (medial to Lister's tubercle) to the volar and lateral opposite cortex of the radius or from the opposite direction). However, patients in group 2 were introduced with an additional transulnar K-wire to prevent the collapse of the fracture. This K-wire was inserted from the radius to the ulna parallel to the joint line and controlled under fluoroscopy. K-wires were bent and cut. Following the K-wire fixation, a short arm cast was applied to the patients to allow elbow movements. Finger range of motion (ROM) exercises were started on the day of surgery.

Patients underwent clinical and radiographic assessments (bone healing, wire positions, collapse of the fracture, wound checks) at 3, 6, and 12 weeks postoperatively. The union was defined as spotting at the fracture gap or callus tissue between the fractured proximal and distal cortices or trabeculae on standard X-ray images. The K-wires and casts were removed at week 6 of follow-up, and physiotherapy was initiated (Figure 1, 2).

Radiographic measurements were performed using the Picture Archiving and Communication System of the institution. Radiographic measurements were performed on postoperative day 1 and postoperative weeks 3<sup>rd</sup>, 6<sup>th</sup> and 12<sup>th</sup>. Ulnar variance (mm), radial inclination angle (degrees) and volar tilt angle (degrees) were measured the preoperative X-rays and compared with values measured at 12<sup>th</sup> weeks postoperative radiographs. Radial shortening was calculated as the difference in ulnar variance measurements obtained immediately after surgery and at 12 weeks after surgery. Radiographic ROM of the wrist joint (flexion-extension and forearm supination pronation) was assessed using a goniometer at the final follow-up. At the final follow-up, the disabilities of the arm, shoulder, and hand (DASH) questionnaire was used to assess functional outcome scores.

## **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyzes were performed using SPSS (IBM Corp. Released 2013. IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 22.0., Armonk, NY: IBM Corp.) program. The radial height, ulnar variance, and functional outcomes of the two groups were compared and analyzed using Mann-Whitney U test. P-value <0.05 was considered significant.



**Figure 1.** Displaced distal radius fracture operated with isolated radial pinning technique. (A) Preoperative anteroposterior X-ray. (B) Preoperative lateral X-ray. (C) Early postoperative anteroposterior X-ray, (D) Early postoperative lateral X-ray. (E) Postoperative 12<sup>th</sup> week anteroposterior X-ray, (F) postoperative 12<sup>th</sup> week lateral X-ray.



**Figure 2.** Displaced distal radius fracture was operated with the transulnar radial pinning technique. (A) Preoperative anteroposterior X-ray. (B) Preoperative lateral X-ray. (C) Early postoperative anteroposterior X-ray, (D) early postoperative lateral X-ray. (E) Postoperative 12<sup>th</sup> week anteroposterior X-ray, (F) postoperative 12<sup>th</sup> week lateral X-ray.

# Results

In group 1, 16 patients received isolated radius pinning, while in group 2, 11 patients were treated with additional transulnar pinning. There were seven men and nine women in group 1 and four men and seven women in group 2. The average age of the patients was 55.2 years in group 1 and 58.5 years in group 2. Fracture occurred in 57.1% of the patients in group 1 and in 56.2% in group 2. The mean follow-up duration was 22.4 and 20.2 months in groups 1 and 2, respectively. The mechanism of injury was a simple fall in 9 patients, motor vehicle accidents in 7 patients, falling from a height in 5 patients, and sports injury in 6 patients (Table 1).

Ulnar variance values were -1.46, -1.35, -1.32, and -1.32 mm in group 1 and -1.37, -1.32, -1.30, and -1.30 mm in group 2 on postoperative day 1 and weeks 3, 6, and 12, respectively. No significant difference was found between the two groups in terms of ulnar variance (Table 2). Radial collapse of  $0.13\pm0.17$  mm (0.03-0.78) was noted in group 1 and of  $0.07\pm0.04$  mm (0.02-0.14) in group 2. No significant difference was noted in radial shortening between the two groups (p=0.12). However, radial shortening was lower in the transulnar pinning group. There was no significant difference at 12<sup>th</sup> week radial inclination angle (p=0.73). No significant difference was found for 12<sup>th</sup> week volar tilt angle (p=0.34). The wrist flexion angle and pronation and supination ROM were significantly similar between the two groups. However, a significant difference was noted for the wrist extension ROM between the two groups at the final follow-up (p=0.039) (Table 3).

DASH scores were 13.6 and 14.2, respectively. The DASH scores were not significantly different by treatment types. No significant differences in functional scores were found except for wrist extensions.

Table 1. Demographic characteristics of the patients	
Tuble 1. Demographic characteristics of the patients	

Table 1. Demographic characteristics of the patients				
	Group 1	Group 2		
Number of the patients	16	11		
Sex				
Male	7	4		
Female	9	7		
Age (years)	55.2	58.5		
Follow-up (months)	22.4	20.2		
Mechanism of injury				
Simple fall	5	4		
Motor accident	4	3		
Fall from height	3	2		
Sports injury	4	2		

#### Table 2. Measurement of ulnar variance in different time periods

	Ulnar variance in group 1 (mm)	Ulnar variance in group 2 (mm)	p-value
Preoperative	3.47±0.65	3.71±0.29	0.36
Postoperative 1 <sup>st</sup> day	-1.46±0.27	-1.37±0.35	0.51
Postoperative 3 <sup>rd</sup> week	-1.35±0.24	-1.32±0.37	0.68
Postoperative 6 <sup>th</sup> week	-1.32±0.24	-1.30±0.36	0.9
Postoperative 12 <sup>th</sup> weeks	-1.32±0.24	-1.30±0.37	0.89

No non-union was noted in our cohort, and no K-wires were broken during the postoperative period. One patient in the transulnar fixation group had superficial pin site infection, which was treated with debridement, pin removal, and antibiotherapy.

# Discussion

The best fixation method for the surgical fixation of DRFs is controversial (13,14). CRPP is one of the surgical treatment options for DRFs (15-17). It is minimally invasive and leads to similar long-term outcomes compared with open reduction and plate osteosynthesis (18). However, stabilization with K-wires is considered unstable (19), and radial shortening may occur even after K-wire removal (5). Fracture collapse and radial shortening may result in lower functional outcomes and arthrosis of the wrist joint (5,6). Thus, we examined the effect of additional transulnar pinning to prevent radial shortening while performing CRPP of DRFs. This study showed that transulnar pinning prevented radial shortening more than isolated radial pinning; however, the results did not show any significant difference. Functional results were also comparable.

Onta et al. (20) examined the effects of transulnar fixation pinning to prevent postoperative radial shortening in their prospective and comparative study and reported that additional ulno-radial pinning significantly prevented radial shortening compared with the two simple K-wire technique. Kim and Tae (21) retrospectively evaluated the clinical and radiological outcomes of DRFs treated with closed reduction and percutaneous transulnar fixation using K-wires and assessed the effectiveness for preventing fracture settling. They revealed that the method effectively prevented the collapse of the fracture site and the functional outcome was favorable. Our study evaluated both the effects of transulnar pinning in preventing radial shortening and clinical outcomes because the distal radioulnar joint (DRUJ) is temporarily

Table 3. The table demonstrates the radial collapse, radial
inclination angle, volar tilt angle and wrist range of motions of
the patients

	Group 1 (isolated radial pinning group)	Group 2 (transulnar pinning group)	p-value
Radial collapse (mm)	0.13±0.17	0.07±0.04	0.12
Preoperative radial inclination angle at (degrees)	14.8±4.6	15.1±4.1	0.51
12 <sup>th</sup> week radial inclination angle (degrees)	20.4±3.2	19.9±3.8	0.73
Operative volar tilt angle (degrees)	-21.64±8.18	-18.74±6.83	0.42
12 <sup>th</sup> week volar tilt angle (degrees)	7.8±3	8.1±2.9	0.34
Wrist extension ROM at final follow- up (degrees)	62.8±2.1	64.7±2.0	0.04
Wrist flexion ROM at final follow-up (degrees)	72.7±2.1	72.7±2.0	0.64
Pronation ROM at final follow-up (degrees)	73.7±1.8	74.3±1.9	0.32
Supination ROM at final follow-up (degrees)	74.8±1.6	74.0±1.7	0.16
ROM: Range of motion			

immobilized with a K-wire and the effect of DRUJ pinning on functional outcomes is not fully understood. We showed that transulnar pinning better prevented radial shortening compared with cross-pinning alone of the distal radius. However, our study showed no significant difference between the two groups in terms of radial shortening and functional outcomes. This is the study strength.

### **Study Limitations**

However, this study has some limitations. First, this study followed a retrospective design and analyzed few patients. Second, comparing these fixation methods with plate and screw fixation groups could have strengthened the study. However, this study was designed to compare available techniques in patients who cannot be fixed with a plate and screw, such as patients with morbid diseases, advanced age, cardiac problems, and diabetes and had a preference. Third, although the aim was to prevent radial collapse with transulnar pinning, DRUJ arthrosis and pin breakage may occur. We did not experience any DRUJ arthritis at the last follow-up and any transulnar pin breakage, but further evidence can be obtained with long-term follow-up.

# Conclusion

This study revealed that transulnar pinning did not significantly prevent radial collapse compared isolated radial pinning for DRFs. Radial collapse could not be completely prevented in both methods. In contrast to the radiological results, patient-reported results were similar in both groups. We predicted that similar functional results and more successful radiological results can be obtained with transulnar pinning in patients who planned to undergo closed reduction and pinning of DRFs.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This retrospective study was approved by the Acıbadem University Institutional Review Board (approval number: 2021-08/42, date: 21.04.2021).

**Informed Consent:** Informed consent was obtained from the patients included in the study

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - M.E., K.K.; Concept - M.E.; Design - K.K.; Data Collection or Processing - M.E.; Analysis or Interpretation - M.E., K.K.; Literature Search - M.E.; Writing - M.E., K.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

### References

- Nellans KW, Kowalski E, Chung KC. The epidemiology of distal radius fractures. Hand Clin 2012; 28: 113-25.
- Court-Brown CM, Caesar B. Epidemiology of adult fractures: A review. Injury 2006; 37; 691-7.
- Gofton W, Liew A. Distal radius fractures: nonoperative and percutaneous pinning treatment options. Orthop Clin North Am 2007; 38: 175-85.

- Arora J, Kapoor H, Malik A, Bansal M. Closed reduction and plaster cast immobilization Vs. external fixation in comminuted intra-articular fractures of distal radius. Indian J Orthop 2004; 38: 113-7.
- Fujii K, Henmi T, Kanematsu Y, Mishiro T, Sakai T, Terai T. Fractures of the distal end of radius in elderly patients: A comparative study of anatomical and functional results. J Orthop Surg 2002; 10: 9-15.
- 6. Beumer A, Adlercreutz C, Lindau TR. Early prognostic factors in distal radius fractures in a younger than osteoporotic age group: a multivariate analysis of trauma radiographs. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2013; 22: 170.
- Dzaja I, MacDermid JC, Roth J, Grewal R. Functional outcomes and cost estimation for extra-articular and simple intra-articular distal radius fractures treated with open reduction and internal fixation versus closed reduction and percutaneous Kirschner wire fixation. Can J Surg 2013; 56: 378-84.
- Chaudhry H, Kleinlugtenbelt YV, Mundi R, Ristevski B, Goslings JC, Bhandari M. Are volar locking plates superior to percutaneous k-wires for distal radius Fractures? A meta-analysis. Clin Orthop Relat Res 2015; 473: 3017-27.
- 9. Green DP. Pins and plaster treatment of comminuted fractures of the distal end of the radius. J Bone Joint Surg Am 1975; 57: 304-10.
- 10. DePalma AF. Comminuted fractures of the distal end of the radius treated by ulnar pinning. J Bone Joint Surg Am 1952; 24: 651-62.
- 11. Rayhack JM. The history and evolution of percutaneous pinning of displaced distal radius fractures. Orthop Clin North Am 1993; 24: 287-300.
- Naidu SH, Capo JT, Moulton M, Ciccone W 2nd, Radin A. Percutaneous pinning of distal radius fractures: a biomechanical study. J Hand Surg Am 1997; 22: 252-7.
- Handoll HH, Huntley JS, Madhok R. External fixation versus conservative treatment for distal radial fractures in adults. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2007; 18: CD006194.
- American Academy of Orthopaedic Surgeons. Management of Distal Radius Fractures Evidence-Based Clinical Practice Guideline. www.aaos.org/ drfcpg. Published December 5, 2020. Available from: https://www.aaos.org/ globalassets/quality-and-practice-resources/distal-radius/drfcpg.pdf
- 15. Clancey GJ. Percutaneous Kirschner-wire fixation of Colles fractures: a prospective study of thirty cases. J Bone Joint Surg Am 1984; 66: 1008-14.
- Fritz T, Wersching D, Klavora R, Krieglstein C, Friedl W. Combined Kirschner wire fixation in the treatment of Colles fracture. A prospective, controlled trial. Arch Orthop Trauma Surg 1999; 119: 171-8.
- Strohm PC, Müller CA, Boll T, Pfister U. Two procedures for Kirschner wire osteosynthesis of distal radial fractures. A randomized trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2004; 86: 2621-8.
- Rozental TD, Blazar PE, Franko OI, Chacko AT, Earp BE, Day CS. Functional outcomes for unstable distal radial fractures treated with open reduction and internal fixation or closed reduction and percutaneous fixation: A prospective randomized trial. J Bone Joint Surg Am 2009; 91: 1837-46.
- Handoll HH, Madhok R. From evidence to best practice in the management of fractures of the distal radius in adults: Working towards a research agenda. BMC Musculoskelet Disord 2003; 4: 27.
- Onta PR, Thapa P, Sapkota K, Ranjeet N, Gupta MP. Additional Ulno-Radial Pinning for Prevention of Metaphyseal Collapse in Distal Radius Fracture: A Comparative Study. Am J Public Heal Res 2015; 3: 6-10.
- 21. Kim JY, Tae SK. Percutaneous distal radius-ulna pinning of distal radius fractures to prevent settling. J Hand Surg Am. 2014; 39: 1921-5.

# Clinical Usage of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance Imaging: Single-Center Experience in the New Era of Cardiovascular Imaging

🕲 Özge Özden<sup>1</sup>, 🕲 Hasan Tokdil<sup>2</sup>, 🕲 Kardelen Ohtaroğlu Tokdil<sup>3</sup>, 🕲 Cihan İlyas Sevgican<sup>4</sup>, 🕲 Gülsüm Bingöl<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Memorial Bahçelievler Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>İstanbul University-Cerrahpaşa, Cerrahpaşa Faculty of Medicine, Department of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Kanuni Sultan Süleyman Training and Research Hospital, Department of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Pamukkale University Faculty of Medicine, Clinic of Cardiology, Denizli, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Utilization of cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMRI) has been increasing year by year for the most cardiovascular diseases. In this paper, we documented a real-life experience of our center as a high-volume CMRI performing center.

**Methods:** We have retrospectively analyzed the 100 patients who have undergone CMRI at our center during the last 1 year. All the preliminary diagnoses, specialty or subspecialty of referring physicians, patient characteristics and CMRI findings were analyzed.

**Results:** In 87 of 100 scans, a gadolinium-based contrast agent was used and in none of these procedures neither complications nor adverse events related to the contrast agent has occurred. Among these 100 consecutive CMRIs were referred to by a clinical cardiologist, invasive cardiologists, heart failure specialist, cardiovascular imaging specialists, electrophysiologists, and other specialists. On referral from a clinical cardiologist, the CMRI findings were high consistency. In these patients, the biggest number of preliminary diagnoses belongs to hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. The most common MRI finding was reduced left ventricular ejection fraction. In 25 patients we observed extracardiac findings.

**Conclusion:** CMRI is increasingly occurring in cardiovascular imaging and diagnosis of various cardiovascular diseases. CMRI not only produces high-resolution morphological images but also provides quantitative information on the severity of regurgitant or stenotic lesions in valvular diseases or cardiac shunts with the velocity and flow measurements.

Keywords: Cardiovascular imaging, cardiac magnetic resonance, cardiovascular diseases

# Introduction

Imaging in human medicine is one of the fastest developing areas in the medical practice and cardiovascular imaging has also entered a period of rapid development by showing a parallel course to this general development with various novel methods. The utilization of cardiac magnetic resonance imaging (CMRI) has been increasing year by year, and it has emerged as the "gold standard" diagnostic test for most cardiovascular diseases. Despite numerous randomized controlled trials on CMRI, the use of this method in clinical practice is still disappointing. Some of the most important reasons for this are the insufficient number of trained physicians and technicians, high cost and lack of MR machines in several centers.

In this paper, we documented a real-life experience of our center as a high-volume CMRI performing center compared to with other centers in our country and serve a descriptive data about the clinical usage of CMRI.

# Methods

# **Study Population**

We have retrospectively analyzed the last 100 consecutive patients who have undergone CMRI in our center during the last 1 year. The study protocol was approved by the Local Ethics Committee of Memorial Bahçelievler Hospital (approval number: 19, date: 13.09.2021). Written consent was obtained from all patients. All the preliminary diagnoses, specialty or subspecialty of referring physicians, patient characteristics and CMRI findings were analyzed. All images were reviewed by an experienced and European Association of Cardiovascular Imaging (EACVI) CMR exam certified cardiovascular multimodality imaging specialist. Detailed patient characteristics are given in Table 1. Mean age of the patients was 42.9±15.3. In 87 of 100 scans, a gadolinium-based contrast agent was been used and in none of these procedures neither complications nor adverse events related to contrast agent occurred. Ninety-three patients were referred from an outpatient clinic, and 7 of



Address for Correspondence: Kardelen Ohtaroğlu Tokdil MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Kanuni Sultan Süleyman Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 537 553 94 03 E-mail: kardelenohtaroglu@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0001-7348-3072 Received: 03.08.2022 Accepted: 11.10.2022

**Cite this article as:** Özden Ö, Tokdil H, Ohtaroğlu Tokdil K, Sevgican Cİ, Bingöl G. Clinical Usage of Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance Imaging: Single-Center Experience in the New Era of Cardiovascular Imaging. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 264-8.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

them were the patients who were already hospitalized due to different etiologies (Table 1).

# Statistical Analysis

Statistical Package for the Social Sciences (v.24., Chicago, III., USA) program was used in this study. As the statistical analyzes were based on categorical data, they were described as frequency and percentage.

### CMR Setting

All CMR exams were performed on the same 1.5 T scanner (Magnetom Avanto, Siemens Healthcare, Erlangen, Germany). Our CMR services were provided for both outpatients and inpatients. The principal referring departments were our hospital's cardiology in- and outpatient departments, as well as other university and public hospitals outpatient departments from different cities of our country. CMR protocols were planned as follows: For CINE imaging steady-state free-precession, for myocardial edema triple-inversion T2-weighted spin-echo, for late enhancement T1-weighted inversion-recovery turbo fast low-angle shot sequence, for flow study two-dimensional (2D) phase contrast acquisition was used. Each exam and report was supervised by one cardiologist who trained at a level 3 certificated center and passed the EACVI board exam and an experienced radiologist.

A dedicated software was used for all qualitative and quantitative evaluations (CVI 42, Version 5.1, Circle Cardiovascular Imaging, Calgary, Canada).

## Results

Among these 100 consecutive CMRIs, 27 were referred by a clinical cardiologist. Invasive cardiologists took the second place with 26 referrals. Other specialties in order are as follows, heart failure (HF) specialists (N:15), cardiovascular imaging specialists (N:12), electrophysiologists (N:10), sports cardiologists (N:4). After them; pulmonologist, oncologist, cardiovascular surgeon, pediatric cardiologist, neurologist, and rheumatologist came with 1 referral for each (Table 2).

As the most referral from a clinical cardiologist, 18 of 27 referrals, the CMRI findings were consistent with clinically suspected diagnosis (66.67%) with a high consistency. The second most referred specialty was invasive cardiologists by 26, and among these 26 patients, 20 patients' CMRI findings were consistent with clinically suspected diagnosis, which made the invasive cardiologists the highest consistency ratio (76.92%) except from the departments who have referred to 1 patient. Electrophysiologists referred 10 patients and 2 were consistent with clinical suspected diagnosis and 8 were not, which made them have the least consistency ratio by 20% (except from the departments who have referred single patient). Additional findings are below (Table 2).

# Table 1. Patient characteristics

	Patients (n=100)
Year, age	42.9±15.3
Height, cm	172.28±11.23
BSA, kg/m <sup>2</sup>	1.98±0.23
Hospitalized patients	7 (7%)
Contrast agent usage	87 (87%)

In these 100 patients, the biggest number of preliminary diagnoses belongs to hypertrophic cardiomyopathy (HCM) (26 referrals). After HCM, myocarditis, dilated cardiomyopathy (DCM) and etiology of ventricular tachycardia (VT) caused 10 referrals for each clinical situation. Five referrals have were made due to reduced ejection fraction (EF) and myocardial viability investigation. Other findings are below in Table 3.

Table 4 demonstrates the CMRI findings of these 100 patients. The most common MRI finding was reduced left ventricular EF [42], followed by mitral regurgitation [23]. In 25 patients we observed extracardiac findings. Nineteen patients were diagnosed with HCM and 15 with DCM. A total of 7 had pericardial effusion, and 11 had myocarditis. 10% of the patients (N:10) had completely normal CMRI findings. Additional findings are below Table 3.

The CMRI findings of patients are listed in Table 4, 5 shows the extracardiac findings that are detected in these scans. The most common extracardiac finding was pleural effusion [7] followed by renal and liver cysts (4 for each). Two patients had mediastinal lymphadenomegaly and two had pulmonary nodules.

Lastly, among the patients referred to CMRI, Table 6 demonstrates the consistency of preliminary diagnosis to final diagnosis. Twenty-six patients have been referred to CMRI with a preliminary diagnosis of HCM. Seventeen of them (65.38%) were diagnosed with HCM and showed the highest rate of consistency with the preliminary diagnosis. Ten patients were referred for DCM investigation and other 10 for myocarditis. For DCM, 8 patients have been diagnosed consistently (80%), and 7 for myocarditis (70%). Also, a notable point, among 10 patients who referred to CMRI to investigate the etiology of VT-such as arrhythmogenic substrate or scar tissue- none of them (0%) was diagnosed with preliminary diagnosis as arrhythmogenic right ventricular dysplasia and myocardial non-compaction, which were suspected in 3 patients for each and diagnosed in none of them with 0% consistency.

## Table 2. Referred specialty and consistency of MRI findings with clinical diagnosis

	Patients (n=100)	Clinical diagnosis and MRI findings consistency		
Referred specialty		Consistent	Inconsistent	
Clinical cardiologist	27 (27%)	18 (66.67%)	9 (33.33%)	
Invasive cardiologist	26 (26%)	20 (76.92%)	6 (23.08%)	
Heart failure specialist	15 (15%)	9 (60%)	6 (40%)	
Cardiac imaging specialist	12 (12%)	9 (75%)	3 (25%)	
Electrophysiologist	10 (10%)	2 (20%)	8 (80%)	
Sports cardiologist	4 (4%)	2 (50%)	2 (50%)	
Pulmonologist	1 (1%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	
Oncologist	1 (1%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	
Cardiovascular surgeon	1 (1%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	
Pediatric cardiologist	1 (1%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	
Neurologist	1 (1%)	0 (0%)	1 (100%)	
Rheumatologist	1 (1%)	1 (100%)	0 (0%)	
MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging				

### Table 3. Preliminary diagnosis

	(n=100)
Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy	26 (26%)
Etiology of ventricular tachycardia	10 (10%)
Dilated cardiomyopathy	10 (10%)
Myocarditis	10 (10%)
Reduced ejection fraction	5 (5%)
Myocardial viability	5 (5%)
Mitral valve prolapsus	4 (4%)
Arrhythmogenic right ventricular dysplasia	3 (3%)
SLE myocarditis and pericarditis	3 (3%)
Aortic stenosis	3 (3%)
Myocardial non-compaction	3 (3%)
Sarcoidosis	2 (2%)
Amyloidosis	2 (2%)
Aort coarctation	2 (2%)
Mitral regurgitation	2 (2%)
Aortic regurgitation	2 (2%)
Operated tetralogy of fallot	2 (2%)
Left ventricular thrombus	1 (1%)
Aortic root dilatation	1 (1%)
Myocardial infarction with non-obstructive coronary arteries	1 (1%)
Tricuspid regurgitation	1 (1%)
Mitral annular disjunction	1 (1%)
Cardiac involvement in scleroderma	1 (1%)
SLE: Systemic lupus erythematosus	

- · · ·

# Discussion

Over the past few years, CMRI has been increasingly recognized as a valuable cardiovascular imaging modality in the evaluation of heart diseases. CMRI is generally evaluated and reported by radiologists, while in centers such as ours, cardiology and radiology collaborate with a multi-disciplinary approach from an anatomical, functional, and clinical perspective. There are many articles on CMRI physics and cardiovascular diseases prepared for clinicians (1) and the European Society of Cardiology has a practical pocket guide for cardiologists for CMR as well (2). In other words, CMRI is increasingly occurring in cardiovascular imaging and diagnosis of various cardiovascular diseases and the experience of cardiologists, who provide additional clinical information on this subject, is gradually increasing.

CMRI not only produces high-resolution morphological images compared with transthoracic echocardiography (TTE) but also provides quantitative information on the severity of regurgitant or stenotic lesions in valvular diseases or cardiac shunts with the velocity and flow measurements (3-5).

CMRI is widely used for the diagnosis and diagnosing of many cardiomyopathies. Particularly in HCM, the use of CMR is recommended to determine the sudden cardiac death (SCD) risk (6,7). In our study, the most common preliminary diagnosis was HCM, while in the

Table 4. Cardiac MRI findings					
MRI finding	Patients (n=100)	MRI finding	Patients (n=100)		
Reduced LVEF	42 (42%)	Tricuspid regurgitation	6 (6%)		
Extracardiac findings	25 (25%)	Myocardial viability	5 (5%)		
Mitral regurgitation	23 (23%)	Aortic stenosis	3 (3%)		
HCM	19 (19%)	Pericarditis	3 (3%)		
DCM	15 (15%)	LV non-compaction	3 (3%)		
Pericardial effusion	14 (14%)	Amyloidosis	3 (3%)		
Myocarditis	11 (11%)	Papillary muscle hypertrophy	2 (2%)		
Normal findings	10 (10%)	Cardiac involvement in sarcoidosis	2 (2%)		
Aortic regurgitation	8 (8%)	Operated tetralogy of Fallot	2 (2%)		
Bicuspid aortic valve	7 (7%)	ARVD	1 (1%)		
Mitral valve prolapsus	7 (7%)	Left ventricular thrombi	1 (1%)		
Aortic root dilatation	7 (7%)	Subaortic aneurysm	1 (1%)		
Ascending aort dilatation	7 (7%)	SLE Myocarditis	1 (1%)		
History of MI	7 (7%)	SLE Pericarditis	1 (1%)		
Reduced RVEF	6 (6%)	Scleroderma	1 (1%)		
Mitral annular disjunction	6 (6%)	-	-		

MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging, LVEF: Left ventricular ejection fraction, HCM: Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, DCM: Dilated cardiomyopathy, LV: Left ventricular, MI: Myocardial infarction, RVEF: Right ventricular ejection fraction, ARVD: Arrhythmogenic right ventricular dysplasia, SLE: Systemic lupus erythematosus

### Table 5. Extracardiac findings

	Extracardiac findings (n=25)		Extracardiac findings (n=25)
Pleural effusion	7 (7%)	Pectus excavatum	1 (1%)
Renal cysts	4 (4%)	Muscular atrophy	1 (1%)
Liver cysts	4 (4%)	Liver metastasis	1 (1%)
Mediastinal LAM	2 (2%)	Tumoral thickening of stomach	1 (1%)
Pulmonary nodule	2 (2%)	Splenic cyst	1 (1%)
Axillary LAM	1 (1%)	Eventration of diaphragm	1 (1%)
Splenomegaly	1 (1%)	-	-
IAM: Lymphadonomog	du.		

LAM: Lymphadenomegaly

articles sharing the experiences of other centers, it may be ischemic cardiomyopathy or myocarditis. It may vary according to the interests of the physicians in these centers or the interests of the centers to which they are referred (8,9). Patients with HCM may be asymptomatic and have a normal life expectancy, or they may present with more severe clinical manifestations and prognoses with ventricular arrhythmia, SCD, or HF (10-12).

CMRI is a very useful imaging method both in diagnosing HCM and in determining HCM phenotypes because it can clearly show cardiac morphologies. The most accurate measurement of left ventricular wall thickness can also be measured by CMRI. CMRI helps risk stratification as it detects "high-risk" phenotypes and defines myocardial fibrosis as well. It is also highly valuable for differentiating HCM from other causes of left ventricular thickening (13,14).

Therefore, CMRI is of great importance in clinical practice in patients with or suspected of having HCM. In our clinic, CMRI was requested mostly with the pre-diagnosis of HCM (26%), and in 65.3% of these patients, the clinical pre-diagnosis and the CMRI result were compatible.

Having HCM as the most frequent referred pre-diagnosis, the most common finding was reduced EF in our study. In our daily clinical practice, 2D TTE is the most widely used method to determine systolic cardiac dysfunction. For this purpose, LV end-diastolic and end-systolic volumes and EF are commonly used. However, TTE is quite userdependent and intra- and interobserver variability is high, especially in patients with poor image quality. The fact that EF is affected by many parameters creates limitations and reduces reliability as well (15). CMRI is a more reliable method to evaluate cardiac functions, chamber volumes compared with TTE, and it also allows to evaluate cardiac

Table 6. Consistency of preliminary diagnoses and cardiac MRI findings

	Consistent	Inconsistent
НСМ	17 (65.38%)	9 (34.62%)
DCM	8 (80%)	2 (20%)
Myocarditis	7 (70%)	3 (30%)
Myocardial viability	5 (100%)	0 (0%)
Mitral valve prolapsus	4 (100%)	0 (0%)
Reduced EF	4 (80%)	1 (20%)
Aortic stenosis	3 (100%)	0 (0%)
Amyloidosis	2 (100%)	0 (0%)
Mitral regurgitation	2 (100%)	0 (0%)
Aortic regurgitation	2 (100%)	0 (0%)
Operated tetralogy of fallot	2 (100%)	0 (0%)
Left ventricular thrombi	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
Sarcoidosis	1 (50%)	1 (50%)
Aort coarctation	1 (50%)	1 (50%)
Aortic root dilatation	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
MINOCA	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
Tricuspid regurgitation	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
SLE myocarditis or pericarditis	1 (33.33%)	2 (66.67%)
Mitral annular disjunction	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
Scleroderma	1 (100%)	0 (0%)
ARVD	0 (0%)	3 (100%)
Etiology of VT	0 (0%)	10 (100%)
Suboptimal echogenity	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Pericarditis	0 (0%)	0 (0%)
Myocardial non-compaction	0 (0%)	3 (100%)

MRI: Magnetic resonance imaging, HCM: Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, DCM: Dilated cardiomyopathy, EF: Ejection fraction, MINOCA: Myocardial infarction with nonobstructive coronary arteries, SLE: Systemic lupus erythematosus, ARVD: Arrhythmogenic right ventricular dysplasia, VT: Ventricular tachycardia structure and provides tissue caharcterization such as inflammation, edema and fibrosis (16).

Another advantage of CMRI over TTE is the detection of extracardiac findings. Extracardiac findings such as pleural effusion, renal and hepatic cyst, lymphadenopathy, pulmonary nodule, etc. are the common ones. As CMRI cases assessed by both radiologist and cardiologist together in our center, it allows for an accurate evaluation of extracardiac findings in the image field, thus helping in early detection of conditions such as pulmonary nodules or malignant masses, where early diagnosis is vital.

#### **Study Limitations**

The main limitation of our study is its single-center nature, which would cause a bias regarding patient referral, selection of imaging procedures. Another limitation of the study is its retrospective nature, but it also overcomes the patient referral bias. It should also be noted as a limitation, that all images were reviewed by only two cardiovascular imaging specialists (one radiologist and one cardiologist), rather than multiple reviewers due of lack of CMRI specialists experienced in the field.

## Conclusion

In the results of the study, despite the limited time and the small number of patients, it has been shown that the diagnoses that are not often considered in clinical practice, such as mitral annular dysjunction, papillary muscle hypertrophy, which haven't been noted to be associated with arrhythmia previously, can be clearly and easily detected by CMRI. In the era of multimodality cardiovascular imaging, where the use of CMR is the gold standard in some heart diseases and is increasingly widespread, we wanted to share our experience in the compatibility of the diagnosis of CMRI with the clinical prediagnosis, the extracardiac findings we determined, and the compatibility rate of the diagnoses according to the subspecialty in our clinic.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study protocol was approved by the Local Ethics Committee of Memorial Bahçelievler Hospital (approval number: 19, date: 13.09.2021).

Informed Consent: Written consent was obtained from all patients.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices - Ö.Ö., G.B.; Concept - Ö.Ö., K.O.T.; Design - H.T., C.İ.S., G.B.; Data Collection or Processing - Ö.Ö., K.O.T., C.İ.S.; Analysis or Interpretation - Ö.Ö., H.T., C.İ.S., G.B.; Literature Search - H.T., K.O.T.; Writing - Ö.Ö., H.T., K.O.T., G.B.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# References

- Ridgway JP. Cardiovascular magnetic resonance physics for clinicians: part I. J Cardiovasc Magn Reson 2010; 12: 71.
- Pennell DJ. Cardiovascular magnetic resonance. Circulation 2010; 121: 692-705.

- Cawley PJ, Maki JH, Otto CM. Cardiovascular magnetic resonance imaging for valvular heart disease: technique and validation. Circulation 2009; 119: 468-78.
- Puntmann VO, Voigt T, Chen Z, Mayr M, Karim R, Rhode K, et al. Native T1 mapping in differentiation of normal myocardium from diffuse disease in hypertrophic and dilated cardiomyopathy. JACC Cardiovasc Imaging 2013; 6: 475-84.
- 5. Sreedhar CM, Ram MS, Alam A, Indrajit IK. Cardiac MRI in Congenital Heart Disease - Our Experience. Med J Armed Forces India 2005; 61: 57-62.
- Ommen SR, Mital S, Burke MA, Day SM, Deswal A, Elliott P, et al. 2020 AHA/ ACC guideline for the diagnosis and treatment of patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: executive summary: a report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Joint Committee on Clinical Practice Guidelines. Circulation 2020; 142: 533-57.
- Nagueh SF, Bierig SM, Budoff MJ, Desai M, Dilsizian V, Eidem B, et al. American Society of Echocardiography; American Society of Nuclear Cardiology; Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance; Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography. American Society of Echocardiography clinical recommendations for multimodality cardiovascular imaging of patients with hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: Endorsed by the American Society of Nuclear Cardiology, Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance, and Society of Cardiovascular Computed Tomography. J Am Soc Echocardiogr 2011; 24: 473-98.
- Williams KF, Richardson JD, Bertaso A, Wong DTL, et al. Cardiac magnetic resonance: clinical experience in a high volume centre. Hear, Lung Circulation 2011; 20: 156-251.

- Rayoo R, Kearney LG, Grewal J, Ord M, Lu K, Smith G, et al. (2012). Cardiac MRI: indications and clinical utility—a single centre experience. Hear, Lung Circulation 2012; 21: 143-316.
- 10. Maron BJ, Roberts W, McAllister H, Rosing D, Stephen E. Sudden death in young athletes. Circulation 1980; 62: 218-30.
- 11. Maron BJ, Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: a systematic review. JAMA 2002; 287: 1308-20.
- 12. Houston BA, Stevens GR. Hypertrophic cardiomyopathy: a review. Clin Med Insights Cardiol 2014; 8(Suppl 1): 53-65.
- De Cobelli F, Esposito A, Belloni E, Pieroni M, Perseghin G, Chimenti C, et al. Delayed-enhanced cardiac MRI for differentiation of Fabry's disease from symmetric hypertrophic cardiomyopathy. Am J Roentgenol 2009; 192: 97-102.
- 14. Takeda M, Amano Y, Tachi M, Tani H, Mizuno K, Kumita S. MRI differentiation of cardiomyopathy showing left ventricular hypertrophy and heart failure: differentiation between cardiac amyloidosis, hypertrophic cardiomyopathy, and hypertensive heart disease. Jpn J Radiol 2013; 31: 693-700.
- Carerj S, Zito C, Di Bella G, Coglitore S, Scribano E, Minutoli F, et al. Heart failure diagnosis: the role of echocardiography and magnetic resonance imaging. Front Biosci 2009; 14: 2688-703.
- Messroghli DR, Moon JC, Ferreira VM, Grosse-Wortmann L, He T, Kellman P, et al. Clinical recommendations for cardiovascular magnetic resonance mapping of T1, T2, T2\* and extracellular volume: A consensus statement by the Society for Cardiovascular Magnetic Resonance (SCMR) endorsed by the European Association for Cardiovascular Imaging (EACVI). J Cardiovasc Magn Reson 2017; 19: 75.

# Time to Castration Resistance as a Predictor of Response to Docetaxel in Metastatic Castration Resistance in Prostate Cancer

İlkay Gültürk<sup>1</sup>, Gülçin Şahingöz Erdal<sup>1</sup>, Gülru Birce Sönmezoz<sup>2</sup>, Mesut Yılmaz<sup>1</sup>, Seher Yıldız Tacar<sup>1</sup>,
 Aykut Özmen<sup>1</sup>, Deniz Tataroğlu Özyükseler<sup>3</sup>, ÖÖzgecan Dulgar<sup>4</sup>, İbrahim Çil<sup>5</sup>, Deniz Tural<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Internal Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Kartal Dr. Lütfi Kırdar City Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>4</sup>Kahramanmaraş Necip Fazıl City Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>5</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Ümraniye Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** For metastatic prostate cancer (PC), androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) is the primary treatment option. Most patients develop resistance, after an initial response to treatment. This study aimed to evaluate real-life data of first-line docetaxel treatment for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) and analyzed whether the response time to ADT could predict the response to docetaxel treatment.

**Methods:** The study included 111 patients with mCRPC who were treated with docetaxel. Time to castration resistance (TTCR) was defined as the time from initiation to the failure of primary ADT. Patients were divided into two groups based on TTCR. Patients with TTCR  $\leq$ 12 months were assigned to group 1, while patients with TTCR >12 months were assigned to group 2.

**Results:** The median overall survival (OS) of the patients in group 1 was 16 months, whereas the median OS in group 2 was 38 months. Group 2 had a statistically significantly longer OS than group 1 (p<0.001). The median progression-free survival (PFS) of the patients in group 2 was 14 months while the median PFS in group 1 was 7 months. Group 2 had a statistically significantly longer PFS than group 1 (p<0.001). TTCR, Gleason score, and liver metastasis parameters were found to be predictive factors for OS.

Conclusion: In patients with mCRPC, TTCR was found to be a predictor of OS and PFS who were treated with docetaxel.

Keywords: Prostate cancer, androgen deprivation therapy, docetaxel, metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer

# Introduction

Prostate cancer (PC) is the second most common malignancy in men worldwide (1). The growth and proliferation of tumor cells are androgendependent. Therefore, for metastatic PC, androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) is the treatment of choice. Most patients develop resistance, after the initial response to ADT, and are termed castration-resistant prostate cancer (CRPC) at this stage. Previously, docetaxel was the primary treatment option at this stage (2). Recently, there have been many advancements in treatment options, and novel agents (radium-223, sipuleucel-T, abiraterone acetate, and enzalutamide) with various mechanisms of action prolong overall survival (OS) (3-6). Therefore, we should choose between taxane-based chemotherapy and new agents targeting the androgen receptor axis as first-line therapy for patients with metastatic CRPC (mCRPC). Cytotoxic chemotherapy still is central to patients with a visceral metastasis. There is a need for additional predictive markers to distinguish patients who may benefit from docetaxel treatment and to avoid unnecessary adverse effects and costs. Studies have shown that the time to castration resistance (TTCR) may be a predictive factor to use androgen receptor axis targeted agents for treatment choice (7,8). This study purposed to evaluate real-life data of docetaxel treatment and analyze whether TTCR could predict the response to docetaxel treatment in the mCRPC stage.

# Methods

Patients with a diagnosis of mCRPC who were treated with docetaxel between August 2014 and 2021 were retrospectively analyzed. All patients had a pathologically confirmed diagnosis of PC and castrated testosterone level. CRPC was defined as radiological or biochemical progression of castrated testosterone levels with ADT. Biochemical progression was defined as a 50% increase in two of three sequential prostate-specific



Address for Correspondence: İlkay Gültürk MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Medical Oncology, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 506 285 39 98 E-mail: gulturkilkay@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-1998-3150 Received: 21.07.2022 Accepted: 13.10.2022

**Cite this article as:** Gültürk İ, Şahingöz Erdal G, Sönmezoz GB, Yılmaz M, Yıldız Tacar S, Özmen A, Tataroğlu Özyükseler D, Dulgar Ö, Çil İ, Tural D. Time to Castration Resistance as a Predictor of Response to Docetaxel in Metastatic Castration Resistance in Prostate Cancer. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 269-74.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

antigen (PSA) measurements obtained at 1-week intervals, provided the PSA value was >2 ng/mL. The files of 126 patients in the mCRPC stage who received first-line docetaxel therapy were analyzed. Six patients were excluded from the study due to the use of abiraterone acetate or enzalutamide during the castration-sensitive period, and nine patients had missing data. One hundred and eleven patients were included in the study. Docetaxel treatment with 5 mg oral prednisolone twice a day was administered 75 mg/m<sup>2</sup> every 3 weeks for eight cycles in the form of an 1-hour infusion at a standard dose. Biochemical tests were performed and patients with PSA progression were evaluated for radiological response by thorax, abdomen, pelvis-computed tomography and 99mTc-methylenediphosphonate bone scintigraphy or prostatespecific membrane antigen positron emission tomography/computed tomography. Radiologic evaluation was performed after the third course of docetaxel in patients without biochemical progression. Follow-up data, including time to biochemical progression and date of exitus, were available for all patients. TTCR was calculated from the initiation of ADT to the confirmation of CRPC, regardless of the stage. Data of patients were collected by a retrospective review of medical records. Age, stage, Gleason score, previous treatments, metastatic sites, Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG), PSA value, and TTCR data were obtained. Patients diagnosed with castration-sensitive metastatic PC, non-metastatic PC and received abiraterone acetate and enzalutamide before docetaxel treatment were excluded from the study.

The study was approved by the Institutional Ethical Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2021-17-15, date: 06.09.2021).

### **Statistical Analysis**

Progression-free survival (PFS) was defined as the length of time from initiating treatment with docetaxel in a castration-resistant setting to the date of disease progression or death. OS was defined as the length of time from the first diagnosis of mCRPC to the date of death. Exitus from PC and disease progression are acceptable events. Continuous variables were expressed as median and range (interquartile range: Quartile 1-Quartile 3). OS and PFS were calculated using the Kaplan-Meier method. To assess the difference in survival functions among subgroups, the two-sided log-rank test was used. When performing a multivariable analysis (Backward stepwise LR method), the Cox proportional hazards regression model was used, which only included factors that showed statistical significance in the univariable analysis. After calculating a variance inflation factor <5 for factors included in the multivariable analysis, the multicollinearity was also evaluated. PFS and OS were presented as median values with a 95% confidence interval (CI). The level of statistical significance was set at p=0.05. Clinical data were analyzed using IBM SPSS version 23.0 (SPSS Inc, Chicago, IL, USA).

# Results

# **Patient Characteristics**

The files of 111 patients who received docetaxel treatment for the diagnosis of mCRPC were analyzed. The median patient age was 60.7

(range: 40-88). Sixty-five (59%) patients had an ECOG performance score of 0 and forty-six (41%) patients had an ECOG score of 1-2. Forty-seven (42.3%) patients had a Gleason score of 6 or lower, twenty-two (19.8%) patients had a Gleason score of 7, forty-two (37.8%) patients had a Gleason score of 8 or higher. Fifty-two (47%) patients were admitted for locally advanced disease, while fifty-nine (53%) patients were admitted for metastatic disease. The median PSA at diagnosis and before docetaxel treatment were 16.5 ng/dL, 72.2 ng/dL, respectively. The clinicopathological and demographic characteristics of the patients are presented in Table 1.

### **Survival Analysis**

The median OS and PFS of the patients included in the study were 26.5 months [(95% CI; 19.6-33.4 months) and 11.5 months (95% CI, 9.5-13.5 months)], respectively. Patients treated with docetaxel were assigned to two groups based on TTCR. Patients with TTCR  $\leq$ 12 months were assigned to group 1, while patients with TTCR >12 months were assigned to group 2.

In group 1, the median OS of the patients was 38 months, while in group 2 was 16 months, with a statistically significant difference (p<0.001). TTCR less than 12 months was found to be a predictive factor for a short survival time. The OS Kaplan-Meier plot for TTCR status is presented in Figure 1a. In group 2, the median PFS of the patients was 14 months (range, 11.1-16.9), while in group 1 was 7 months (range: 6.2-7.8). Group 2 had a statistically significantly longer PFS than group 1 (p<0.001). The PFS Kaplan-Meier plot for TTCR status is presented in Figure 1b. A TTCR value of less than 12 months was found to be a risk factor for short PFS in patients with mCRPC.

Clinical parameters considered having an effect on OS were analyzed using univariate Cox regression and the results of multivariate Cox regression analysis for the statistically significant variables are shown in Table 2.

TTCR, Gleason score, liver metastasis and high-volume parameters were found to have statistically significant effects (predictor of survival) on survival (p<0.05 in univariate analysis) (Figure 2a, b).

The results of the multivariate Cox regression analysis showed that TTCR, Gleason score and liver metastasis variables had a statistically significant effect on OS (p<0.05) (Table 2).

Clinical parameters considered having an effect on PFS were analyzed and the results of multivariate Cox regression analysis for the statistically significant variables are shown in Table 3. TTCR, visceral metastasis, and high volume were found to be significant predictors of survival independently of PFS (p<0.05 in univariate analysis). The results of the multivariate Cox regression analysis showed that visceral metastasis, TTCR and high-volume variables had statistically significant effects on PFS (p<0.05) (Table 3).

Twenty-three of the patients who progressed after docetaxel treatment were unable to continue treatment because of poor performance status or death. Fifty patients received abiraterone acetate, 29 patients received enzalutamide and 9 patients received cabazitaxel; in the second-line

	TTCR <12 months		TTCR >12 months		р	
	n	%	n	%		
Age median	66	-	66.5	-	-	
<65	19	44.2	25	36.8	0.436	
>65	24	55.8	43	63.2	-	
Gleason score						
<6	16	37.2	31	45.6	0.046	
7	5	11.6	17	25	-	
>8	22	51.2	20	29.4	-	
PSA on diagnosis						
Below the median PSA	24	55.8	32	47.1	0.369	
Above the median PSA	19	44.2	36	52.9	-	
PSA before docetaxel treatme	ent					
Below the median PSA	13	30.2	42	61.8	<0.001	
Above the median PSA	30	69.8	26	38.2	-	
Metastasis at initial diagnosis	5					
No	18	41.9	34	50	0.402	
Yes	25	58.1	34	50	-	
Local treatment						
No treatment	23	53.5	29	42.6	0.329	
Radiotherapy	11	25.6	16	23.5	-	
Surgery	9	20.9	23	33.8	-	
ECOG						
0	23	53.5	42	61.8	0.389	
1-2	20	46.5	26	38.2	-	
Visceral metastasis	28	65.1	15	22.1	<0.001	
Liver metastasis	15	34.9	4	5.9	<0.001	
High volume	36	83.7	21	30.9	<0.001	
Lung metastasis	5	11.6	7	10.3	0.826	
Bone metastasis	41	95.3	66	97.1	0.638	

Table 1. Clinical and pathological characteristics of patients with duration castration resistance

P-value was obtained from Exact or Pearson chi-square test. TTCR: Time to castration resistance, PSA: Prostate-specific antigen, ECOG: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group

treatment after docetaxel. The most common side effects related to docetaxel treatment; fatigue (n=24), diarrhea (n=13) and stomatitis (n=11) were observed. The incidence of grade 3 and 4 neutropenia was relatively low (n=8), and febrile neutropenia was rare (n=1). Side effects were managed with dose modification and no patients discontinued treatment.

# Discussion

This study aimed to evaluate the relationship between survival and TTCR in patients who developed castration following ADT and were treated with first-line docetaxel in the mCRPC stage. The study results showed that patients with a response time shorter than 12 months to ADT before docetaxel had a poor response to chemotherapy. Moreover, this patient group had shorter OS and PFS compared to the other patient group. Furthermore, the multivariate analyses showed that it was a significant



**Figure 1. (a)** Overall survival according to the time to castration resistance duration (over or under 12 months) (hazard ratio: 0.35). **(b)** Progression-free survival to the time to castration resistance duration (over or under 12 months) (hazard ratio: 0.30)

TTCR: Time to castration resistance, CI: Confidence interval, OS: Overall survival, PFS: Progression-free survival

predictive factor of both OS and PFS. Prolonged TTCR can be considered a predictive factor to identify patients who may benefit from docetaxel in the castration resistance stage. A shorter TTCR is associated with shorter doubling time, a poor prognostic parameter, and a faster cell cycle. The cell cycle is fundamentally important in cancer treatment since many chemotherapy drugs only act on actively proliferating cells. Docetaxel stabilizes microtubules and prevents their depolymerization. This mechanism of action, is considered more effective in malignancies with a rapid cell cycle. There are a few studies in the literature evaluating the relationship between TTCR and the response to docetaxel treatment in PC. In this regard, the study of Bournakis et al. (7) including docetaxel and non-docetaxel regimens showed that TTCR <2 years for PFS and OS was an independent prognostic factor. Similar to that study, this study showed that shorter TTCR was linked with shorter OS and PFS. Especially, patients with TTCR <12 months showed a poorer prognosis in our study.

Docetaxel has been included for treating CRPC based on the results of two large, randomized studies (2,9). These studies showed that

Table 2. Prognostic factors for overall survival						
	Univariate analy	sis	Multivariate analysis			
Variables	HR (95% CI)	р	HR (95% CI)	р		
Age						
<65 years old	1	0.089				
≥65 years old	1.48 (0.94-2.33)	0.009				
TTCR						
<12 months	1	<0.001	1	0.002		
>12 months	0.35 (0.22-0.55)	<0.001	0.42 (0.24-0.73)	0.005		
Gleason score						
≤6	1	0.023	1	-		
7	1.06 (1.00-1.93)	0.014	1.59 (1.01-3.02)	-		
		0.048				
≥8	1.91 (1.17-3.11)	0.009	2.13 (1.28-3.54)	-		
		0.004				
PSA (diagnosis)						
PSA < median	1	0.360	-	-		
PSA > median	0.81 (0.53-1.26)					
PSA (before docetaxel	treat)					
PSA < median	1	0.277	-	-		
PSA > median	1.27 (0.82-1.97)					
Metastatic on initial d	iagnosis					
Non-metastatic	1	0.479	-	_		
Metastatic	0.86 (0.56-1.32)					
Local treatment						
(Ref: No treatment)	1		-			
Radiotherapy	1.02 (0.60-1.74)	0.369		-		
Surgery	0.184 (0.85- 2.37)					
ECOG						
(ref: 0)	1					
1-2	1.11 (0.71-1.72)	0.647	-	-		
Visceral metastasis						
No	1					
Yes	1.33 (0.86-2.06)	0.195	-	-		
Liver metastasis						
No	1	0.004	1			
Yes	2.19 (1.29-3.72)	0.037	1.85 (1.04-3.31)	-		
High volume						
No	1					
Yes	2.01 (1.29-3.14)	0.002	-	-		
Lung metastasis						
No	1					
Yes	0.66 (0.32-1.37)	0.265	-	-		
Bone metastasis						
No	1					
Yes	1.20 (0.38-3.81)	0.761	-	-		
	, /					

HR: Hazard ratio, CI: Confidence interval, TTCR: Time to castration resistance, PSA: Prostate-specific antigen, ECOG: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group



**Figure 2.** (a) Overall survival according to the Gleason score (hazard ratio: 1.59-2.13), (b) overall survival according to the liver metastasis (hazard ratio: 1.85) CI: Confidence interval, OS: Overall survival, PFS: Progression-free survival

docetaxel treatment improved the quality of life of the patients as well as prolonged the OS time. It is important to initiate the right patient on the treatment at the right time since PC is seen in a relatively older population compared to other types of cancer and chemotherapyrelated side effects cause more morbidity and mortality. To simplify these clinical decisions, a nomogram was created using independent prognostic factors in the TAX 327 studies. These prognostic factors include the Karnofsky performance status, pre-treatment PSA doubling time, baseline alkaline phosphatase, presence of liver metastases, number of metastatic sites, tumor grade baseline PSA, clinically significant pain, and baseline hemoglobin level (10). Additionally, the secondary analysis study of TAX 327 defined four independent risk factors to predict PSA decline and OS in patients with mCRPC and developed risk groups. These independent risk factors were defined as pain, visceral metastases, anemia, and progression of bone lesions (11). This study found that patients with liver metastases and patients with high-volume tumor burden had a faster disease progression and shorter OS. It was also observed that liver metastasis and high-volume tumor burden were significantly higher in the group with shorter TTCR (less than 12 months) compared to the group with longer TTCR.

Table 3. Prognosti	c factors for PFS			
	Univariate analysis	Multivariate analysis		
Variables	HR (95% CI)	р	HR (95% CI)	р
Age				
<65 years old	1	0.413		
≥65 years old	1.21 (0.77-1.92)	0.415		
TTCR				
<12 months	1		1	
>12 months	0.30 (0.19-0.48)	<0.001	0.44 (0.24-0.80)	0.007
Gleason score				
≤6	1			
7	0.78 (0.41-1.48)	0.062	-	-
≥8	1.55 (0.95-2.52)			
PSA (diagnosis)				
<median< td=""><td>1</td><td>0 504</td><td></td><td>_</td></median<>	1	0 504		_
>Median	0.86 (0.55-1.34)	0.504		
PSA (before docetaxe	l treatment)			
<median< td=""><td>1</td><td>0 356</td><td>-</td><td>-</td></median<>	1	0 356	-	-
>Median	1.23 (0.78-1.92)	0.550		
Metastatic on initial	diagnosis			
Non-metastatic	1	0.531	-	-
Metastatic	1.15 (0.74-1.80)			
Local treatment				
No treatment		0.000		
Radiotherapy	0.79 (0.45-1.40)	0.680	-	-
	1.02 (0.01-1.71)			
0	1			
1-2	1 33 (0 85-2 08)	0.217	-	-
Visceral metastasis	1.55 (0.05 2.00)			
No	1		1	
		0.044	2.71	0.003
Yes	1.58 (1.01-2.47)		(1.39 5.29)	
Liver metastasis				
No	1	0.061	_	_
Yes	1.73 (0.99-3.01)	0.001		
High volume				
No	1		1	
Yes	2.59 (1.64-4.11)	<0.001	3.98 (1.77 8.95)	0.001
Lung metastasis				
No	1	0 404	_	
Yes	0.73 (0.35-1.53)	0.101		
Bone metastasis				
No	1	0 597	_	
Yes	0.76 (0.28-2.09)	0.007		

PFS: Progression-free survival, CI: Confidence interval, TTCR: Time to castration resistance, PSA: Prostate-specific antigen, ECOG: Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group,

A retrospective study including 437 metastatic PC patients showed a relationship between the Gleason score and TTCR and OS (12). Our study also showed an inverse relationship between the Gleason score and TTCR and OS. It was found that patients' life expectancy and TTCR were

shorter as their Gleason score increased. This result caused a statistically significant difference in patients who were assigned to two groups based on TTCR.

The approval of abiraterone and enzalutamide has increased the need to determine patients who may benefit more from chemotherapy for treating PC. The parameters that could predict the response to docetaxel treatment, which were analyzed in this study, were also investigated in some secondary hormone therapy studies. It has been shown that; short response time to previous ADT (<16 months) and patients with a high Gleason score at diagnosis, do not respond well to abiraterone and enzalutamide treatment (13,14). The study of Loriot et al. (14) evaluated the median response time to ADT in patients treated with ARATA. This study showed that patients with a longer initial ADT response responded better to secondary hormone therapies, and the ADT cut-off time was deemed 12 months (14). Bellmunt et al. (15) analyzed patients included in the COU-AA-301 and COU-AA-302 studies and demonstrated the positive effects of longer exposure to ADT on survival.

PC is more common in the geriatric population, which may have additional comorbidities. It is important to determine the appropriate treatment option to avoid undesired adverse effects in this patient group. For this reason, this study showed that TTCR could predict the response of mCRPC to docetaxel treatment.

# **Study Limitations**

The limitations of this study are the small sample size, its retrospective design and the absence of patients receiving abiraterone, enzalutamide, and docetaxel treatments in the castration-sensitive stage.

# Conclusion

This study demonstrated that TTCR could be a prognostic and predictive factor for the survival time of patients with mCRPC who were candidates for docetaxel therapy. For patients who show early progression in TTCR <12 months, close follow-up is needed. There is a need for prospective, randomized studies with longer follow-up periods and more patients to more effectively demonstrate the effect of TTCR on the survival of patients with mCRPC.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the Institutional Ethical Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2021-17-15, date: 06.09.2021).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Srugical and Medical Practices: İ.G., G.Ş.E., M.Y., S.Y.T., A.Ö., D.T.; Concept: İ.G., M.Y., D.T.; Design: İ.G., M.Y., A.Ö., D.T.; Data Collection or Processing: İ.G., G.Ş.E., G.B.S., S.Y.T., D.T.Ö., Ö.D., İ.Ç.; Analysis or Interpretation: İ.G., M.Y., D.T.; Literature Search: İ.G., S.Y.T., A.Ö.; Writing: İ.G., G.B.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# References

- Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global cancer statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018; 68: 394-424.
- Tannock IF, de Wit R, Berry WR, Horti J, Pluzanska A, Chi KN, et al. TAX 327 Investigators. Docetaxel plus prednisone or mitoxantrone plus prednisone for advanced prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2004; 351: 1502-12.
- Beer TM, Armstrong AJ, Rathkopf D, Loriot Y, Sternberg CN, Higano CS, et al. Enzalutamide in men with chemotherapy-naïve metastatic castrationresistant prostate cancer: extended analysis of the phase 3 PREVAIL study. Eur Urol 2017; 71: 151-4.
- Thiery-Vuillemin A, Poulsen MH, Lagneau E, Ploussard G, Birtle A, Dourthe LM, et al. Impact of abiraterone acetate plus prednisone or enzalutamide on patient-reported outcomes in patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: final 12-mo analysis from the observational AQUARiUS study. Eur Urol 2020; 77: 380-7.
- 5. Handy CE, Antonarakis ES. Sipuleucel-T for the treatment of prostate cancer: novel insights and future directions. Future Oncol 2018; 14: 907-17.
- Poeppel TD, Handkiewicz-Junak D, Andreeff M, Becherer A, Bockisch A, Fricke E, et al. EANM guideline for radionuclide therapy with radium-223 of metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Eur J Nucl Med Mol Imaging 2018; 45: 824-45.
- Bournakis E, Efstathiou E, Varkaris A, Wen S, Chrisofos M, Deliveliotis C, et al. Time to castration resistance is an independent predictor of castrationresistant prostate cancer survival. Anticancer Res 2011; 31: 1475-82.
- 8. Giacinti S, Carlini P, Roberto M, Bassanelli M, Strigari L, Pavese F, et al. Duration of response to first androgen deprivation therapy, time to castration resistance prostate cancer, and outcome of metastatic castration resistance

prostate cancer patients treated with abiraterone acetate. Anticancer Drugs 2017; 28: 110-5.

- Petrylak DP, Tangen CM, Hussain MH, Lara PN Jr, Jones JA, Taplin ME, et al. Docetaxel and estramustine compared with mitoxantrone and prednisone for advanced refractory prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2004; 351: 1513-20.
- Armstrong AJ, Garrett-Mayer ES, Yang YC, de Wit R, Tannock IF, Eisenberger M. A contemporary prognostic nomogram for men with hormone-refractory metastatic prostate cancer: a TAX327 study analysis. Clin Cancer Res 2007; 13: 6396-403.
- Armstrong AJ, Tannock IF, de Wit R, George DJ, Eisenberger M, Halabi S. The development of risk groups in men with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer based on risk factors for PSA decline and survival. Eur J Cancer 2010; 46: 517-25.
- 12. Miyake H, Matsushita Y, Watanabe H, Tamura K, Motoyama D, Ito T, et al. Prognostic significance of time to castration resistance in patients with metastatic castration-sensitive prostate cancer. Anticancer Res 2019; 39: 1391-6.
- 13. Mohler ML, Sikdar A, Ponnusamy S, Hwang DJ, He Y, Miller DD, et al. An overview of next-generation androgen receptor-targeted therapeutics in development for the treatment of prostate cancer. Int J Mol Sci 2021; 22: 2124.
- 14. Loriot Y, Massard C, Albiges L, Di Palma M, Blanchard P, Bossi A, et al. Personalizing treatment in patients with castrate-resistant prostate cancer: A study of predictive factors for secondary endocrine therapies activity. J Clin Oncol 2012; 30(Suppl5): 213.
- 15. Bellmunt J, Kheoh T, Yu MK, Smith MR, Small EJ, Mulders PF, et al. Prior endocrine therapy impact on abiraterone acetate clinical efficacy in metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer: post-hoc analysis of randomised phase 3 studies. Eur Urol 2016; 69: 924-32.

# Basic Life Support Training and Results for Non-Health Hospital Employees

🕩 Attila Beştemir<sup>1</sup>, 🕩 Alpay Tuncar<sup>2</sup>, 🕩 Hayri Canbaz<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Emergency Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Department of Medical and Specialization Education, Department of Emergency Medicine, Ankara, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Department of Tissue-Organ Transplantation and Dialysis Services, Department of Emergency Medicine, Ankara, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Basic life support (BLS) is a non-medicated intervention to ensure that oxygen is delivered to the lungs and blood is pumped from the heart to save life in emergency situations where the heartbeat stops, respiratory functions become dysfunctional or both. The aim of this study was to evaluate the knowledge of non-healthcare staff on BLS and to investigate the contribution of BLS training to the development of their knowledge levels.

**Methods:** The current study was a retrospective, non-invasive descriptive study. It covers the BLS training given to hospital employees who are not health personnel and have not received BLS training before. Between June 1, 2021 and December 1, 2021, we performed pre-education knowledge measurement test and post-education evaluation test at Mardin State Hospital. The data were recorded on the spreadsheet program and their percentage changes were calculated using the tabulation program statistical formulas.

**Results:** A total of 594 subjects were included in the study plan, of which 290 did not complete the study. Of the 304 people who completed the study, 238 successfully passed the test at the end of the training process. Sixty-six people failed the test. The occupations of 304 people were examined and it was seen that these people consisted of 29 different occupational groups who had not received BLS training and were not health personnel.

**Conclusion:** As a result of the research, it has been seen that the BLS information of the personnel other than the healthcare workers is insufficient, but this problem can be overcome to a large extent with the regular training given and to be given. It was found that the knowledge levels of the employees who participated in the study and received BLS training were significantly higher than before they received BLS training.

Keywords: Basic life support, pretest, posttest

# Introduction

Basic life support (BLS) is a non-medicated intervention to ensure that oxygen is delivered to the lungs and blood is pumped from the heart to save life in emergency situations where the heartbeat stops, respiratory functions become dysfunctional or both (1,2). The aim of BLS is to meet the oxygen needed by the tissues (1,2). BLS is the part of the resuscitation outside the hospital and is mostly applied by non-professional people. During the BLS, no additional tools, equipment and drugs are used except for basic training information and applied intervention information for cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) (3).

CPR is defined as maintaining the airway and breathing and circulation of a patient whose breathing and circulation have stopped due to any reason (4). If CPR is not immediately applied to the patient with cardiopulmonary arrest, the brain will begin to be damaged within 4-6 minutes following the cessation of breathing and circulation. If the

Hospital Employees. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 275-8.

oxygen-free time of the brain tissue exceeds 10 min, irreversible brain damage will occur. For this reason, BLS to be carried until the professional health team arrives at the scene is critical (1-3).

CPR consists of two parts as BLS and Advanced Cardiac Life Support (ACLS). BLS includes simple treatment methods. It can be applied by all health personnel and people who have been trained in this subject. ACLS includes special treatment methods. It can be applied by doctors and specially trained health personnel (5). Extremely BLS practices are not limited to healthcare professionals, and that these life-saving interventions are well learned and applied by all individuals living in the country. For this purpose, it is necessary to provide compulsory BLS training in health institutions and to update this training at regular intervals (6). The aim of this study was to evaluate the knowledge of non-healthcare staff on BLS and to investigate the contribution of BLS training to the development of their knowledge levels.



Address for Correspondence: Attila Beștemir MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Bakırköy Dr. Sadi Konuk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Emergency Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 312 471 76 50 E-mail: attilabes@hotmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-0986-9039 Cite this article as: Beștemir A, Tuncar A, Canbaz H. Basic Life Support Training and Results for Non-Health

Received: 20.07.2022 Accepted: 15.10.2022

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

# Methods

The current study was a retrospective, non-invasive descriptive study. It covers the BLS training given to hospital employees who are not health personnel and have not received BLS training before and it also includes the knowledge measurement test before the training, and the evaluation test after the training in Mardin State Hospital between June 1, 2021 and December 1, 2021. With the BLS training, training was planned for 594 people and during this period, the participants consisted of 304 people who took part in the entire training and they were asked to answer the pre-test and end-test questions. Two hundred and ninety people who did not participate in the training, could incomplete their education, or did not participate in any pre-test and end-test were excluded from the study. In our training, the current BLS information was measured and the BLS information in the American Heart Association (AHA) Guide, which was published in 2015 and 2020, was included. The study consisted of 10 questions prepared from current sources and measuring the knowledge level of BLS. Each question was taken as 10 points, calculations were evaluated out of 100 points. Those who answered 7 questions or more correctly were considered successful in the exam. The test lasted for 20 min. Pre-test mean score and post-test mean score of 238 people who were successful with a score of 70 and above in the post-test and 66 people who failed with a score below 70 were examined. Persons from 29 different occupational groups, who are healthcare workers, were included in the study.

The study was approved by the Ethical Committee of Ankara City Hospital (approval number: E2-22-1658, date: 13.04.2022). The study was conducted in accordance with the ethical standards of the 1964 Declaration of Helsinki and its subsequent amendments.

### Statistical Analysis

The data were recorded on the spreadsheet program and their percentage changes were calculated using the tabulation program statistical formulas.

#### Results

In the study, the data of 304 people from 29 different occupational groups who were not healthcare professionals, who completed BLS training, pre-test and post-test after training, were analyzed. Seventynine cleaners, 41 security guards, 36 information processing officers workers, 32 maid, 16 patient receptionists, 16 data operators included 72% of the employees, and the remaining 28% consisted of 23 different occupational groups (Table 1). Of the 304 people who attended the training and completed the tests, 218 (71.7%) were male and 76 (29.3%) were female employees.

When the pre-test results were examined, it was seen that the average of the number of questions answered correctly was 4.5 questions, the average of the number of questions that were answered incorrectly was 5.5, there were no questions left blank, and the average of the pre-test score was 45. It was determined that there were 60 participants who passed the 70 points threshold in the pre-test, and 244 participants failed to pass the threshold (Table 2).

Occupation	Number	Occupation	Number
Warehouse officer	3	Officer	14
Kitchen cook	1	Kitchen staff	6
Supply manager	2	Engineer	1
Information processing officer	36	Civil defense officer	1
Computer operator	6	Permanent worker	3
Environmental health technician	4	Chef	1
Ergotherapist	1	Driver	2
Dead washer	1	Technical personnel	10
Security staff	41	Technician	1
Patient admissions officer	14	Assistant technician	1
Patient reception officer	16	Cleaning staff	79
Maid	32	Tailor	1
Administrative support officer	2	Medical secretary	6
Employee	2	Data operator	16
Drugstore	1	Total	304

Table 1. Occupational groups participating in the study

When the post-test results applied at the end of the training process were examined, it was seen that 238 people were successful by getting 70 points and above, and 66 people were unsuccessful with a score below 70 points. In the post-test results, it was determined that the average of the number of correct questions was 8, the average of the number of incorrectly answered was 1.93, and the average of the number of questions left blank was 0.063. It was determined that the mean score of 45 in the pre-test increased to 80 points in the post-test (Table 2). When the post-test and pre-test answers were examined, it was observed that 8 people got the same score in both tests and their average score was 80 points, and 5 people got higher scores in the pre-test, although they had 70 points in both pre-test and post-test mean scores.

The study revealed that the number of correct questions answered by 291 people in the post-test increased. Although there were 244 people who failed to pass the 70 points threshold in the pre-test before the training, the number of people who failed the 70 points threshold in the post-test after the BLS training was 66. While the pre-test mean score of the participants who could not pass the threshold in the pre-test was 38.5 points, the mean score of the participants who could not pass the threshold in the post-test after the S1.5 (Table 2).

# Discussion

The effects of BLS practices on human life, which were carried out in accordance with the published guidelines regarding BLS, were noticed by experts, and then the BLS Guidelines were updated and published at regular intervals. One of the most well-known among these guidelines is this guide published every 5 years by the AHA and was last updated in 2020. According to the AHA, BLSs are interventions applied by healthcare personnel and trained first responders for critically ill patients both before and within the hospital (7). In the European Resuscitation Council guideline, which is another widely known guide, having BLS

Table 2. Test evaluations of participants before and after training							
Test	Average of correctly answered questions	Average of questions answered incorrectly	Number of successful participants (ratio)	The number of unsuccessful participants (ratio)	Unsuccessful participant average score	Average score of all participants	
Pretest	4.5	5.5±1.35	60 (19.7)	244 (80.3%)	38.5	45	
Post-test	8	1.93±0.32	238 (78.3)	66 (21.7%)	53.5	80	

knowledge and skills is defined as a duty for doctors, nurses and other health personnel working in risky areas (8). Although health personnel and other health personnel are mentioned in these guidelines, there are also many occupational groups that are not health personnel in health institutions. In the health institution or in the garden, a non-healthcare professional can greet a patient first. For this reason, the importance of BLS training of non-health personnel, that are in the context of the study emerges. BLS is a link in the life-saving chain in CPR practices performed by professional healthcare professionals to establish life (6,7). These life-saving chains are early intervention, early BLS, early defibrillation, and early advanced life support. Each link in this chain increases survival (6,7). Studies have shown that the survival of a person who witnesses the arrest requires BLS two to three times more (6,7). For this reason, BLS is one of the critical links of the life-saving chain and it is recommended to offer BLS training to both healthcare and nonhealth personnel (6,7). Since there may not be health personnel in every living area of society, apart from the hospital, BLS training comes to the fore in saving lives. The fact that deaths resulting from cardiac arrest occur mostly outside the hospital has made it necessary to provide BLS training to non-health personnel as well as healthcare personnel (9,10). However, significant changes in patient habits have been reported during the Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic, such as a decrease in the hospital admissions in life-threatening situations or an increased rate of high-risk patients rejecting treatment despite medical advice (11-13). In particular, civilians who have received BLS training are as valuable as health professionals to respond quickly and effectively to many patients in disasters. BLS training is given regularly to people who are not health personnel, except those who receive BLS and advanced life support training (9,10).

In the study, the results of pre-test that was conducted before the BLS training showed us that 80.2% of the non-health personnel had no knowledge about BLS practices, and 19.8% had a lack of knowledge. Simultaneously, it reveals the importance of measuring the effectiveness of the training with pre-test and post-test while giving BLS training.

After the training, these deficiencies were largely eliminated, and the number of 244 (80.2%) people who failed the tests decreased to 66, that is, there was a 72.9% decrease in the rate of unsuccessful people. Achieving this success in a training period led us to suggest that if the training was given continuously or at frequent intervals, the success would be much higher. In the study, it was determined that the average score of 66 people (21.7%) who failed the pre-test, which was 38.5 points before the training, increased to 53.5 points in the post-test after the training materials and the language of the topics covered in BLS training have been prepared in a way that can be understood by non-health personnel from current sources. Another reason for the increase in the

successful person and achievement score average between the pre-test and the post-test in our study may be the language of instruction used and the subjects. Similarly, it is recommended that rescuers who are not health personnel in the community attend more BLS training, with simplifications to be made in BLS guidelines. The number of rescuers can be increased thanks to simplified and memorable training. In a study on the prevalence of BLS training, it was reported that 19% of the population in Switzerland and 75% in Poland were trained on the BLS (14).

#### **Study Limitations**

The limitations of the study are the small number of pretest and posttest questions and the inability to examine the knowledge in more detail.

### Conclusion

It was found that the knowledge levels of the employees who participated in the research and received BLS training increased significantly compared with their knowledge levels before they received BLS training. The results of the research suggested that the BLS knowledge of nonhealth personnel is insufficient, but it is possible to overcome this problem to a large extent with the regular training given and provided. In our country, it is recommended to create serious knowledge and awareness of BLS practices in society by providing repetitive training in many centers and to increase the number of life savers. Thus, it is expected that both the morbidity and mortality rates will decrease.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** The study was approved by the Ethical Committee of Ankara City Hospital (approval number: E2-22-1658, date: 13.04.2022).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

**Authorship Contributions:** Concept - A.B., A.T., H.C.; Design - A.B., H.C.; Data Collection or Processing - A.T., H.C.; Analysis or Interpretation - A.B., H.C.; Literature Search - A.B., A.T.; Writing - A.B., A.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support

#### References

- Huang Y, He Q, Yang LJ, Liu GJ, Jones A. Cardiopulmonary resuscitation (CPR) plus delayed defibrillation versus immediate defibrillation for out-of-hospital cardiac arrest. Cochrane Database Syst Rev 2014; 2014: CD009803.
- Yoldaş H, Kocoğlu H, Bayır H, Yıldız İ, Akkaya A, Demirhan A, et al. Attitudes of doctors working in Abant İzzet Baysal University Health Research and Application Center on cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Turk J Anaesthesiol Reanim 2016; 44: 142-8 (Turkish).

- 3. Taş D, Akyol A. New trend in to cardiopulmonary resuscitation training: high-fidelity simulation. Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing, 2017; 8: 100-8.
- Karataş M, Selçuk EB. History of the cardiopulmonary resuscitation. Kafkas J Med Sci 2012; 2: 84-7.
- 5. Erdil F. Cardiac arrest and cardiopulmonary resuscitation. 2nd Edition 1994, p. 7-9 (Turkish).
- Kaan BN, Kurt İ, Gürsoy F. Evaluation on the results of basic life support and defibrillation course in a university hospital. ADÜ Tıp Fakültesi Dergisi 2010; 11: 1-7 (Turkish).
- 7. American Heart Association Guidelines Update for CPR and Emergency Cardiovascular Care; 2020.
- 8. Soysal S, Karcıoğlu Ö, Korkmaz T, Topaçoğlu H. Basic life support training: How far is the ideal? Akademik Acil Tıp Dergisi 2009; pp. 40-6 (Turkish).
- Yılmaz A, Sabırlı R, Seyit M, Özen M. Knowledge and skill levels of the medical students with basic life support (BLS) education. Van Tıp Derg 2019; 26: 324-30 (Turkish).

- Söğütlü Y, Biçer S. The Last Recommendations for Pediatric Advanced Life Support: Analysis of the 2015 American Heart Association Guidelines Update. J Pediatr Emerg Intensive Care Med 2016; 3: 110-20 (Turkish).
- Lange SJ, Ritchey MD, Goodman AB, Dias T, Twentyman E, Fuld J, et al. Potential indirect effects of the COVID-19 pandemic on use of emergency departments for acute life-threatening conditions - United States, January-May 2020. Am J Transplant 2020; 20: 2612-7.
- 12. Aydin H, Doğan H. COVID-19 outbreak impact on discharge against medical advice from the ED: A retrospective study. Am J Emerg Med 2022; 57: 21-6.
- 13. İlhan B, Bozdereli Berikol G, Aydın H, Arslan Erduhan M, et al. COVID-19 outbreak impact on emergency trauma visits and trauma surgery in a level 3 trauma center. Ir J Med Sci 2022; 191: 2319-24.
- Axelsson A, Thoeren A, Holmberg S, Herlitz J. Attitudes of trained Swedish lay rescuers toward CPR performance in an emergency. A survey of 1012 recently trained CPR rescuers. Resuscitation 2000; 44: 27-36.

# Prevalence of Sensitive Skin Syndrome and Accompanied Diseases Among Women Doctors: A Nationwide Study

D Vildan Manav<sup>1</sup>, D Müge Göre Karaali<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Dermatology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>İrmet Hospital International, Clinic of Dermatology, Tekirdağ, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Sensitive skin is one of the small fiber neuropathies that significantly affects the quality of life with its accompanying comorbidities. Our aim in this study was to determine the frequency of irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) and/or fibromyalgia that may accompany sensitive skin.

**Methods:** Nine hundred and ninety-two female physicians participated in the study online with a questionnaire organized with the hybrid method. The study was conducted on female physicians with all three diseases (sensitive skin, fibromyalgia, and IBS) via a link using a Google form through WhatsApp, e-mail, and social media. The interviewed participants; for the diagnosis of IBS according to the Rome III criteria about chronic abdominal pain and altered bowel habits and for the diagnosis of FMS according to the criterion suggested by Wolfe et al. about generalized pain and its characteristics, were asked to answer questions.

**Results:** Participants with sensitive skin declared that they had fibromyalgia (15.0%) and IBS (14.6%). The prevalence of fibromyalgia and IBS was significantly higher in "moderately sensitive" and "very sensitive" patients than in others (p=0.017 and p=0.008).

**Conclusion:** In those with sensitive skin, care should be taken in terms of other disorders that may accompany sensitive skin and have a common pathogenesis with sensitive skin.

Keywords: Fibromyalgia, irritable bowel syndrome, sensitive skin, small fiber neuropathy

# Introduction

Sensitive skin syndrome (SSS) is defined by tingling, prickling, heat, burning, pain, itching, and erythema on the skin due to multiple factors that do not trigger discomfort in healthy skin. SSS usually refers to the facial skin, but it may be seen in all areas of the body (1,2). It is a health problem that significantly affects the quality of life. SSS has recently been reported with increasing frequency. The European prevalence of sensitive skin in women was shown to be as high as 40%, but lower in men (3).

Cutaneous comorbidities of SSS include atopic dermatitis, psoriasis, rosacea, acne, vitiligo, and contact dermatitis (1,4,5). However, comorbidities of SSS other than skin diseases have been evaluated less frequently. Irritable bowel syndrome (IBS) is a disease accompanied by SSS, which has been conducted in a preliminary study (6). Patients with IBS suffer from abdominal pain and/or discomfort associated with bloating and/or defecation disorders and/or altered bowel habits (7). Although the pathophysiology of both diseases (SSS and IBS) is not clearly known, and multifactorial mechanisms are considered to play a role, peripheral and central neural mechanisms are thought to be major factors in the pathophysiology of these diseases (6,8-10). Fibromyalgia syndrome (FMS) is a chronic disease characterized by widespread and persistent non-inflammatory musculoskeletal pain. Its mechanisms are

also unknown. Clearly, the presence of central sensitization to pain may be an important part of the pathophysiology of the disease (11,12). The relationship between SSS and FMS has not been previously evaluated.

In the cutaneous biopsy study of Buhé et al. (13), using immunohistochemical methods to detect neurosensory pathology, the intra-epidermal nerve fiber density was evaluated, and it showed that peptidergic C fibers are especially lower in the sensitive skin group. Small somatic sensory fibers and autonomic C fibers form small fibers. Therefore, if a decrease in peptidergic C fibers is detected, small fiber neuropathy (SFN) may develop (14). Therefore, studies evaluating the presence of SFN in sensitive skin have been conducted (15-17). Since it is thought that there is various organs and systems affected in SFN, FMS, and irritable bowel sensation have been investigated as SFN (18-20).

Our aim in this study was to investigate the comorbidities of participants with sensitive skin in a nationwide survey.

# Methods

# **Study Participants**

An online survey was performed among women doctors all around the country from August 2020 to October 2020. Nine hundred ninety-two



Address for Correspondence: Vildan Manav MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and ResearchReceived: 05.07.2022Hospital, Clinic of Dermatology, İstanbul, TurkeyAccepted: 19.10.2022Phone: +90 533 432 35 24 E-mail: drvildanmanav@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0044-7414Accepted: 19.10.2022Cite this article as: Manav V, Göre Karaali M. Prevalence of Sensitive Skin Syndrome and Accompanied DiseasesSinter Sciences Sci

Among Women Doctors: A Nationwide Study. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 279-84.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital/Istanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

participants were interviewed via a link using a Google form through WhatsApp, e-mail, and social media. The study was conducted on female physicians as all three diseases (sensitive skin, fibromyalgia and IBS) are most common in women and because of their medical skills, the accuracy of their reports may be high for all three diseases. All participants completed the written consent form before the questionnaire, provided information and gave permission to use that information in the study regarding the online survey. Ethics committee approval was received from University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Board (diary number: 2486, date: 24.07.2020).

#### Questionnaire

The questionnaire was designed with a hybrid method (open-ended and multiple-choice questions), and it consisted of two sections.

In the first section, the demographic and clinical data of the participants were questioned. It included, in order: age, residential area, marital status, age of menarche (9-12 years, 13-15 years, and >15 years), women's life stages were self-declared by participants (periods: premenopausal = having regular menses, perimenopausal = irregular menses for 12 months, postmenopausal = no menses for 12 months), use of smoke, BMI (kg/m<sup>2</sup>), presence of self and/or family atopy history (asthma, allergic rhinitis, atopic dermatitis, etc.), and presence of systemic, autoimmune and dermatological diseases.

The interviewed doctors were asked to answer questions for the diagnosis of IBS according to the Rome III criteria about chronic abdominal pain and altered bowel habits (21).

Additionally, the interviewed participants were asked to answer questions regarding FMS according to the criterion suggested by Wolfe et al. (22) about generalized pain and its characteristics.

For the second section, information about the sensitive skin was questioned, and evaluations were made with the Sensitive Skin scale-10 (23). Ten symptoms (skin irritability, stinging, burning, sensation of heat, tautness, itching, pain, general discomfort, flushing, redness) were evaluated. Additionally, the severity of sensitive skin (not sensitive, slightly sensitive, moderately sensitive, very sensitive), sensitivity localizations (face and body), and duration of sensitivity were recorded.

#### **Statistical Analysis**

SPSS 22.0 for Windows was used for statistical analyzes. Descriptive statistics were number and percentage for categorical and numerical variables as mean, standard deviation, minimum, maximum, and median. The rates in the independent groups were compared using the chi-square test. Since the numerical variable did not meet the normal distribution condition, comparisons of more than two groups were made using the Kruskal-Wallis test. Subgroup analyses were performed using the Mann-Whitney U test and interpreted with Bonferroni correction. The statistical alpha significance level was set as p<0.05.

# Results

#### Demographic, Clinical, and Sensitive Skin Data

The mean age of the 992 female doctors in the study was  $36.2\pm12.2$  years (minimum-maximum: 23-68 years). Most of the participants were married (68.3%) and lived in a metropole (75.0%). 16.6% of the patients were smokers. Eight hundred eleven of the patients stated that their skin was sensitive (81.7%). Regarding skin sensitivity, 37.2% were slightly sensitive, 35.0% were moderately sensitive, 8.5% were very sensitive, and 19.2% were not sensitive (Figure 1). Duration of sensitivity in the patients was more than 10 years in 32.4% (264) of the patients, between 5 and 10 years in 27.2% (222), between 1 and 4 years in 25.8% (210), and less than one year in 14.6% (119). Four hundred and seventy-six (47.6%) participants had a dermatological disease affecting the face, and the distribution of dermatological disease is shown in Table 1. Rashes and scaling on the face with sensitivity were determined mostly in the "very sensitive skin" group (p<0.001). Therefore, the rate of applying to



Table 1	Distribution of	dermato	logical	disease	in	sensitive	skin
Tuble It	Distribution of	actinato	obicai	unscuse		Jenjinite	JILLI

0						
	Total, (n %)	Not sensitive, (n %)	Slightly sensitive, (n %)	Moderately sensitive, (n %)	Very sensitive, (n %)	р
Presence of any dermatologic disease affecting the face (n=999)	476 (47.6)	47 (28.3)	141 (39.8)	219 (61.5)	53 (64.6)	<0.001
Acne	264 (26.4)	34 (20.5)	96 (27.1)	98 (27.5)	23 (28.0)	0.330
Atopic dermatitis	42 (4.2)	-	6 (1.7)	23 (6.5)	13 (15.9)	<0.001
Seborrheic dermatitis	79 (7.9)	8 (4.8)	21 (5.9)	44 (12.4)	6 (7.3)	0.004
Rosacea	79 (7.9)	3 (1.8)	10 (2.8)	53 (14.9)	12 (14.6)	<0.001
Psoriasis	5 (0.5)	-	-	4 (1.1)	1 (1.2)	0.081
Allergic contact dermatitis	43 (4.3)	1 (0.6)	9 (2.5)	23 (6.5)	9 (11.0)	<0.001
Photocontact dermatitis	31 (3.1)	-	8 (2.3)	15 (4.2)	8 (9.8)	<0.001
Others	22 (2.2)	5 (3.0)	4 (1.1)	9 (2.5)	3 (3.7)	0.223

dermatology clinics was statistically significantly higher in those who were "very sensitive" (p<0.001). The body sensitivity of the participants is shown in Figure 2.

The rate of those who were "very sensitive" was higher for single participants than for married, and the rate of those who were "slightly sensitive" and "not sensitive" was higher in married participants than in singles (p=0.04). There was no significant difference in sensitive skin severity regarding BMI and smoking habit (p>0.05). There were no significant differences between the pre-, peri-, and postmenopausal groups (p=0.313), but those with an age of menarche significantly below 15 years had a higher occurrence of "very sensitive skin" (p=0.002). Discomfort (burning, itching, stinging, etc.) was statistically significant with episodic attacks (p < 0.001).

### Sensitive Skin Scale

When discomfort sensations felt on the face over the last three days were evaluated, there was a statistically significant difference in "very sensitive" (p<0.001; for all) (Table 2).





#### Sensitive Skin Syndrome and Comorbidities

Two hundred sixty-two patients (26.4%) had a systemic disease, and 183 patients (18.8%) had an autoimmune disease (Table 3). The rates of selfatopy history, family atopy history, and systemic disease were high in the "moderately and very sensitive" groups (p<0.001, p<0.001, p=0.032).

#### Irritable Bowel Syndrome and Fibromyalgia Syndrome

Participants with sensitive skin had had FMS (15.0%) and IBS (14.6%). The prevalence of FMS and IBS was significantly higher in "moderately sensitive" and "very sensitive" patients than in others (p=0,017 and p=0,008) (Figure 3). Flushing occurred at a significantly higher rate on the very sensitive skin with FMS than in those with very sensitive skin with IBS (Table 4).

# Discussion

SSS is an underestimated problem that significantly affects the quality of life. Frequently, environmental factors, including air pollution, heat, cold and wind, cosmetic usage, diet and alcohol consumption, and physiological factors, such as stress, or endogenous hormones, induce or worsen the symptoms of sensitive skin (24,25).

Although the pathophysiology of the disease is not clearly known, disruption of the epidermal barrier function, neurosensory dysfunction (alteration of nerve fiber density, functional hyperreactivity of cutaneous nerves, central sensitization, peripheral sensitization), the activation of transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1), and endothelin receptors are hypothesized to play a role in the induction of sensitive skin (1,24-26).

SSS has some known cutaneous comorbidities, including atopic dermatitis, psoriasis, rosacea, acne, vitiligo, and contact dermatitis (1,4,5). In a study from Korea, those in the sensitive skin group with cutaneous comorbidities were 2-4 times likelier to suffer from each skin disorder (atopic dermatitis, acne, seborrheic dermatitis, and facial blushing) than the nonsensitive skin group. Furthermore, a history of atopic dermatitis or eczema in childhood occurred more frequently in the sensitive skin group than in the non-sensitive skin group (27). In parallel with these studies, the cutaneous disorders most frequently stated in our study were acne, seborrheic dermatitis, and rosacea.

· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·						
	Not sensitive	Slightly sensitive	Moderately sensitive	Very sensitive		
	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	Median (IQR)	þ	
Skin irritability	1 (1-1)	1 (1-2)	2 (1-3)	3 (1-5)	< 0.001	
Stinging	1 (1-1)	1 (1-1)	1 (1-3)	2 (1-5)	< 0.001	
Burning	1 (1-1)	1 (1-2)	2 (1-4)	3 (1-5)	< 0.001	
Sensations of heat	1 (1-1)	1 (1-2)	2 (1-4)	3 (1-6)	< 0.001	
Tautness	1 (1-1.5)	2 (1-3)	2 (1-4)	3,5 (1-7)	< 0.001	
Itching	1 (1-1)	2 (1-3)	2 (1-4)	3 (1-6)	< 0.001	
Pain	1 (1-1)	1 (1-1)	1 (1-1)	1 (1-1.5)	<0,.01	
General discomfort	1 (1-1)	1 (1-2)	2 (1-4)	3,5 (1-7)	< 0.001	
Flushes	1 (1-2)	1 (1-3)	2 (1-4)	3 (1-6)	< 0.001	
Redness	1 (1-2)	2 (1-3)	3 (2-5)	4 (2-8)	< 0.001	
IOR: Interguartile range						

Table 2. The sensitve scale 10 of patients according to severity of sensitive skin

We observed a statistically significant difference in the rates of atopic dermatitis, seborrheic dermatitis, rosacea, allergic contact dermatitis, and photocontact dermatitis with respect to facial sensitivity. However, according to our study, sensitive skin can be considered a skin disease and a systemic disease because atopy and systemic diseases were significantly higher in the group with sensitive skin.



Figure 3. Distribution of fibromyalgia and irritable bowel disease according to sensivity

### IBD: Irritable bowel disease

# Table 3. Comorbidities according to severity of sensitive skin

IBS is a disease accompanied by SSS that was conducted in a preliminary study. In this study, it was found that SSS was statistically significantly more common in patients with IBS, and the presence of SSS was highly associated with the presence of abdominal pain or discomfort (6). Similar findings were obtained in this study. Additionally, the SSS relationship with FMS was also evaluated, and flushing was significantly higher in participants with very sensitive skin who had FMS than in those with IBS.

The significant frequency of SSS with FMS and IBS and sensory symptoms' predominancy in these syndromes suggests that there is a common pathway in the pathogenesis of the diseases. As a matter of fact, from the perspective of IBS, hypersensitivity to physiological or experimental visceral stimuli is considered to play a major role (8). In Stabell et al.'s (28) study, patients with IBS showed increased visceral and somatic pain sensitivity. The sensitization of peripheral nociceptive afferents has been considered as one of the major mechanisms in the development of visceral hypersensitivity. SSS and IBS share similar mechanisms in terms of central sensitivity and peripheral sensitization-induced neural signaling in spinal and/or supraspinal structures, and which provokes

		Not sensivite	Slightly sensitive	Moderately sensitive	Very sensitive	
		n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	n (%)	р
Atopy (self)		48 (28.1)	187 (51.2)	237 (63.7)	64 (73.6)	< 0.001
Systemic disease		32 (20.0)	88 (24.9)	108 (30.3)	28 (34.1)	0.032
Diabetes Mellitus		1 (0.6)	6 (1.7)	9 (2.5)	5 (6.1)	0.051
Hypertension		5 (3.1)	14 (4.0)	21 (5.9)	4 (4.9)	0.483
Heart and vascular disorders		0 (0.0)	5 (1.4)	8 (2.2)	3 (3.7)	0.090
Thyroid disorders		18 (11.3)	57 (16.1)	60 (16.8)	9 (11.0)	0.257
Asthma		0 (0.0)	5 (1.4)	9 (2.5)	3 (3.7)	0.071
Renal disorders		2 (1.2)	0 (0.0)	3 (0.8)	1 (1.2)	0.107
Malignancy		2 (1.3)	3 (0.8)	5 (1.4)	0 (0.0)	0.752
Others		4 (2.5)	8 (2.3)	14 (3.9)	3 (3.7)	0.565
Autoimmune disease	Yes	19 (11.9)	68 (19.6)	74 (21.3)	17 (21.7)	0.081
Autoimmune disease	No	141 (88.1)	279 (80.4)	274 (78.7)	64 (79.0)	-

#### Table 4. IBS and FMS and SSS

	Very sensitive + FMS (n=19)		Very sensitive + IBS (n	=17)
	Mean ± SD	Median (IQR)	Mean ± SD	Median (IQR)
Skin irritability	3.25±2.18	3 (1.25-5.5)	3.88±3.16	3 (1-6.25)
Stinging	2.56±2.25	2 (1-3)	3.33±2.66	3 (1-6)
Burning	3.69±2.77	3 (1-6)	3.80±3.55	2 (1-6)
Sensations of heat	3.44±2.96	2.5 (1-6.25)	4.07±3.63	2 (1-9)
Tautness	3.88±2.87	3.5 (1-6.75)	4.86±3.39	5.5 (1-7.25)
Itching	3.84±2.41	4 (1-6)	4.41±3.12	4 (1-7)
Pain	1.94±1.73	1 (1-2.75)	3.00±2.65	2 (1-4.5)
General discomfort	4.00±2.78	3 (1.5-6)	4.71±3.12	4.5 (1.75-7)
Flushes	4.18±3.63	3 (1-8.5)	3.87±3.68	2 (1-8)
Redness	4.28±3.01	3 (1.75-7.25)	4.88±3.56	3.5 (1.25-8.75)
p#	0.005		0.152	

\*Friedman test \*Wilcoxon test p=0.003 [Bonferroni correction (if not p<0,001)] minimum p-level. IBS: Irritable bowel syndrome, FMS: Fibromyalgia syndrome, SSS: Sensitive skin syndrome, SD: Standard deviation, IQR: Interquartile range

hyperexcitement in the central nervous system (9,10). Disruption of the balance of various neurotransmitters and neuromodulators has also been found to play a common role in the pathogenesis of IBS and SSS. Induction of visceral hypersensitivity by rectal tension in IBS has been demonstrated by rectal administration of capsaicin (29). TRPV1 hyperactivation is also one of the most widely known mechanisms of SSS, which induces neurogenic inflammation resulting in hyperalgesia. All these mechanisms can be explained by SFN (26,30).

From the perspective of FMS, the pathophysiology of FMS is also not precisely known. Central sensitization to pain, disruption in endogenous pain inhibition mechanisms, greater responses in areas of the neuromatrix that process pain during pain evocation, and SFN are among the hypotheses considered in the pathogenesis of the disease (12,31-33). In our study, the prevalence of FMS and IBS was significantly higher in the "moderately sensitive" and "very sensitive" groups of participants. Although there are many obscurities about these disorders, it is observed that there are common mechanisms. This is the first study to show a relationship between SSS and FMS. It also supports the relationship between SSS and IBS.

#### **Study Limitations**

Although the study was conducted on a population with a very high level of consciousness, such as women doctors, it was conducted by a questionnaire. A study in which dermatological and physical are examined will give much clearer results.

# Conclusions

SSS may mean more than a skin disease. SSS, IBS, and FMS are diseases of unknown pathophysiology that are related to sensory perception. Determining the relationships among these disorders will shed light on the pathogenesis of the disease. The determination of common pathogenetic mechanisms will help us understand these diseases, and it may open up even new therapeutic pathways. It is important to be aware of the accompanying disorders in patients with SSS. Large epidemiological and pathophysiological studies are needed on this subject.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethics committee approval was received from University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Scientific Research and Publication Ethics Board (diary number: 2486, date: 24.07.2020).

**Informed Consent:** All participants completed the written consent form before the questionnaire, provided information and gave permission to use that information in the study regarding the online survey.

**Peer-review:** Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices: V.M., M.G.K.; Concept: V.M., M.G.K.; Design: V.M., M.G.K.; Data Collection or Processing: V.M., M.G.K.; Analysis or Interpretation: V.M., M.G.K.; Writing: V.M., M.G.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

#### References

- 1. Misery L, Loser K, Stander S. Sensitive skin. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2016; 30(Suppl1): 2-8.
- Do LHD, Azizi N, Maibach H. Sensitive skin syndrome: An Update. Am J Clin Dermatol 2020; 21: 401-9.
- 3. Misery L, Boussetta S, Nocera T, Perez-Cullell N, Taieb C. Sensitive skin in Europe. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2009; 23: 376-81.
- 4. Brenaut E, Misery L, Taieb C. Sensitive Skin in the Indian Population: An Epidemiological Approach. Front Med (Lausanne) 2019; 6: 29.
- Taieb C, Auges M, Georgescu V, Perez Cullell N, Miséry L. Sensitive skin in Brazil and Russia: an epidemiological and comparative approach. Eur J Dermatol 2014; 24: 372-6.
- Misery L, Duboc H, Coffin B, Brenaut E, Huet F, Taieb C. Association between two painful and poorly understood conditions: Irritable bowel and sensitive skin syndromes. Eur J Pain 2019; 23: 160-6.
- Thompson WG, Longstreth GF, Drossman DA, Heaton KW, Irvine EJ, Müller-Lissner SA. Functional bowel disorders and functional abdominal pain. Gut 1999; 45(Suppl 2): II43-7.
- 8. Mertz HR. Irritable bowel syndrome. N Engl J Med 2003; 349: 2136-46.
- Boeckxstaens GE, Wouters MM. Neuroimmune factors in functional gastrointestinal disorders: A focus on irritable bowel syndrome. Neurogastroenterol Motility 2017; 29.
- Yunus MB. Editorial review: an update on central sensitivity syndromes and the issues of nosology and psychobiology. Curr Rheumatol Rev 2015; 11: 70-85.
- 11. Wolfe F, Clauw DJ, Fitzcharles MA, Goldenberg DL, Katz RS, Mease P, et al. The American College of Rheumatology preliminary diagnostic criteria for fibromyalgia and measurement of symptom severity. Arthritis Care Res 2010; 62: 600-10.
- Goubert D, Danneels L, Graven-Nielsen T, Descheemaeker F, Meeus M. Differences in Pain Processing Between Patients with Chronic Low Back Pain, Recurrent Low Back Pain, and Fibromyalgia. Pain Physician 2017; 20: 307-18.
- Buhé V, Vié K, Guéré C, Natalizio A, Lhéritier C, Le Gall-Ianotto C, et al. Pathophysiological study of sensitive skin. Acta Derm Venereol 2016; 96: 314-8.
- 14. Zhou L. Small fiber neuropathy. Semin Neurol 2019; 39: 570-7.
- 15. Huet F, Dion A, Batardière A, Nedelec AS, Le Caër F, Bourgeois P, et al. Sensitive skin can be small fibre neuropathy: results from a case-control quantitative sensory testing study. Br J Dermatol 2018; 179: 1157-62.
- Huet F, Misery L. Sensitive skin is a neuropathic disorder. Exp Dermatol 2019; 28: 1470-3.
- 17. Saint-Martory C, Sibaud V, Theunis J, Mengeaud V, Lauzé C, Schmitt AM, et al. Arguments for neuropathic pain in sensitive skin. Br J Dermatol 2015; 172: 1120-1.
- Ghasemi M, Rajabally YA. Small fiber neuropathy in unexpected clinical settings: a review. Muscle Nerve 2020; 62: 167-75.
- 19. Kelley MA, Hackshaw KV. Intraepidermal Nerve Fiber Density as Measured by Skin Punch Biopsy as a Marker for Small Fiber Neuropathy: Application in Patients with Fibromyalgia. Diagnostics (Basel) 2021; 11: 536.
- 20. Misery L. Sensitive skins may be neuropathic disorders: lessons from studies on skin and other organs. Cosmetics 2021; 8: 14.
- 21. Longstreth GF, Thompson WG, Chey WD, Houghton LA, Mearin F, Spiller RC. Functional bowel disorders. Gastroenterology 2006; 130: 1480-91.
- 22. Wolfe F, Clauw DJ, Fitzcharles MA, Goldenberg DL, Häuser W, Katz RL, et al. 016 Revisions to the 2010/2011 fibromyalgia diagnostic criteria. Semin Arthritis Rheum 2016; 46: 319-29.

- 23. Misery L, Jean-Decoster C, Mery S, Georgescu V, Sibaud V. A new ten-item questionnaire for assessing sensitive skin: the Sensitive Scale-10. Acta Derm Venereol 2014; 94: 635-9.
- 24. Ständer S, Schneider SW, Weishaupt C, Luger TA, Misery L. Putative neuronal mechanisms of sensitive skin. Exp Dermatol 2009; 18: 417-23.
- Misery L, Myon E, Martin N, Consoli S, Boussetta S, Nocera T, et al. Sensitive skin: psychological effects and seasonal changes. J Eur Acad Dermatol Venereol 2007; 21: 620-8.
- Kueper T, Krohn M, Haustedt LO, Hatt H, Schmaus G, Vielhaber G. Inhibition of TRPV1 for the treatment of sensitive skin. Exp Dermatol 2010; 19: 980-6.
- 27. Kim YR, Cheon HI, Misery L, Taieb C, Lee YW. Sensitive skin in Korean population: An epidemiological approach. Skin Res Technol 2018; 24: 229-34.
- Stabell N, Stubhaug A, Flægstad T, Nielsen CS. Increased pain sensitivity among adults reporting irritable bowel syndrome symptoms in a large populationbased study. Pain 2013; 154: 385-92.

- van Wanrooij SJ, Wouters MM, Van Oudenhove L, Vanbrabant W, Mondelaers S, Kollmann P, et al. Sensitivity testing in irritable bowel syndrome with rectal capsaicin stimulations: role of TRPV1 upregulation and sensitization in visceral hypersensitivity? Am J Gastroenterol 2014; 109: 99-109.
- 30. Xiao X, Qiao L, Ye R, Zuo F. Nationwide survey and identification of potential stress factor in sensitive skin of chinese women. Clin Cosmet Investig Dermatol 2020; 13: 867-74.
- Staud R, Koo E, Robinson ME, Price DD. Spatial summation of mechanically evoked muscle pain and painful aftersensations in normal subjects and fibromyalgia patients. Pain 2007; 130: 177-87.
- 32. de la Coba P, Bruehl S, Moreno-Padilla M, Reyes Del Paso GA. Responses to slowly repeated evoked pain stimuli in fibromyalgia patients: evidence of enhanced pain sensitization. Pain Med 2017; 18: 1778-86.
- 33. Farhad K, Oaklander AL. Fibromyalgia and small-fiber polyneuropathy: What's in a name? Muscle Nerve 2018; 58: 611-3.

# Contribution of Apparent Diffusion Coefficient Histogram Analysis Findings in Differential Diagnosis of Parotid Gland Masses

● Yeşim Karagöz<sup>1</sup>, ● Hasan Bulut<sup>1</sup>, ● Özdeş Mahmutoğlu<sup>2</sup>, ● Direnç Özlem Aksoy<sup>1</sup>, ● Abdullah Soydan Mahmutoğlu<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Şişli Hamidiye Etfal Training and Study Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** In this retrospective study, our purpose was to research the usefulness of apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) histogram graphics for the preoperative diagnosis of parotis tumors with heterogeneous signal distribution.

**Methods:** Our patient group included 50 patients with total 52 parotid gland masses who had diffusion-weighted imaging and ADC maps before operation or biopsy, which were archived in our instutional Picture Archiving and Communications System. Free-hand region of interest-based ADC histogram parameters were minimum (ADC min), maximum (ADC max), mean (ADC mean) and standard deviation (SD) (ADC SD). Statistical analyses were performed with the SPSS 17.0 using Kruskal-Wallis, Mann-Whitney U tests, Spearmans' rho correlation and receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve.

**Results:** ADC min, ADC max and especially the ADC mean were statistically significant in differentiating pleomorphic adenoma (PA) from Warthin tumor (WT). ADC min and ADC max values were also significant in differentiating PA from malignant tumor (MT) (p<0.05). In PA-WT differentiation ADC mean value with 1465.50 cut-off level, sensitivity was 94.1% and specificity was 88.6%. For PA-MT differentiation, ADC min value with 962.00 cut-off level, sensitivity was 82.4% and specificity was 94.3%. Whereas, ADC histogram values for WT-MT differentiation were statistically insignificant (p>0.05).

**Conclusion:** Our results support the assumption that ADC histogram parameters can help discriminate PA from WT and PA from MTs preoperatively. However, they are unhelpful in the differential diagnosis of malignant masses from WT.

Keywords: Diffusion weighted imaging, histogram analysis, apparent diffusion coefficient

# Introduction

Parotid tumors comprise about 3% of head and neck neoplasia. Most of these are finally diagnosed as benign. They are frequently located in the parotid gland (1,2). Within parotid gland tumors there are various benign and malignant pathologic subtypes. Differentiation between not only malignant and benign subtypes but also within the benign tumor group is important to make the right choice of treatment strategy, as in the case of potentially malignant pleomorphic adenoma (3,4).

Ultrasound is a preliminary imaging tool for parotid tumor evaluation. It could also guide aspiration cytology. There are some drawbacks of ultrasound: it is only efficient when tumors are superficially located and applied by an expert sonographer (1,4).

Except few indications like sialolithiasis or bone invasion of deep-located tumors, computed tomography is not frequently used because of the relatively low soft tissue resolution (1,5).

Although contrast-enhanced magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) provides detailed structural information, it may accumulate in cerebral tissues even in patients without renal insufficiency (6,7).

Diffusion-weighted imaging (DWI) besides routine MRI series have been frequently used in parotid gland imaging. DWI is known to provide valuable quantitative information not only about components of tissues but also about the microscopic motion of water molecules (8). Apparent diffusion coefficient (ADC) derived parameters have been used for imaging in various organs to differentiate between benign and malignant lesions successfully. In contrast, there are also a few authors reporting that ADC data cannot be helpful in distinguishing between benign and malignant lesions (7,9-11).

In many studies mean ADC values, alone, have been reported not to be discriminative especially in Warthin and malignant groups. Many studies in the English literature also support current research that there is significant overlap between ADC measurements of these lesions (3,11,12).

Histogram analysis has been accepted as the first step texture analysis. In recent literature, there are many reports about histogram analysis of various tumors proven to be a diagnostic tool (13-19).



Address for Correspondence: Yeşim Karagöz MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and ResearchReceived: 21.07.2022Hospital, Clinic of Radiology, İstanbul, TurkeyAccepted: 19.10.2022Phone: +90 532 223 99 01 E-mail: yeşimkar@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-1000-8271Accepted: 19.10.2022

**Cite this article as:** Karagöz Y, Bulut H, Mahmutoğlu Ö, Aksoy DÖ, Mahmutoğlu AS. Contribution of Apparent Diffusion Coefficient Histogram Analysis Findings in Differential Diagnosis of Parotid Gland Masses. Istanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 285-9.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

In this study, our aim was to evaluate the preoperative discriminative ability of ADC histogram values not only between malignant and benign parotid tumors but also within each group.

# Methods

# **Study Population**

We retrospectively searched the local Picture Archiving and Communications System archive between January 2015 and December 2018. MR DWI of 50 patients, 17 females and 33 males, with parotid masses were evaluated. In two patients ipsilateral multiple lesions were sampled separately. The age range of patients was between 17 and 90 years; the average age was 57.2 years.

All cases had cytological and/or histological diagnoses after MRI. Insufficient sequences or images with prominent artefacts were excluded from our study.

Ethical approval was obtained from the Local Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2337, date: 22.05.2020).

#### **MRI Protocols**

MRI examinations were completed on a 1.5-T Signa Hdx MR unit (GE Medical Systems, Milwaukee, WI). Craniovascular or head coils with 8 channels were used to evaluate the upper head and the neck region. Axial and coronal TSE T1W (TR: 580 ms, TE: 13, NEX: 0.50; 5 mm slice thickness); axial, coronal and sagittal TSE T2W (TR: TSE 5400 ms TE: 99 ms; with 90 degrees flip angle: thickness: 4 mm), axial and coronal STIR (TR: 7260 TE: 65 ms; slice thickness: 4 mm) and postcontrast fat-sat T1W (TR: 880 ms TE: 16 ms; slice thickness: 4 mm) sequences were obtained.

#### **Diffusion Weighted Imaging Protocol**

At our institution, DW sequence is part of routine head and neck MR examination due to its contribution to differential diagnosis.

Single-shot spin-echo echo-planar imaging sequence (epiDWI) was performed. Imaging parameters were TR: 6250 ms, TE: 97 ms; flip angle: 90; thickness: 4.0 mm; spacing: 1.5 mm; field of view: 20X20 cm; matrix: 128x128; NEX: 1.00 and two sequences with B values 0 and 1000 s/mm<sup>2</sup> were obtained, respectively.

#### **Image Processing and Interpretation**

DWI data were transferred to Advantage Workstation (AW Volumeshare 7, GE Healthcare, Chicago, IL). ADC maps and histogram graphics were derived from epiDWI sequences by integrated software.

Only the solid components were included in the region of interest (ROIs) using data from the fusion of enhanced axial T1W and axial DW images. Gross unenhancing components (possible cystic or necrotic areas) and the surrounding glandular tissue were excluded while drawing freehand ROIs (Figure 1-3). Slices with largest transverse dimensions of the solid parts were chosen.

Histogram graphics of these ROIs were evaluated to acquire parameters of min, mean, max and standard deviation (SD).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Frequency analysis results were used to describe the distribution of pathological diagnoses within the groups. Mann-Whitney U test was used for differences between tumor groups.

The diagnostic significance of histogram parameters is shown in receiver operating characteristic (ROC) curve analysis. Spearmans' rho correlation was used for relational analysis for pathological diagnosis within groups. Statistical analysis was conducted using the IBM SPSS® Statistics 17 software within 95% confidence interval.

#### Results

The distribution of histopathological diagnoses of tumors is shown in Table 1.

In the benign group, 56.4% were diagnosed with Warthin tumor, and 43.6% as pleomorphic adenoma (PA). The distribution and statistical relations of mean histogram values of the study groups are shown in Table 2.



Figure 1. (a, b) Pleomorphic adenomas. Apparent diffusion coefficient maps. ROI with free-hand technique (a) and histogram graphic of the selected ROI (b)  $\hfill \label{eq:ROI}$ 

ROI: Region of interest



**Figure 2.** (a, b) Warthin tumor. Apparent diffusion coefficient maps. ROI with free-hand technique (a) and histogram graphic of the selected ROI (b) ROI: Region of interest



**Figure 3.** (a, b) Mucoepidermoid cancer. Apparent diffusion coefficient maps. Apparent diffusion coefficient maps. ROI with free-hand technique (a) and histogram graphic of the selected ROI (b) ROI: Region of interest

All three parameters (ADC min, max and mean) were highest in PAs, while ADC min and mean were the lowest in WTs. The ADC SD parameter was higher in the WTs. Comparisons showed that min, max and mean values were significantly different between the tumor groups (p<0.05). To understand tumor intergroup differences, Mann-Whitney U analysis test was applied (Table 3).

Pair group analysis results showed that SD of ADC did not show a significant difference for any paired group (p>0.05). Additionally, Warthin tumor-malignant tumor differences were statistically insignificant (p>0.05). However, min, max and mean ADC levels were statistically significant for WT-PA and PA-MT pairs (p<0.05). Spearmans' rho correlations for malignancy are given in Table 4.

Correlation analysis for malignancy showed that ADC min (r=-0.728; p<0.001), max (r=-0.547; p<0.001) and mean (p=-0.776; p<0.001) values had significant correlations with tumor pairs.

Table 1. Distribution of tumors					
	Benign (n=39)	Malignant (n=13)			
Warthin tumor	22 (56.4)	-			
Pleomorphic adenoma	17 (43.6)	-			
Malignant		13 (100.0)			

# Table 2. Mean values of each histogram parameter (min, mean and max) for each group

	Warthin tumor (n=22)	Pleomorphic adenoma (n=17)	Malignant (n=13)	р
Minimum	430.32±249.98	1148.65±336.47	544.46±319.01	< 0.05ª
Maximum	1959.91±616.06	2754.94±598.68	1913.08±564.11	< 0.05ª
Mean	1076.28±342.88	2000.29±336.04	1125.44±377.77	< 0.05 <sup>a</sup>
SD	259.69±74.77	242.52±130.04	223.42±99.41	0.260ª

<sup>a</sup>Kruskal-Wallis test, min: Minimum, max: Maximum, SD: Standard deviation

#### Table 3. Differences within tumor pairs (p-values)

Histogram parameters	Warthin tumor- pleomorphic adenoma	Warthin tumor- malignant	Pleomorphic adenoma- malignant
ADC min	< 0.05	0.489	< 0.05
ADC max	< 0.05	0.960	0.001
ADC mean	< 0.05	0.699	< 0.05
ADC SD	0.172	0.180	0.967

ADC: Apparent diffusion coefficient, min: Minimum, max: Maximum, SD: Standard deviation

#### Table 4. Spearmans'rho correlation results

Histogram values*	r	р
ADC min	-0.728	< 0.001
ADC max	-0.547	< 0.001
ADC mean	-0.776	< 0.001
ADC SD	-0.005	0.975

\*Controlled for malignancy, ADC: Apparent diffusion coefficient, min: Minimum, max: Maximum, SD: Standard deviation

Results of the ROC analysis showed that both ADC min, max and mean levels have diagnostic value for pleomorphic tumor (p<0.001). area under the curve for ADC min was 0.931, for ADC max was 0.872, and for ADC, mean was 0.965. This shows that ADC min has 93.1%, ADC max has 87.2%, and ADC mean has 96.5% predictive values.

For ADC min with 663.50 cut-off value, sensitivity was 94.1% and specificity was 77.1%. For ADC min with 962.00 cut-off value, sensitivity was 82.4% and specificity was 94.3%.

For ADC max with 2156.50 cut-off value, sensitivity was 94.1% and specificity was 68.6%. For ADC max with 2349.00 cut-off value, sensitivity was 82.4% and specificity was 82.9%.

For ADC mean with 1465.50 cut-off value, sensitivity was 94.1%; specificity was 88.6%. For ADC mean with 1591.50 cut-off value, sensitivity was 88.2% and specificity was 91.4%.

# Discussion

Salivary gland tumors are mostly benign involving 54-79% of all. Parotid is the most frequently involved gland. The majority (70-85%) of parotid lesions are also known to be benign (2,18). It is clinically crucial to differentiate between benign and malignant tumors preoperatively because the operator's choice of surgical procedure would change drastically with this information (20). While local excision would be sufficient to excise most benign tumors (with exception of PA), total parotidectomy with or without the sacrifice of the facial nerve would be performed in case of malignancy.

PAs have a high risk of recurrence and malignant transformation. Preoperative diagnosis would change the surgical approach, which will be different to other benign tumors (3,4,9).

Repeated aspiration cytology may be necessary because of insufficient sampling or successful access to deeply located tumor. Therefore, preoperative imaging plays an important role in surgical planning (7,20).

Although there are some clinical findings pointing to malignancy, most parotid tumors grow slowly and the findings such as facial nerve palsy occur late in the disease course (1).

Although sensitivities and specificities are not significant MRI findings of malignant salivary gland tumors include poorly defined borders, low T2W signal intensity, and heterogeneous structure (5,7,8,12,21). Advanced MRI techniques have also been studied for imaging salivary gland tumors. One of the most frequently used additional MRI sequences is DWI (9,19,20,22).

The Yuan et al. (23) also claimed that by adding DWI, MRI would be more powerful diagnostically. In contrast, Eida et al. (19) proposed a multiparametric method using DCE and DW MRI techniques and reported to differentiate benign and malignant tumors. There are other studies suggesting ADC histogram data and time intensity curve derived from gadolinium-enhanced dynamic MR data could be useful for differentiating benign and malignant salivary gland tumors (6,7,24). First-order histogram studies are simple and accessible to many investigators. ADC histogram analysis also appears be a real advantage for patients with renal incapacity as it doesn't require intravenous contrast enhancement also considering many recent reports emphasizing intracranial gadolinium deposition (24-26).

Parotid gland tumors have different elements, including tumor cells, lymphoid tissues, myxomatous and necrotic components. Therefore, the analysis of all components of a tumor may cause unreliable results regarding tumor subtyping of tumors (18). Yabuuchi et al. (9) used dynamic enhanced T1W images to choose the tumor section with the lowest ADC value, which enhanced most vividly. Our results were similar to previous report of Habermann et al. (12), using mean ADC values Warthin tumors were found to be distinguishable from PAs and some other benign tumors. They have also failed to reveal any significant differences between WTs and most malignant tumors (12).

There are also some conflicting results in the literature, as in the study of Ma et al. (4), in their study including seventy-three parotid masses they reported that only ADC 10 value was the potential histogram parameter for discriminating malignant and benign tumors.

There are various studies demonstrating the potential of histogram analyses not only for diagnosis but also for grading, differentiating, assessing progression and tumor responses. Higher specificity, sensitivity and accuracy of histogram parameters have often been shown compared with conventional MRI methods or histopathological data (17,18).

In the future, the standardization of histogram data in larger patient populations may be reliable additional tool for MRI to characterize salivary tumors non-invasively.

# **Study Limitations**

The current study was a retrospective study including a small sample size, particularly the number of malignant tumor subtypes. We have included only macroscopically enhancing parts of mass so discarding some parts, which would have added diagnostic value. Studies with larger numbers of both malignant and benign subtypes and with comparisons to whole tumor ROIs would yield more objective results.

# Conclusion

Histogram analysis of ADC maps as first line texture analysis appears to provide valuable information about tumor heterogenity. Although Warthin tumors and malignant lesions could not be differentiated from each other, solely on the basis of histogram values, minimum, mean and maximum ADC histogram parameters are found to be significant to diffentiate Warthin tumors from pleomorphic adenomas and pleomorfic adenomas from malignant tumors.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** Ethical approval was obtained from the Local Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2337, date: 22.05.2020).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept: Y.K., Ö.M., A.S.M.; Design: Y.K., Ö.M., A.S.M.; Data Collection or Processing: Y.K., H.B., D.Ö.A.; Analysis or

Interpretation: Y.K., A.S.M.; Literature Search: Y.K., H.B., D.Ö.A.; Writing: Y.K.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

### References

- Christe A, Waldherr C, Hallett R, Zbaeren P, Thoeny H. MR imaging of parotid tumors: typical lesion characteristics in MR imaging improve discrimination between benign and malignant disease. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2011; 32: 1202-7.
- AlKindi M, Ramalingam S, Hakeem LA, AlSheddi MA. Giant Parotid Pleomorphic Adenoma with Atypical Histological Presentation and Long-Term Recurrence-Free Follow-Up after Surgery: A Case Report and Review of the Literature. Case Rep Dent 2020; 2020: 8828775.
- Takumi K, Fukukura Y, Hakamada H, Ideue J, Kumagae Y, Yoshiura T. Value of diffusion tensor imaging in differentiating malignant from benign parotid gland tumors. Eur J Radiol 2017; 95: 249-56.
- Ma G, Zhu LN, Su GY, Hu H, Qian W, Bu SS, et al. Histogram analysis of apparent diffusion coefficient maps for differentiating malignant from benign parotid gland tumors. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2018; 275: 2151-7.
- Lee YY, Wong KT, King AD, Ahuja AT. Imaging of salivary gland tumours. Eur J Radiol 2008; 66: 419-36.
- Kanda T, Fukusato T, Matsuda M, Toyoda K, Oba H, Kotoku JI, et al. Gadolinium-based contrast agent accumulates in the brain even in subjects without severe renal dysfunction: evaluation of autopsy brain specimens with inductively coupled plasma mass spectroscopy. Radiology 2015; 276: 228-32.
- Yabuuchi H, Fukuya T, Tajima T, Hachitanda Y, Tomita K, Koga M. Salivary gland tumors: diagnostic value of gadolinium-enhanced dynamic MR imaging with histopathologic correlation. Radiology 2003; 226: 345-54.
- 8. Vermoolen MA, Kwee TC, Nievelstein RA. Apparent diffusion coefficient measurements in the differentiation between benign and malignant lesions: a systematic review. Insights Imaging 2012; 3: 395-409.
- Yabuuchi H, Matsuo Y, Kamitani T, Setoguchi T, Okafuji T, Soeda H, et al. Parotid gland tumors: can addition of diffusion-weighted MR imaging to dynamic contrast-enhanced MR imaging improve diagnostic accuracy in characterization? Radiology 2008; 249: 909-16.
- Celebi I, Mahmutoglu AS, Ucgul A, Ulusay SM, Basak T, Basak M. Quantitative diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance imaging in the evaluation of parotid gland masses: a study with histopathological correlation. Clin Imaging 2013; 37: 232-8.
- 11. Matsushima N, Maeda M, Takamura M, Takeda K. Apparent diffusion coefficients of benign and malignant salivary gland tumors. Comparison to histopathological findings. J Neuroradiol. 2007; 34: 183-9.
- Habermann CR, Arndt C, Graessner J, Diestel L, Petersen KU, Reitmeier F, et al. Diffusion-weighted echo-planar MR imaging of primary parotid gland tumors: is a prediction of different histologic subtypes possible?. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 2009; 30: 591-6.
- Xu XQ, Hu H, Su GY, Liu H, Hong XN, Shi HB, et al. Utility of histogram analysis of ADC maps for differentiating orbital tumors. Diagn Interv Radiol 2016; 22: 161-7.
- Suo S, Zhang K, Cao M, Suo X, Hua J, Geng X, et al. Characterization of breast masses as benign or malignant at 3.0T MRI with whole-lesion histogram analysis of the apparent diffusion coefficient. J Magn Reson Imaging 2016; 43: 894-902.
- Zhang Y, Chen J, Liu S, Shi H, Guan W, Ji C, et al. Assessment of histological differentiation in gastric cancers using whole-volume histogram analysis of apparent diffusion coefficient maps. J Magn Reson Imaging 2017; 45: 440-9.

- Xu XQ, Li Y, Hong XN, Wu FY, Shi HB. Radiological indeterminate vestibular schwannoma and meningioma in cerebellopontine angle area: differentiating using whole-tumor histogram analysis of apparent diffusion coefficient. Int J Neurosci 2017; 127: 183-90.
- Schob S, Münch B, Dieckow J, Quäschling U, Hoffmann KT, Richter C, et al. Whole tumor histogram-profiling of diffusion-weighted magnetic resonance images reflects tumorbiological features of primary central nervous system lymphoma. Transl Oncol 2018; 11: 504-10.
- Just N. Improving tumour heterogeneity MRI assessment with histograms. Br J Cancer 2014; 111: 2205-13.
- Eida S, Sumi M, Nakamura T. Multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging for the differentiation between benign and malignant salivary gland tumors. J Magn Reson Imaging 2010; 31: 673-9.
- Papadogeorgakis N, Skouteris CA, Mylonas AI, Angelopoulos AP. Superficial parotidectomy: technical modifications based on tumour characteristics. J Craniomaxillofac Surg 2004; 32: 350-3.
- Swartz JD, Rothman MI, Marlowe FI, Berger AS. MR imaging of parotid mass lesions: attempts at histopathologic differentiation. J Comput Assist Tomogr 1989; 13: 789-96.

- 22. Thoeny HC. Imaging of salivary gland tumours. Cancer Imaging 2007; 7: 52-62.
- 23. Yuan Y, Tang W, Tao X. Parotid gland lesions: separate and combined diagnostic value of conventional MRI, diffusion-weighted imaging and dynamic contrast-enhanced MRI. Br J Radiol 2016; 89: 20150912.
- 24. Ogawa T, Kojima I, Ishii R, Sakamoto M, Murata T, Suzuki T, et al. Clinical utility of dynamic-enhanced MRI in salivary gland tumors: retrospective study and literature review. Eur Arch Otorhinolaryngol 2018; 275: 1613-21.
- 25. Errante Y, Cirimele V, Mallio CA, Di Lazzaro V, Zobel BB, Quattrocchi CC. Progressive increase of T1 signal intensity of the dentate nucleus on unenhanced magnetic resonance images is associated with cumulative doses of intravenously administered gadodiamide in patients with normal renal function, suggesting dechelation. Invest Radiol 2014; 49: 685-90.
- 26. Aime S, Caravan P. Biodistribution of gadolinium-based contrast agents, including gadolinium deposition. J Magn Reson Imaging 2009; 30: 1259-67.

# Silicone Breast Implant/Tissue Expander Applications and Complication Management: Retrospective Patient Analysis of **172** Patients

Dincer Altınel<sup>1</sup>, Merdan Serin<sup>2</sup>, Gave Toplu<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul, Turkev

<sup>2</sup>Medeniyet University, Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>3</sup>Private Practice in Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

# ABSTRACT

Introduction: This study aimed to investigate the complications and their management following breast implant surgeries for patients undergoing breast augmentation, augmentation mastopexy and breast reconstruction.

Methods: One hundred and seventy-two patients were included in this study. The implants were used to increase the breast volume, treat ptosis and for breast reconstruction in patients who had breast tissue removed completely or partially.

**Results:** Overall complication rate was 76%. The complication rate in the breast augmentation group (n=60) was 76%. The complication rate in two session mastopexy augmentation groups (n=9) was 55%. The complication rate in the single session mastopexy augmentation group (n=27) was 66%. The complication rate in the breast reconstruction group (n=71) was 84.5%.

**Conclusion:** Despite high complication rates, successful results can be obtained using correct patient selection, correct planning, correct implant selection, correct surgical technique and appropriate management of complications during the postoperative followup. The compliance of the patients to recommendations given by the surgeon during the follow-up and treatment process also is central to increasing the success rates.

Keywords: Silicone breast implant, tissue expander, breast augmentation

# Introduction

At the end of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, with the changing trends of the modern world, plastic surgery started to turn to aesthetic applications (1-3). silicone breast implants have been increasingly used in plastic surgical operations since the 1980s. Silicone breast implants have gained their place in plastic surgical operations for both aesthetic and reconstructive purposes. Today, silicone breast implants are preferred for immediate or late reconstruction purposes in breast cancer patients and for breast augmentation.

There are various types of silicone breast implant with different features and sizes according to their surface structures, anatomical shape, and internal structure. According to their anatomical shapes, silicone gel implants are available in anatomical and round shapes. They are produced in smooth and textured forms according to their surface structure. Depending on their internal properties, there are salineinflatable, gel-filled, and semi-filled implant options such as "Becker" implants (4-6).

Considering the wishes of the patients, implant selections are made on the appropriate size and shape. Tissue expanders are implant materials inflated with saline, which are often used to create a suitable bed and to provide the width of the pouch before the permanent implant to be placed on the breast in patients who are planned for reconstruction and have a high probability of receiving radiotherapy.

The breast is a critical organ pair for women. It is one of the most important parts of a woman's body, both in breastfeeding and in terms of body image and psychological self-confidence development. As plastic surgeons, we encounter breast structures of various sizes, symmetry and shapes, with the effect of racial differences.

Patients who present with a complaint of developmental delay of the breast at a young age can request a breast augmentation with a breast implant. In older ages, patients who apply with the complaints of breast sagging and shrinkage along with factors such as breastfeeding, childbirth, weight changes, usually require the breast to be lifted and augmented at the same time.



Address for Correspondence: Merdan Serin MD, Medeniyet University, Göztepe Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Plastic, Reconstructive and Aesthetic Surgery, İstanbul, Turkey

Received: 25.07.2022 Accepted: 27.10.2022

Phone: +90 506 703 55 15 E-mail: merdanserin@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-1257-0591

Cite this article as: Altinel D, Serin M, Toplu G. Silicone Breast Implant/Tissue Expander Applications and Complication Management: Retrospective Patient Analysis of 172 Patients. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 290-5.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

In another group of patients, reconstructive operation planning is performed in patients who have had all or part of their breasts removed due to breast cancer or for different reasons. In suitable patients, a silicone implant placement or a tissue expander placement before a permanent breast implant can be performed.

Although patient demands and cases are different, the main goal in aesthetic and reconstructive breast surgery should be to obtain the breast shape and symmetry suitable for the age and body structure of the woman. Before surgery, patients should be discussed in detail and detailed explanations should be given to the patient about the planned process. Patients should be informed beforehand about undesirable early and late complications that may be encountered in the perioperative and postoperative period. These explanations should be communicated to the patients not only verbally but also in writing. Photographs of the patients during the entire process, namely, preoperative, peroperative and postoperative, should be taken and archived.

# Methods

The 172 patients included in the retrospective study who were operated by the same surgical team between the years 2010 and 2020. Written informed consent was received from the patients. This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 223, date: 01.07.2022). The patient age ranged from 18 to 53. All patients were fitted with Food and Drug Administration and Conformite Europeenne approved breast implants from the same manufacturer (Table 1). The patients were evaluated in three groups: breast augmentation (n=60), augmentation mastopexy (n=36) and breast reconstruction (n=76) Complications and complication management were noted according to the groups.

# Statistical Analysis

Descriptive analysis was performed using GraphPad Prism version 8.00 for Windows (GraphPad Software, La Jolla California USA).

# Results

Bilateral breast augmentation with silicone breast implant was applied to 60 of these patients. The same size and shape implant was placed on both breasts in 35 patients, and silicone breast implants of the same shape but different sized implants were placed in 25 patients. An anatomical implant pair was applied to 10 patients, and a round-shaped implant pair was applied to 50 patients. Of the round-shaped implants, 13 pairs had smooth surfaces and 30 pairs had textured surfaces. We placed gel-filled implants between 200 cc and 375 cc in breast augmentation surgery. The implants were placed in the submuscular

Table 1. List o	f patients inclu	uded in the study
-----------------	------------------	-------------------

	Number	Percentage
Breast augmentation with silicone implants	60	34.88%
Augmentation mastopexy	36	20.93%
Breast reconstruction with silicone	76	44.19%
Implants/tissue expanders	-	-
Total	172	-

dual plane through the inframammary fold incision. The drain was placed in 32 of the patients, and no drain was placed in 21 of them. Elastic bandages and sports bras were fitted to all patients at the end of the surgery (Table 2) (Figure 1).

One-session breast augmentation and mastopexy surgery was performed in 27 patients. Bilateral implants were applied to 24 patients and unilateral implants applied to 3 patients who underwent a single-session procedure. In unilateral implant patients, the implant was not applied to the other breast due to the size of the breast. The reduction is done. Among the patients who had bilateral breast implant in one session, 13 different size implants were placed and 11 the same size implants were placed. All implants placed in a single-session surgery were round in shape and textured surfaced. Two-session breast augmentation and lift surgery were performed on both breasts in 9 patients. In the two-session procedure, the same size, textured surface and round-shaped implants were used for both breasts. In the first session, the implants were placed in the submuscular dual plane by entering through the incision made in the inframammary fold. The final skin scars of single-session and twosession patients at the end of the second session were inverted-t and short inverted-t scars. The implant sizes used in our patient group with augmentation combined with mastopexy were in the range of 225-325 cc. Drain was placed and a sports bra was fitted in all the patients who underwent combined augmentation with mastopexy in one and two sessions (Table 3) (Figure 2, 3).

#### Table 2. Breast augmentation with silicone implants (n=60)

	Number	Percentage
The same size implants	35	58.33%
Different size implants	25	41.67%
Anatomic implants	10	16.67%
Round implants	50	83.33%
Smooth	13	21.67%
Textured	47	78.33%
Total	60	-



**Figure 1.** Preoperative (upper) and postoperative (lower) photographs of a patient undergoing breast augmentation with a silicone. Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration

Of the 76 patients who were operated for reconstructive purposes. A bilateral breast implant was applied to 5 of these patients due to congenital tubular breast deformity. Bilateral the same sized textured surface round-shaped implants were used in 3 patients, and different size textured surface round-shaped implants were used in 2 patients (Table 4) (Figure 4, 5).

Of the 76 patients, 71 had a diagnosis of breast cancer or a history of previous mastectomy. Late reconstruction planning was performed in 25 of 76 patients after mastectomy. A tissue expander was placed in all the patients who underwent late repair, and after at least 6 months of inflation and waiting period, they were replaced with a permanent implant. Immediate reconstruction with skin-sparing mastectomy was planned in 46 patients. A direct permanent implant was placed in 19 of the patients who were planned for immediate reconstruction, and a tissue expander was placed in 27 of them, which would later be replaced with a permanent implant. Round-shaped textured surface implant was used for all reconstruction patients. Implant sizes were in the range of 300-375 cc (Table 4).

The overall complication rate was 76%. The complication rate in the breast augmentation group (n=60) was 76%. The complication rate

Table 3. Augmentation mastopexy (n=36)			
	Number	Percentage	
Single session	27	75.00%	
Two session	9	25.00%	
Bilateral	24	66.67%	
The same size implants	13*	-	
Different size implants	11*	-	
Unilateral	3	8.33%	
Total	36	-	



**Figure 2.** Preoperative (upper) and postoperative (lower) photographs of a patient undergoing single stage mastopexy and augmentation with silicone implant.

Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration

in two session mastopexy augmentation groups (n=9) was 55%. The complication rate in the single session mastopexy augmentation group (n=27) was 66%. The complication rate in the breast reconstruction group (n=71) was 84.5%.

Superficial cellulitis (incision site infection) which were treated with antibiotics occurred in 8 patients in the early postoperative period in 60 of the operated augmentation patients. No implant exposure was observed in these patients. Mild capsular contracture was encountered in the late period in 6 patients. Unilateral hematoma occurred in 7 patients. Unilateral self-limiting and resorbing hematomas were observed in 5 patients. In 2 patients, a case of hematoma requiring surgical evacuation was encountered in the unilateral breast. The drain was not used in only 2 of the hematoma cases. Five cases were the cases in which drains were used. Two surgically evacuated hematoma cases were also cases in which we used drains. A total of 8 stated that they noticed asymmetry but were not bothered enough to request surgery again. Self-limiting and resorbing seroma was seen in 5 patients in the early period. A case of late seroma was encountered in 2 patients. In these, thinning of the skin and implant exposure occurred because of the ongoing flow at the incision site. First, the implant was tried to be saved with antibiotic irrigation, but it was unsuccessful. Ultimately, total capsulectomy and implant replacement were performed in these 2 patients. Keloid occurred in the incision scar unilaterally in 6 patients



**Figure 3.** Photographs of a patient undergoing two stage mastopexy and augmentation with a silicone implant. [Preoperative (upper), postoperative following the first stage augmentation with impact (lower left, lower middle) and postoperative following the second stage mastopexy surgery (lower right)].

Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration

Та	ble	<b>: 4</b> .	Breast	reconstruction	silicone	imp	lants	(n=76)	
----	-----	--------------	--------	----------------	----------	-----	-------	--------	--

	Number	Percentage
Congenital	5	6.58%
Immediate reconstruction	46	60.53%
Only implant	19*	-
Implant following expansion	27*	-
Late reconstruction	25	32.89%
Total	76	-

and bilaterally in 3 patients. The scar revision was performed in 2 patients. Others responded favorably to the local steroid injection. One patient was reoperated because of the suspicion of a unilateral capsule tumor. Capsulectomy and implant replacement were performed (Table 5) (Figure 4).

No major complications were observed in 9 patients who were planned for two sessions among the patients in whom mastopexy and augmentation were planned together. Three patients had hypertrophic

Table 5. Complications of patients with breast augmentation with silicone implants (n=60)

	Number	Percentage
Superficial cellulitis	8	13.3%
Implant exposure	0	0.0%
Mild capsular contracture	6	10.0%
Unilateral hematoma requiring surgery	2	3.3%
Unilateral self-limiting and resorbing hematoma	5	8.3%
Minimal asymmetry	8	13.3%
Self-limiting and resorbing seroma	5	8.3%
Late seroma requiring implant replacement	2	3.3%
Hypertrophic scars in response to steroids	7	11.7%
The hypertrophic scar that required surgical revision	2	3.3%
Capsule tumor which required surgery	1	1.7%
Total	46	76%





**Figure 4.** Photographs of a patient with complication following breast augmentation of the right breast. Photographs of the patient before revision surgery (upper). Seroma was drained. Capsulectomy was performed (middle). Photographs of the patients following the revision surgery (lower). Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration

scars and 2 patients had slight asymmetry. Of the 27 patients who underwent a single session mastopexy augmentation, 5 had unilateral seroma, 4 had unilateral hematoma, and 3 had unilateral limited superficial skin necrosis at the t-scar junction. Seroma in 1 patient and hematoma in 1 patient were surgically evacuated, and new drains were placed in the patients. Necrotic areas healed secondarily. Six patients were re-operated due to asymmetry and double bubble appearance (Table 6).

There were no complications and no reoperation planning in the patients who were operated due to tubular breast deformity among the patients who underwent implant for reconstruction purposes.

Reoperation was performed for repositioning the implant in 6 of the 71 patients who underwent breast reconstruction due to breast cancer, which were immediate reconstruction cases in which the implant was placed without expansion. Skin necrosis developed in 7 patients who underwent immediate reconstruction with implant, which were replaced with a smaller size implant and asymmetry correction was performed on the contralateral breast. Skin necrosis developed in 18 patients, who received radiotherapy during the postoperative period. The tissue expander was salvaged in 8 of these, but had to be removed in 10 of them. Capsular contracture of varying severity was observed in all patients who received postoperative therapy (Table 7) (Figure 5, 6).

# Table 6. Complications of patients with single session augmentation mastopexy (n=27)

	Number	Percentage
Unilateral seroma, which was self-limited	4	14.8%
Unilateral seroma which required surgery	3	11.1%
Unilateral hematoma, which was self-limited	1	3.7%
Unilateral hematoma which required surgery	1	3.7%
Limited superficial skin necrosis	3	11.1%
Asymmetry	6	22.2%
Hypertrophic scar	2	7%
Mild capsular contracture	1	3.7%
Total	21	77%

# Table 7. Complications of patients with breast reconstruction due to breast cancer (n=71)

	Number	Percentage
Implant malposition that required re-operation	6	8.4%
Skin necrosis on silicone implant that required implant replacement	7	9.8%
Skin necrosis on expander, which requires implant removal	10	14%
Skin necrosis on an expander in which implant was salvaged	8	11%
Mild capsular contracture	15	21 %
Hypertrophic scar	5	7%
Seroma	4	5.6%
Hematoma	5	7%
Total	60	84.5%



**Figure 5.** Photographs of a patient with breast reconstruction with expander placement before surgery (left, middle) and following the surgery with hypertrophic scar formation (right). Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration



**Figure 6.** Photographs of a patient with breast reconstruction with silicone implant before surgery (left, middle) and following the surgery with exposed implant (right). Written informed consent is obtained from the patient for demonstration

#### Discussion

Silicone breast implant applications have now become a routine of plastic surgery. Although the ranking varies from country to country, it is among the top five most frequently performed surgical applications (7-9). It is the most commonly used for breast augmentation. The implants were inserted through different incisions. Although inframammary, areolar, axillary and umbilical incisions are available according to the content structure of the implant, gel-filled implants are preferably placed through inframammary and areolar incisions. Preferred incisions have advantages and disadvantages compared to each other (10-12). We preferred inframammary incision in all of our cases. Our main reason for choosing this mode was the advantage of easier intervention in cases of complications and problem solving.

Augmentation cases combined with mastopexy is one of the most difficult and challenging procedures in plastic surgery. Especially the difficulty level of the single-session procedure is quite high. Although two-session applications require a longer process, they are less difficult and less likely to be revised. One-session mastopexy augmentation applications were the aesthetic procedures that we had the most difficulty with and we were the least satisfied with the results. Combined augmentation with mastopexy is similar to reduction surgery. A nippleareolar complex carrier pedicle is designed. If a wise pattern drawing is made on the final closure scar, inverted t-scar results in short inverted t-scar, particularly in more drooping breasts. In cases with a lower degree of ptosis, it results in a periareolar scar or vertical scar, j scar, l scar suitable for vertical planning. In various literature studies of the procedure, the patient satisfaction rate and surgical success results are the most variable in the surgical group (13-15).

The use of silicone breast implants in oncoplastic surgery for reconstruction purposes is perhaps the most psychologically beneficial practice for the patient. Systemic and regional treatments such as chemotherapy and radiotherapy, which patients receive because of their existing oncological diseases, cause us to encounter serious postoperative recovery problems and complication processes. However, even the hope that the image of the breast will be maintained in place of the organ lost by the woman who has gone through a traumatic process such as cancer gives the patient a positive power and endurance to fight the process. In these cases, the event is actually the psychological beneficial gains of surgery. The absence of a breast causes the woman to collapse not physically, but mainly spiritually. Of course, it also has the obvious benefit of eliminating the asymmetrical appearance order to prevent postural disorders (16-18).

### **Study Limitations**

This study has several limitations. This was a retrospective study and the patient data were collected from a single-center. Patient standardization is unideal and prospective randomized studies must overcome these limitations.

# Conclusion

Breast implant surgery is an operation where the complication rate can be minimized and the existing complications can be managed in the most accurate way, owing to the surgical teams kneaded with experience that requires care and attention at all stages.

First all, these procedures should not be seen as simple. Including aesthetic cases, it is necessary to look at the cases from a reconstructive perspective. We accept that complications are in this job, but to minimize these rates, we should experience choosing the right patient and applying the right procedure.

There are critical studies in which the complication rates are minimized in the case series conducted around the world and presented in the literature. By openly sharing our current complications in our own studies, we will have taken the most important step toward a successful surgical process management and we will have the opportunity to lower our complication rates over time. Surgery and plastic surgery, which is a part of it, is a world where learning never ends and we should constantly gain new experiences and gains. A successful plastic surgeon is not a person who feels that he or she is the best and is experienced enough to perform every case, but is someone who can apply the right procedure in the right patient, has developed the ability to analyze and transfer the case to a more experienced physician when necessary not to harm the patient.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Istanbul Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 223, date: 01.07.2022).

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was received from the patients.

Peer-review: Internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices: D.A., M.S., G.T.; Concept: D.A., M.S., G.T.; Design: D.A., M.S., G.T.; Data Collection or Processing: D.A., M.S., G.T.; Analysis or Interpretation: D.A., M.S., G.T.; Writing: D.A., M.S., G.T.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

# References

- Swanson E. Prospective study of saline versus silicone gel implants for subpectoral breast augmentation. Plast Reconstr Surg Glob Open 2020; 8: e2882.
- 2. Glicenstein J. History of breast augmentation. Chirurgie 1993-94; 119: 611-3.
- Young VL, Brandon HJ, Watson ME. Silicone gel-filled breast implant integrity: a retrospective review of 478 consecutively explanted implants. Plast Reconstr Surg 2000; 105: 1986-9.
- Yip C, Dixon JM. Was it the saline or the silicone gel that turned green in a Becker expander implant reconstruction over time? Breast J 2020; 26: 2235-6.
- Taboada-Suarez A, Brea-Garcia B, Magan-Munoz F, Couto-Gonzalez I, Gonzalez-Alvarez E. Risk factors associated with complication rates of beckertype expander implants in relation to implant survival: review of 314 implants in 237 patients. Ann Plast Surg 2015; 75: 596-602.
- Chiummariello S, Arleo S, Pataia E, Iera M, Alfano C. Skin reducing mastectomy" and immediate breast reconstruction with Becker 35 contour profile breast implant: our experience. Minerva Chir 2012; 67: 59-66.
- Aesthetic Plastic Surgery National Databank Statistics 2020. Aesthet Surg J 2021; 41(Suppl 2): 1-16.

- The Aesthetic Society's Cosmetic Surgery National Data Bank: Statistics 2019. Aesthet Surg J 2020; 40(Suppl 1): 1-26.
- 9. The American Society for Aesthetic Plastic Surgery's Cosmetic Surgery National Data Bank: Statistics 2018. Aesthet Surg J 2019; 39(Suppl4): 1-27.
- Maxwell D, Estes M, Walcott JM, Canady JW, Hunter TD, Gache L, et al. Safety and Effectiveness of Silicone Gel-Filled Breast Implants in Primary Augmentation Patients. Aesthet Surg J 2021; 41: NP329-35.
- 11. Weltz TK, Larsen A, Hemmingsen MN, Ørholt M, Rasmussen LE, Andersen PS, et al. Breast Augmentation with Microtextured Anatomical Implants in 653 Women: Indications and Risk of Rotation. Plast Reconstr Surg 2021; 147: 940e-7.
- 12. Bengtson BP. Breast augmentation. Clin Plast Surg 2021; 48: xi.
- Montemurro P, Cheema M, Heden P, Pellegatta T. The dual vascular pedicle: a novel method to approach challenging cases in single-stage mastopexy/ augmentation. Aesthetic Plast Surg 2021; 45: 921-30.
- 14. Jianu DM, Marin A. Invited discussion on: three-flap mastopexy with reduction or augmentation. Aesthetic Plast Surg 2021; 45: 2706-7.
- 15. Ikander P, Sørensen JA, Thomsen JB. mastopexy with autologous augmentation in women after massive weight loss: a randomized clinical trial. Aesthetic Plast Surg 2021; 45: 127-34.
- 16. Garreffa E, Agrawal A. Outcomes of volume replacement oncoplastic breastconserving surgery using chest wall perforator flaps: comparison with volume displacement oncoplastic surgery and total breast reconstruction. Plast Reconstr Surg 2021; 147: 1057e-8.
- Losken A, Chatterjee A. Improving results in oncoplastic surgery. Plast Reconstr Surg 2021; 147: 123e-34.
- Yazar SK, Altinel D, Serin M, Aksoy S, Yazar M. oncoplastic breast conserving surgery: aesthetic satisfaction and oncological outcomes. Eur J Breast Health 2018; 14: 35-8.
## A Comparison of BUN/Albumin Ratio with PSI and CURB-65 for Predicting Mortality in COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Emergency Department

Mehmet Göktuğ Efgan, Umut Payza, Osman Sezer Çınaroğlu, Hüseyin Acar, Ahmet Kayalı İzmir Katip Çelebi University, Atatürk Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Emergency Medicine, İzmir, Turkey

### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) pandemic was the leading cause of high mortality and morbidity in the previous two years. Rapid determination of the severity of the disease is important in terms of reducing the intensity and initiating effective treatment. Although the pneumonia severity index (PSI) and CURB-65 classifications are widely employed to predict mortality and morbidity in patients diagnosed with pneumonia, biomarkers predicting the mortality and severity of COVID-19 in the emergency department (ED) are also needed. This study investigated the relationship between the blood urea nitrogen (BUN)/ albumin ratio (BAR) and mortality and disease severity.

**Methods:** Five hundred eighty-one patients presenting to the ED between March 2020 and January 2022 and diagnosed with COVID pneumonia were included in this observational study. Patients' BUN and albumin levels, and PSI and CURB-65 scores were calculated, and in-hospital mortality was recorded. The power of BAR in predicting mortality was compared with that of PSI and CURB-65 by using statistical analysis.

**Results:** A significant association was determined between increased BAR and mortality. The area under the curve (AUC) value of BAR was 0.684, with 76.6% selectivity and 53.4% sensitivity at a cut-off point of 6.85. The CURB-65 score AUC value was 0.571, with 56% selectivity and 55.9% sensitivity at a cut-off point of 1.5. The AUC value for the PSI score was 0.609, with 63.3% selectivity and 50.3% sensitivity at a cut-off point of 107.5.

Conclusion: BAR is a simple but independent marker of mortality and severity in COVID-19 viral pneumonia.

Keywords: BUN/albumin ratio, emergency department, COVID-19, mortality

### Introduction

The coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) has caused very considerable numbers of cases and deaths since it was first observed in December 2019. According to the World Health Organization, more than 500 million cases and 6 million deaths have been reported in the intervening period (1,2) Considering the disease's ability to mutate, insufficient availability of vaccines, especially in developing countries, and the constant threat of novel variants, it is still impossible to conclude that COVID-19 is no longer a part of daily life.

Hospital presentations due to COVID-19 reached extraordinary levels in all countries, and a large part of these involved emergency departments (EDs). Serious difficulties were encountered in patient management because of the resulting intensity and uncertainties concerning the prognosis of the disease. Although new guidelines aimed at treatment have been continuously published, studies regarding the management of EDs are still insufficient. Easily calculated follow-up parameters and biomarkers for predicting mortality and mortality are required for the successful emergency management of patients with COVID-19. Predicting the severity of the disease will both facilitate the ED management of patients and enable accurate and effective treatment to be initiated without loss of time. Several biomarkers have been studied for this purpose, including D-dimer, troponin, and ferritin (3). The principal biomarkers in recent studies are albumin and blood urea nitrogen (BUN) levels. BUN is a component of CURB-65 used in pneumonia and exhibits a powerful correlation with disease severity. As a regulator of osmotic pressure and an acute phase reactant, albumin is a marker of mortality. These two critical markers have also been tested in conditions other than pneumonia and have been proved to be successful indicators of mortality in such different conditions as chronic obstructive pulmonary disease (4), pancreatitis (5, 6), and acute myocardial infarction.

Recent studies have reported that the BUN/albumin ratio (BAR) is a more successful indicator of mortality than BUN and albumin in pneumonia,



 Address for Correspondence: Mehmet Göktuğ Efgan MD, İzmir Katip Çelebi University, Atatürk Training and Research
 Received: 14.09.2022

 Hospital, Clinic of Emergency Medicine, İzmir, Turkey
 Accepted: 27.10.2022

 Phone: +90 546 674 19 70 E-mail: goktugefgan@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0794-1239
 Accepted: 27.10.2022

 Cite this article as: Efgan MG, Payza U, Çınaroğlu OS, Acar H, Kayalı A. A Comparison of BUN/Albumin Ratio
 BUN/Albumin Ratio

**Cite this article as:** Efgan MG, Payza U, Çınaroğlu OS, Acar H, Kayalı A. A Comparison of BUN/Albumin Rati with PSI and CURB-65 for Predicting Mortality in COVID-19 Pneumonia in the Emergency Department. Istanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 296-300.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

the elderly, and non-chronic kidney failure patients (7). The present study investigated the role of the BAR in predicting mortality in patients presenting to the ED and diagnosed with COVID-19. To determine its success in predicting mortality, we also compared it with CURB-65 and the pneumonia severity index (PSI), contemporary, and reliable followup parameters used in calculating early period mortality in pneumonia (8).

### **Methods**

### **Study Design**

This observational retrospective study was conducted in the ED of an affiliated tertiary university hospital in the province of İzmir, Turkey, between March 2020 and January 2022. The laboratory parameters of patients diagnosed with COVID-19 in the ED were analyzed. Data were calculated for predicting mortality and morbidity, and were compared with PSI and CURB-65 data.

### Patients and Setting

Patients aged over 18, presenting with symptoms suggestive of COVID-19 pneumonia, and with positive polymerase chain reaction (PCR) test results were included in the study. Patients with additional diseases other than COVID-19 pneumonia, or with medical history of kidney failure or chronic liver diseases were excluded. Patients' whose data were inaccessible or with deficient laboratory data were also excluded.

Patients with findings in favor of COVID pneumonia on thoracic computed tomography (CT) and positive PCR tests for the confirmation of pneumonia were subjected to analysis.

### Data Collection

Data for patients presenting to the ED were collected from the hospital information system. The vital parameters, demographic data, and laboratory test results of the patients included in the study were recorded for statistical analysis. Exitus and discharge information for patients admitted to COVID treatment and intensive care units from the ED was also noted. BAR and PSI and CURB-65 scores were calculated from the data obtained and were compared to analyze their value in predicting mortality.

### **Statistical Analysis**

Number and percentage were calculated for categorical variables, and mean, standard deviation and interquartile range (IQR) for numerical variables. Histogram curves, kurtosis, skewness, and the Shapiro-Wilk test were employed to determine whether continuous variables were normally distributed. Receiver operating characteristic (ROC) analysis was performed to evaluate the power of the test to predict mortality. Since the data did not show a normal distribution, the Mann-Whitney U test was used when comparing the mean of the 2 independent groups. Logistic regression analysis was performed to evaluate the success of the BAR, PSI, CURB65 tests in predicting mortality. All statistical calculations were carried out on SPSS 22.0 software and at a 95% confidence interval.

### Results

Examination revealed that 1086 patients presented to our ED between March 2020 and January 2022, and 581 patients who met the inclusion criteria were enrolled. The exclusion criteria are shown in the consult diagram (Figure 1).

Men constituted 281 (37.5%) patients included in the study and women 363 (62.5%). The patients' mean age was 65 (19-97) years.

One hundred seventy-nine (30.8%) of these patients were admitted to intensive care units and 207 (35.6%) to COVID treatment units. One hundred ninety-five patients (33.6%) were discharged after treatment planning in the ED. Worsening was observed during follow-up in 108 (52.1%) of the 207 patients admitted to COVID treatment units, and these were transferred to the intensive care unit. In-hospital mortality occurred in 175 (30.1%) patients treated in the intensive care units.

Laboratory results, BAR, PSI, and CURB-65 scores were compared between the in-hospital non-survivor and survivor patient groups. BAR, PSI, CURB-65, BUN, creatinine, albumin, sodium, hematocrit, white blood cell, neutrophil, lymphocyte and C-reactive protein, were statistically significant in predicting mortality (Table 1).

ROC analysis was performed to determine the predictive power of BAR, PSI, and CURB-65 in terms of in-hospital COVID-19 mortality (Figure 2). Cut-off values were determined for BAR, CURB-65, and PSI parameters. The area under the curve (AUC) value for BAR was 0.684, exhibiting 76.6% specificity and 53.4% sensitivity, with a cut-off value of 6.85. The AUC value for CURB-65 was 0.571, with specificity of 56%, sensitivity of 55.9%, and a cut-off value of 1.5. The equivalent values for PSI were AUC 0.609, specificity 63.3%, sensitivity 53%, and a cut-off value of 107.5 (Table 2).

Regression analysis was performed to determine the value of BAR and PSI and CURB-65 scores in predicting mortality. BAR and PSI emerged as significant indicators of in-hospital mortality. However, regression analysis also showed that the BAR variable was a more relevant predictor of mortality compared with the other markers for each standard deviation change (Table 3).



Figure 1. Consult diagram CT: Computed tomography, CRF: Chronic renal failure

Parameters	Non-survivor, median (IQR)	Survivor, median (IQR)	p-value
BUN (mg/dL)	33 (40)	22 (17.25)	0.001
Albumin (g/dL)	3.2 (0.9)	3.4 (0.8)	0.001
Creatinine	1.32 (1.62)	1.07 (0.68)	0.001
Sodium	136 (7)	137 (6)	0.036
Glucose	136 (76)	132.50 (70.25)	0.882
Hematocrit	34.70 (9.30)	36.40 (8.80)	0.004
WBC	9.73 (7.15)	8.04 (6.24)	0.001
Neutrophil	7.71 (6.39)	5.76 (5.51)	0.001
Lymphocyte	1.15 (0.88)	1.30 (0.95)	0.041
Eosinophil	0.03 (0.11)	0.04 (0.11)	0.301
CRP	92.42 (124.50)	54.92 (113.55)	0.006
BAR (mg/g)	10.7 (13.7)	6.5 (5.5)	0.001
PSI	121 (46)	105 (45)	0.001
CURB-65	2 (1)	1 (1)	0.005

Table 1. Intragroup comparisons of variables in terms of inhospital mortality

BUN: Blood urea nitrogen, IQR: Interquartile range, WBC: White blood cell, CRP: C-reactive protein, BAR: BUN/albumin ratio, PSI: Pneumonia severity index





### Discussion

The COVID-19 pandemic has resulted in significant research aimed at understanding viruses responsible for epidemics and at examining the characteristic findings of the disease. A significant study is also being performed on the development of powerful markers for determining the severity of existing viral pneumonia and predicting mortality. The objective is to be able to make predictions, not solely for the COVID pandemic, but also for subsequent epidemics.

This study analyzed many quantitative parameters potentially associated with the inflammatory response and potential markers associated with

Test vesselt		Ctandard	Acumptotic	Asymptotic 95% Cl			
variable(s)	AUC	errora	Sig.b	Lower bound	Upper bound		
BAR	0.684	0.025	0.001	0.635	0.732		
CURB-65	0.571	0.025	0.007	0.521	0.620		
PSI	0.609	0.026	0.001	0.559	0.659		

ROC: Receiver operating characteristic, AUC: Area under the curve, Sig.: Significance, CI: Confidence interval, BAR: BUN/albumin ratio, PSI: Pneumonia severity index

Table 3. Regression	analysis of	f BAR,	PSI	and	CURB-65
---------------------	-------------	--------	-----	-----	---------

	Beta	Data Civ		Exp	95% CI for EXP (B)			
		517.	(beta)	Lower	Upper			
BAR	1.1	0.001	3.0	2.0	4.5			
CURB-65	-0.1	0.601	0.891	0.6	1.4			
PSI	0.5	0.035	1.6	1.1	2.4			

BAR: BUN/albumin ratio, PSI: Pneumonia severity index, CI: Confidence interval

mortality. These novel biomarkers were then compared with classic scores such as CURB-65 and PSI.

BUN is a valuable marker of mortality in several diseases, and particularly emerges in association with sepsis-related dehydration (9,10). It is also a component of the CURB-65 scoring system (11). Cheng et al. (12) reported that BUN values predicted mortality in a study investigating the validity of the infective parameters BUN and D-dimer in patients with COVID-19. In their meta-analysis, Shao et al. (13) suggested that acute kidney failure and increased BUN levels were useful in predicting mortality in patients with COVID-19. Liu et al. (14) calculated BUNcreatinine ratios and found that these were correlated with mortality. The mean BUN levels calculated in this study were significantly higher in the non-survivor patient group than in the surviving group, and the results were consistent with the current literature [median (IQR): exitus group: 33 (40); discharged group: 22 (17.25); p<0.001)].

Albumin is a negative acute phase reactant involved in the neutralization of endogenous and exogenous substances, antioxidation, immune system regulation, and anti-inflammatory processes (15,16). Albumin levels may decrease in cases of malnutrition, inflammation, and hepatocellular injury. Previous studies have reported that a decrease in albumin levels is associated with mortality in COPD, pancreatitis, acute coronary syndrome, and pneumonia (4,6,17,18). In their study of 319 patients, Violi et al. (19) reported a powerful negative correlation between mean albumin levels and mortality in patients with COVID-19. In another meta-analysis, Aziz et al. (20) reported a link between low albumin levels and mortality in COVID-19 patients. The results of this study were in agreement with the previous literature, with mean albumin levels significantly predicting non-survivor patients [median (IQR): exitus group: 3,2 (0.9); discharged group: 3.4 (0.8); p<0.001)].

BAR calculated using BUN and albumin is a powerful independent predictor of mortality and disease severity in current studies. Ugajin et al. (21) described BAR as significant in predicting in-hospital mortality and determining the severity of community-acquired pneumonia. The odds ratio (OR) value calculated for BAR in that study was 1.10 (21). In a study of patients aged over 65 presenting to the ED, Dundar et al. (22) compared BUN, albumin, and epidermal growth factor receptor levels with BAR. Those authors concluded that the risk of hospitalization was higher in patients with increased BAR, and that BAR exhibited better correlation than other laboratory parameters studied in the ED in terms of determining disease severity. Dundar et al. (22) calculated an OR value of 2.82 for BAR. Küçükceran et al. (23) reported an OR value of 10.48 for BAR in the prediction of in-hospital mortality among patients with COVID-19 in the ED. The AUC value for BAR in that study was 0.809, with 87.5% sensitivity and 59.9% specificity and a cut-off point of 3.9 mg/g (23). The value for BAR in this study was 3 and was significantly higher in the non-survivor group than in the survivors [median (IQR): exitus group: 10.7 (13.7); discharged group: 6.5 (5.5); p<0.001)]. The AUC value for BAR in this study was 0.684, with selectivity of 76.6% and sensitivity of 53.4%. The threshold value for the cut-off point was 6.85.

BAR is a biomarker with results that provide a successful prediction recently. Ryu et al. (7) compared BAR and PSI and CURB-65 scores in patients with aspiration pneumonia and reported significant success. In an important study of patients receiving immunosuppressants, Xia et al. (24) reported that the use of classic biomarkers was not sufficient to show mortality and morbidity. The authors also concluded that BAR exhibited a powerful negative correlation with disease severity (24). The results in this study were similar to an AUC value of 0.684 for BAR, 0.571 for CURB-65, and 0.609 for PSI. BAR thus appears to exhibit a similar power to PSI scores in predicting in-hospital mortality in COVID-19 pneumonia. In the regression model established, the mortality risk increased three times for each one unit of standard deviation in the BAR value, and 1.6 times for each one unit of deviation in PSI values. However, CURB-65 was not statistically significant in the regression model. Additionally, PSI is an algorithm with many parameters, including patient characteristics, comorbidities, physical examination findings, radiographic findings, and laboratory results (25). In order for PSI to be use capable of as a predictor of mortality, it is therefore necessary to have a good knowledge of the patient's history, with parameters that can be calculated in routine clinical practice (26). CURB-65 is a simple and widely employed tool, particularly in EDs (11). However, the value of this scoring system decreases in young patient groups, and it is difficult to evaluate in patients with an uncertain mental state before infection (27) BAR represents an important biomarker for overcoming these difficulties in data acquisition.

#### **Study Limitations**

This study did not consider the possibility that patients with non-endstage chronic kidney disease may have a high baseline BUN and that patients with liver disease without cirrhosis may have low baseline albumin levels.

The principal limitations of this study are its retrospective, single-center nature and the small patient numbers.

### Conclusion

The results of this study showed that BAR can be used to predict mortality in patients with COVID-19 pneumonia since it can be calculated easily

and quickly with simple laboratory parameters that can be obtained in all EDs. It also exhibited a strong predictive power compared with PSI and CURB-65 in predicting in-hospital mortality in patients with COVID-19 pneumonia.

Additionally, this is the first study to compare BAR with PSI and CURB-65 scores in terms of predicting in-hospital mortality in COVID-19 pneumonia.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This study was approved by the Ethics Committee of İzmir Katip Çelebi University Non-Interventional Clinical Research Ethics Committee (approval number: 0596, date: 20.01.2022).

Informed Consent: Retrospective study.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept: M.G.E., O.S.Ç., A.K.; Design: M.G.E., H.A.; Data Collection or Processing: M.G.E., U.P., A.K.; Analysis or Interpretation: M.G.E., H.A., A.K.; Literature Search: M.G.E., U.P., H.A.; Writing: M.G.E., U.P., H.A.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Lanham D, Roe J, Chauhan A, Evans R, Hillman T, Logan S, et al. COVID-19 emergency department discharges: an outcome study. Clin Med 2021; 21: 126-31.
- Sohrabi C, Alsafi Z, O'Neill N, Khan M, Kerwan A, Al-Jabir A, et al. World Health Organization declares global emergency: A review of the 2019 novel coronavirus (COVID-19). Int J Surg 2020; 76: 71-6.
- As AK, Erdolu B, Duman B, Yazgan E, Eris C, Aydin U, et al. Can a modifiedsimplified pulmonary embolism severity index (m-sPESI) be used to predict the need for intensive care in hospitalized COVID-19 patients? J Thromb Thrombolysis 2021; 52: 759-65.
- Shorr AF, Sun X, Johannes RS, Yaitanes A, Tabak YP. Validation of a novel risk score for severity of illness in acute exacerbations of COPD. Chest 2011; 140: 1177-83.
- Faisst M, Wellner UF, Utzolino S, Hopt UT, Keck T. Elevated blood urea nitrogen is an independent risk factor of prolonged intensive care unit stay due to acute necrotizing pancreatitis. J Crit Care 2010; 25: 105-11.
- Hong W, Lin S, Zippi M, Geng W, Stock S, Basharat Z, et al. Serum albumin is independently associated with persistent organ failure in acute pancreatitis. Can J Gastroenterol Hepatol 2017; 2017: 5297143.
- Ryu S, Oh SK, Cho SU, You Y, Park JS, Min JH, et al. Utility of the blood urea nitrogen to serum albumin ratio as a prognostic factor of mortality in aspiration pneumonia patients. Am J Emerg Med 2021; 43: 175-9.
- Anurag A, Preetam M. Validation of PSI/PORT, CURB-65 and SCAP scoring system in COVID-19 pneumonia for prediction of disease severity and 14-day mortality. Clin Respir J 2021 15: 467-71.
- Aronson D, Mittleman MA, Burger AJ. Elevated blood urea nitrogen level as a predictor of mortality in patients admitted for decompensated heart failure. Am J Med 2004; 116: 466-73.
- Ito A, Ishida T, Tokumasu H, Washio Y, Yamazaki A, Ito Y, et al. Prognostic factors in hospitalized community-acquired pneumonia: a retrospective study of a prospective observational cohort. BMC Pulm Med 2017; 17: 78.

- Lim WS, van der Eerden MM, Laing R, Boersma WG, Karalus N, Town GI, et al. Defining community acquired pneumonia severity on presentation to hospital: an international derivation and validation study. Thorax 2003; 58: 377-82.
- Cheng A, Hu L, Wang Y, Huang L, Zhao L, Zhang C, et al. Diagnostic performance of initial blood urea nitrogen combined with D-dimer levels for predicting inhospital mortality in COVID-19 patients. Int J Antimicrob Agents 2020; 56: 106110.
- Shao M, Li X, Liu F, Tian T, Luo J, Yang Y. Acute kidney injury is associated with severe infection and fatality in patients with COVID-19: A systematic review and meta-analysis of 40 studies and 24,527 patients. Pharmacol Res 2020; 161: 105107.
- Liu Q, Wang Y, Zhao X, Wang L, Liu F, Wang T, et al. Diagnostic Performance of a Blood Urea Nitrogen to Creatinine Ratio-based Nomogram for Predicting In-hospital Mortality in COVID-19 Patients. Risk Manag Healthc Policy 2021; 14: 117-28.
- 15. Caraceni P, Domenicali M, Tovoli A, Napoli L, Ricci CS, Tufoni M, et al. Clinical indications for the albumin use: still a controversial issue. Eur J Intern Med 2013; 24: 721-8.
- Gruys E, Toussaint MJM, Niewald TA, Koopmans SJ. Acute phase reaction and acute phase proteins. J Zhejiang Univ Sci 2005; 11: 1045-56.
- González-Pacheco H, Amezcua-Guerra LM, Sandoval J, Martínez-Sánchez C, Ortiz-León XA, Peña-Cabral MA, et al. Prognostic implications of serum albumin levels in patients with acute coronary syndromes. Am J Cardiol 2017; 119: 951-8.
- Viasus D, Garcia-Vidal C, Simonetti A, Manresa F, Dorca J, Gudiol F. et al. Prognostic value of serum albumin levels in hospitalized adults with community-acquired pneumonia. J Infect 2013; 66: 415-23.
- 19. Violi F, Cangemi R, Romiti GF, Ceccarelli G, Oliva A, Alessandri F, et al. Is albumin predictor of mortality in COVID-19? Antioxid Redox Signal 2021; 35: 139-42.

- 20. Aziz M, Fatima R, Lee-Smith W, Assaly R. The association of low serum albumin level with severe COVID-19: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Crit Care 2020; 24: 255.
- 21. Ugajin M, Yamaki K, Iwamura N, Yagi T, Asano T. Blood urea nitrogen to serum albumin ratio independently predicts mortality and severity of community-acquired pneumonia. Int J Gen Med 2012; 5: 583-9.
- 22. Dundar ZD, Kucukceran K, Ayranci MK. Blood urea nitrogen to albumin ratio is a predictor of in-hospital mortality in older emergency department patients. Am J Emerg Med 2021; 46: 349-54.
- Küçükceran K, Ayrancı MK, Girişgin AS, Koçak S, Dündar ZD. The role of the BUN/albumin ratio in predicting mortality in COVID-19 patients in the emergency department. Am J Emerg Med 2021; 48: 33-7.
- Xia B, Song B, Zhang J, Zhu T, Hu H. Prognostic value of blood urea nitrogento-serum albumin ratio for mortality of pneumonia in patients receiving glucocorticoids: Secondary analysis based on a retrospective cohort study. J Infect Chemother 2022; 28: 767-73.
- 25. Fine MJ, Auble TE, Yealy DM, Hanusa BH, Weissfeld LA, Singer DE, et al. A prediction rule to identify low-risk patients with community-acquired pneumonia. N Engl J Med 1997; 336: 243-50.
- 26. Singanayagam A, Chalmers JD, Hill AT. Severity assessment in communityacquired pneumonia: a review. QJM 2009; 102: 379-88.
- Shah BA, Ahmed W, Dhobi GN, Shan NN, Khursheed SQ, Hag I. Validity of pneumonia severity index and CURB-65 severity scoring systems in community acquired pneumonia in an Indian setting. Indian J Chest Dis Allied Sci 2010; 52: 9-17.

# Does Previous Anti-thrombotic Use Affect the Course of Coronavirus Disease-2019?

İmran Önür<sup>1</sup>, Seda Tural Önür<sup>2</sup>, Gülşah Günlüoğlu<sup>2</sup>, Gülsüm Bingöl<sup>1</sup>, Sinem Nedime Sökücü<sup>2</sup>,
 Özge Özden<sup>1</sup>, Muharrem Nasifov<sup>1</sup>, Erkut Bolat<sup>3</sup>, Mehmet Toptaş<sup>4</sup>, Sedat Altın<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Memorial Hospital, Clinic of Cardiology, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>2</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Chest Diseases, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>İstanbul University, İstanbul Faculty of Medicine, Department of Biostatistics, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>4</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Anesthesiology and Reanimation, İstanbul, Turkey

### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** Proinflammatory cytokines, produced as an immune response in severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus 2 infection, activate the coagulation cascade as well. In this study, we investigated the difference in the clinical course of patients who had been already using anti-thrombotic therapy before coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) for any reason compared to the group who had not.

**Methods:** In this retrospective, multicenter study; patients who were hospitalized between March 11 and July 1, 2020 were divided into two main groups as who had been on anti-thrombotic therapy for any indication use previously at the time of admission or who had not been on anti-thrombotic therapy at the time of admission, and their selected clinical parameters were compared.

**Results:** After analyzing the study population of 124 patients with a homogeneous distribution in terms of age and gender, the comparison of anti-thrombotic users and non-users showed no significant difference in hospitalization. There was a statistically significant decrease in mechanical ventilation apply rate, intensive care unit duration and mortality rate between the group using anti-thrombotic compared to the group not using it (p<0.05).

**Conclusion:** It has already been shown that COVID-19 patients are more prone to thromboembolic events as it activates the coagulation cascade with the cytokine storm it creates and thus the mortality of COVID-19 infection increases significantly. Parallel to this fact the results of our study demonstrated that using anti-thrombotic therapy for any reason may affect the bad prognosis of the disease positively.

Keywords: SARS-CoV-2, COVID-19, anti-trombotic treatments

### Introduction

Coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) spread rapidly worldwide and caused an inevitable pandemic. While most of the COVID-19 patients are in a mild clinical form, 6-19% of the patients develop a serious disease course (1,2). Although there has been a big obscurity about the disease, it has been getting enlightened over time and currently the pathophysiology of the disease is considered to be associated with the inflammatory cytokine storm (3-5).

Proinflammatory cytokines that are released as an immune response to infection are thought to activate the coagulation cascade as well (6). Thrombin is well known to be mainly responsible for the clot formation by activating the platelets. It provides protein kinase activator receptor accumulation with multiple cellular actions as well and primarily creates protease-activated receptor-1. The thrombin formation is under strict control of anti-thrombin 3 factors, tissue factor inhibition and protein C system and physiological and negative feedback mechanisms (6). With an increase in the inflammatory response, control mechanisms deteriorate and procoagulant-anti-coagulant balance gets impaired. As a result, microthrombus, diffuse intravascular coagulation, and thus D-dimer increase are observed. These markers indicate the poor prognostic course and severe organ failure in COVID-19 pneumonia (7,8). In the autopsy series of COVID-19 patients, deep vein, arterial, cardiac and pulmonary artery thrombosis were observed (9-12). In addition, alveolocapillary microthrombi are seen in patients with COVID-19 nine times more than that of influenza patients, suggesting that it leads to severe lung damage and hypoxemia (13).



Address for Correspondence: Seda Tural Önür MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Chest Diseases, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 532 680 34 07 E-mail: sedatural@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-0657-0392

Received: 20.03.2022 Accepted: 28.10.2022

**Cite this article as:** Önur İ, Tural Önür S, Günlüoğlu G, Bingöl G, Sökücü SN, Özden Ö, Nasifov M, Bolat E, Toptaş M, Altın S. Does Previous Anti-thrombotic Use Affect the Course of Coronavirus Disease-2019? İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 301-5. ©*Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/Istanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.*  Regrettably, neither anti-inflammatory drugs nor anti-coagulant drugs have sufficient studies on the course of COVID-19 disease. In our study, we investigated the prognosis of patients who had been using anti-thrombotic therapy for any reason in terms of hospital stay, intubation, and death by comparing it with the patients who had not been using that therapy.

### Methods

In our study, 124 patients who were hospitalized between March and July 2020 for COVID-19 according to WHO interim guidance in 2 hospitals were retrospectively analyzed. One hospital was a training and research hospital and the other one was a private hospital, which were designated as pandemic hospitals. Forty-six patients who had been using anti-thrombotic therapy for any indication (such as a previous cerebro vascular event, cardiac arrhythmia, heart valve replacement) before hospitalization were included in the study. Acetylsalicylic acid, vitamin K antagonist, new generation oral anti-coagulant, clopidogrel and ticagrelol, which are used as anti-aggregant and anti-coagulantss, have been accepted as anti-thrombotic therapy (14). Since death was the primary endpoint of the population included in the study, the antithrombotic treatment group and the control group not using it were divided into those who died and those who did not. This study was approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2020-03, date: 06.08.2020). Written informed consent was obtained from all patients.

The demographic data of the patients, medical histories and laboratory findings, radiological Images were retrospectively obtained through the hospital electronic information system. While taking the medical history of the patients, the drugs that they declared they used before were checked through the social security reporting and the prescription system. Hemogram data of the patients included in the study were studied with the Sysmex XT4000i device and biochemical examinations were performed with the Beckman Coulter AU2700 device in the hospital laboratory. Polymerase chain reaction were examined in the hospital laboratory where SARS-CoV-2 laboratory validation was performed. Swap samples were taken from the upper respiratory tract at the time of admission to the hospital and transported with viral transport medium to the laboratory. Whole RNA Extraction in the respiratory sample, which took 2 h, the Genmak RNA isolation kit was obtained using the Genome by the method previously described for SARS-CoV-2 (15).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Descriptive and demographic statistics were applied for the investigated parameters and the chi-square test and Fisher's exact test were performed for categorical variables where appropriate. For group comparisons, Kolmogorov-Smirnov test was used to determine whether data were normally distributed. The Mann-Whitney U test was used due to the abnormal distribution of data. Logistic regression analysis was used to predict confounders and risk factors for COVID-19. All statistical tests were two-tailed and p<0.05 was considered statistically significant. The Statistical Package for Social Sciences (IBM SPSS Statistics for Windows, Version 21.0) was used.

### Results

Our study population consists of 124 patients, whose demographic data can be appreciated in Table 1, shows a homogeneous distribution in terms of age and gender. A statistically significant difference was found in favor of those using anti-thrombotic for death (p<0.05) (Table 1). The rate of anti-thrombotic use is higher in the control group. In other words, the mortality rate is higher in those who do not use anti-thrombotics. Anti-thrombotic use was found to be significantly different in patients with chronic obstructive lung disease and cardiovascular disease comorbidity depending on the current comorbidity (respectively p=0.019 and p=0.001). The use of statins, angiotensin-converting enzyme (ACE)

 Table 1. Comparison of demographic and clinical characteristics

 of anti-thrombotic users and non-users before hospitalization

Variables	Total	Anti- thrombotic (+)	Anti- thrombotic (-)	p-value		
		(n=46)	(n=78)			
Age groups-No. (%)						
<30 years	4 (3.2)	1 (2.2)	3 (3.8)			
30-49 years	13 (10.5)	1 (2.2)	12 (15.4)	0.105		
50-69 years	69 (55.6)	27 (58.7)	42 (53.8)	0.105		
≥70 years	38 (30.6)	17 (37.0)	21 (26.9)			
Sex - No. (%)						
Male	77 (62.1)	32 (69.6)	45 (57.7)	0 100		
Female	47 (37.9)	14 (30.4)	33 (41.3)	0.100		
Group - No. (%)						
Control	69 (55.6)	33 (71.7)	36 (46.2)	0.006		
Death	55 (44.4)	13 (28.3)	42 (53.8)	0.000		
Intube group - No. (%)						
Intube	46 (37.1)	10 (21.7)	36 (46.2)	0.007		
Non-intube	78 (62.9)	36 (78.3)	42 (53.8)	0.007		
RT-PCR - No. (%)						
Negative	73 (60.8)	31 (68.9)	42 (56.0)	0 161		
Positive	47 (39.2)	14 (31.1)	33 (44.0)	0.101		
Comorbidity - No. (%)						
COPD	22 (17.7)	13 (28.3)	9 (11.5)	0.019		
HT	24 (19.4)	10 (21.7)	14 (17.9)	0.606		
DM	3 (2.4)	1 (2.2)	2 (2.6)	0.891		
CVD	14 (11.3)	13 (28.3)	1 (1.3)	0.001		
Pneumonia	31 (25.0)	10 (21.7)	21 (26.9)	0.520		
Lung cancer	5 (4.0)	1 (2.2)	4 (5.1)	0.419		
Medications - No. (%)						
Statin	24 (19.4)	17 (37.0)	7 (9.0)	0.001		
ACE inhibitors	12 (9.7)	8 (17.4)	4 (5.1)	0.026		
Beta blockers	32 (25.8)	25 (54.3)	7 (9.0)	0.001		
Hospitalisation-median (IQR)/day	9.0 (8.0)	7.5 (7.0)	10.0 (9.0)	0.053		
ICU-median (IQR)/day	1.0 (6.0)	0.0 (0.0)	1.0 (10.0)	0.001		
RT-PCR: Real-time polymerase chain reaction. COPD: Chronic obstructive lung disease						

RT-PCR: Real-time polymerase chain reaction, COPD: Chronic obstructive lung disease, HT: Hypertension, DM: Diabetes mellitus, CVD: Cardiovascular disease, ACE: Angiotensinconverting enzyme, IQR: Interquartile range inhibitors and beta blockers in patients using anti-thrombotic therapy due to their existing comorbidities during hospitalization was also significant (respectively p=0.001, p=0.026, and p=0.001). No significant difference was found in patients using anti-thrombotic compared to those who did not use them during the total length of hospital stay. However, there was a tendency for a significant difference (p=0.053). It has also been shown that ICU stay duration was significantly shorter in the anti-thrombotic drug user group (p=0.007).

A comparison of the study groups with hemograms and biochemical laboratory results can be seen in Table 2. D-dimer, troponin, ferritin, and alanine aminotransferase values were found to be statistically significantly different between two groups (p<0.05). These values were higher in those who did not use anti-thrombotic. These results support our prediction of COVID-19 patients who do not use anti-thrombotic s have a worse prognosis.

When we examine the logistic regression analysis results of the independent variables in Table 3, the deaths of patients using antithrombotic and statin were found to be less than COVID-19, and no effect of ACE inhibitor and beta blocker use was detected.

### Discussion

COVID-19 pandemic caused by SARS-CoV-2 has become a disease with its numerous unknown aspects of humanity. It is thought that the progression of the disease worsens with the formation of microthrombus and thrombosis, which causes disruption of the balance between the procoagulant and anti-coagulant systems with the widespread cytokine

### Table 2. Comparison of laboratory parameters between antithrombotic users and non-users before hospitalization

Variables	Total (n=124) Median (IQR)	Anti- thrombotic (+) (n=46) Median (IQR)	Anti- thrombotic (-) (n=78) Median (IQR)	p-value
D-dimer	0.92 (1.05)	0.88 (0.64)	0.94 (1.3)	0.040
Troponin	6.6 (11.7)	5.7 (10.2)	8.6 (13.3)	0.033
Ferritin	298.2 (313.05)	283.1 (245)	304.0 (290.8)	0.048
Fibribojen	484.9 (217.2)	490.5 (231.8)	483.85 (206.5)	0.248
Procalcitonin	0.1 (0.23)	0.08 (0.21)	0.1 (0.27)	0.361
Albumine	37.35 (6.25)	36.65 (5.4)	37.4 (6.5)	0.934
CRP, (mg/L)	88.45 (97.6)	88.45 (87.9)	91.5 (109.6)	0.616
WBC, (×10e3/uL)	7.93 (8.05)	7.18 (3.64)	9.13 (11.72)	0.008
Hb, (g/dL)	13.1 (2.35)	12.9 (1.8)	13.3 (2.5)	0.677
Hct, (%)	38.35 (5.55)	37.85 (4)	38.75 (6.4)	0.629
LY, (×10e3/ uL)	1.14 (0.67)	1.17 (0.93)	1.12 (0.61)	0.523
LY, (%)	16.5 (13.65)	17.15 (15.0)	16.35 (13.1)	0.687
LDH, (U/L)	381.0 (199.0)	363 (209.0)	397.0 (180.0)	0.291
AST, (U/L)	39.0 (28.0)	36.5 (23.0)	40.0 (38.0)	0.143
ALT, (U/L)	25.5 (21.0)	23.0 (15.0)	32.0 (23.0)	0.012

IQR: Interquartile range, CRP: C-reactive protein, WBC: White blood cell count, Hb: Hemoglobin, Hct: Hematocrit, LY: Lymphocyte count, LY: Lymphocyte count, LDH: Lactate dehydrogenase, AST: Aspartate aminotransferase, ALT: Alanine aminotransferase release. We determined that the anti-thrombotic therapy used in the patient group with comorbidity in which the disease progressed worse, depending on the existing comorbidity, may affect the duration of hospitalization, intubation and the course leading to death.

Anti-phospholipid syndrome of disseminated intravascular coagulation, activation of complement cascade and formation of endothelial dysfunction as a feature of the virus, constitutes the basis of the procoagulant pathophysiology (16,17). The tropism of the SARS-CoV-2 virus to angiotensin-converting enzyme 2 found in type 2 pneumocytes causes an inflammatory cascade causing generalized pulmonary hypercoagulability (18). In our study, we believe that our inability to determine the effect of ACE inhibitors on the mortality of the disease on intubation and length of stay was due to the small sample size.

In the literature, it has been shown that systemic anti-coagulant therapy reduces the mortality of COVID-19 patients on mechanical ventilation (19). Similar to our results, Chow et al. (20) compared the patient group using aspirin up to seven days before their hospital admission with non-users and found that hospitalized patients due to COVID-19 had lower mechanical ventilation, intensive care admission and hospital mortality (20). Additionally, the potential benefits of acetylsalicylic acid in lung damage reduce interleukin-6 production, platelet-neutrophil aggregation, inflammation and increase lipoxin formation, which improves pulmonary endothelial cell function (21,22).

In a multi-center observational study by Russo et al. (23) in Italy, it has been demonstrated that pre-admission anti-thrombotic treatment did not affect acute respiratory distress syndrome (ARDS) and death due to COVID-19.

In our study, we found that while the duration of hospitalization was not associated with the use of anti-thrombotic therapy before hospitalization, it had a positive effect on intubation and mortality. We think that a larger sample size is needed to the effect of patients using anti-thrombotic therapy before hospitalization on the length of hospital stay.

It is emphasized in the relevant guidelines that patients who use ACE inhibitors or angiotensin II receptor blocker (ARBs) due to their chronic diseases, continue their current treatment even if they have COVID-19 disease (24,25). Mehta et al. (26) investigated 18,472 COVID patients and found no relationship between the use of ACE inhibitors or ARBs during the pandemic process, and the positivity of COVID-19 tests, and findings supporting the recommendations of the guidelines were found. In the secondary analyses of the same study, no significant difference

 Table 3. Logistic regression analysis of factors affecting COVID-19

 death

Independent variables	OR	95% CI	p-value
Anti-thrombotic	0.338	0.155-0.737	0.001
Statin	0.347	0.127-0.947	0.001
ACE	0.598	0.170-2.101	0.423
Beta	0.571	0.248-1.319	0.190

COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019, OR: Odds ratio, CI: Confidence interval, ACE: Angiotensin-converting enzyme was found in the need for mechanical ventilation in patients using ACE inhibitors or ARB compared with those who did not (26). Reynolds et al. (27) showed that, in a large-scale observational study an increase in the probability of positive test result in patients who used 5 groups of anti-hypertensive (ACE inhibitor, ARB, beta blocker, Calcium channel blocker, or thiazide diuretic) but an increase in the severity of the disease was not detected in patients with positive test results (27). In our study; in accordance with the literature, ACE I and ARB and beta blockers used for comorbidity of the patients have been shown not to increase mechanical ventilation, ICU need and mortality.

In the meta-analysis of 4 large-scale studies involving 8,990 patients, in which the effects of statin use on the development of mortality and/ or serious disease in patients with COVID-19 infection was evaluated and it was shown that the use of statin significantly reduced the rate of death and serious disease by 30%. Although more information is needed on statin regimens in COVID-19, evidence has shown that medium and high-dose statin therapy is effective (28). In our study, we found that patients using statin alone had decreased mechanical ventilation, ICU need and mortality.

### **Study Limitations**

The main limitations of our study are its retrospective nature and small sample size. We believe that the use of pre-admission anti-thrombotic therapy should be investigated in a prospective controlled study group with a larger sample size, which will help prove with a stronger level of evidence that it may affect the course of the disease.

#### Conclusion

It has been shown that the use of anti-platelet therapy before hospital admission does not affect the duration of hospital stay in the clinical presentation of COVID-19, but significantly affects the intubation of the patient and the death. In the pathophysiology of COVID-19 pneumonia, we think that microvascular pulmonary thrombosis supports the existence of a complex relationship between the immune-mediated inflammatory response and the activation of the coagulation system during ARDS.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This study was approved by the Clinical Research Ethics Committee of University of Health Sciences Turkey, Yedikule Chest Diseases and Thoracic Surgery Training and Research Hospital (approval number: 2020-03, date: 06.08.2020).

Informed Consent: Written informed consent was obtained from all patients.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Surgical and Medical Practices: İ.Ö., S.T.Ö., G.G., G.B., S.N.S., Ö.Ö., M.N., E.B., M.T., S.A.; Concept: İ.Ö., S.A., M.T., M.N.; Design: İ.Ö., G.G., E.B., G.B.; Data Collection or Processing: M.N., G.G., S.A. M.T.; Analysis or Interpretation: S.T.Ö., E.B., S.N.S., S.A.; Writing: Ö.Ö., E.B., M.N., S.N.S.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Wu Z, McGoogan JM. Characteristics of and Important lessons from the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) outbreak in china: summary of a report of 72314 cases from the chinese center for disease control and prevention. JAMA 2020; 323: 1239-42.
- Guan WJ, Ni ZY, Hu Y, Liang W, Ou C, He J, et al. China Medical Treatment Expert Group for Covid-19. Clinical Characteristics of Coronavirus Disease 2019 in China. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 1708-20.
- Lippi G, Plebani M, Henry BM. Thrombocytopenia is associated with severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) infections: A meta-analysis. Clin Chim Acta 2020; 506: 145-8.
- 4. Lippi G, Plebani M. Procalcitonin in patients with severe coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19): A meta-analysis. Clin Chim Acta 2020; 505: 190-1.
- Rosário C, Zandman-Goddard G, Meyron-Holtz EG, D'Cruz DP, Shoenfeld Y. The hyperferritinemic syndrome: macrophage activation syndrome, Still's disease, septic shock and catastrophic antiphospholipid syndrome. BMC Med 2013; 11: 185.
- 6. José RJ, Williams AE, Chambers RC. Proteinase-activated receptors in fibroproliferative lung disease. Thorax 2014; 69: 190-2.
- Zhou F, Yu T, Du R, Fan G, Liu Y, Liu Z, et al. Clinical course and risk factors for mortality of adult inpatients with COVID-19 in Wuhan, China: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet 2020; 395: 1054-62.
- Tang N, Li D, Wang X, Sun Z. Abnormal coagulation parameters are associated with poor prognosis in patients with novel coronavirus pneumonia. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 844-7.
- Spiezia L, Boscolo A, Poletto F, Cerruti L, Tiberio I, Campello E, et al. COVID-19related severe hypercoagulability in patients admitted to intensive care unit for acute respiratory failure. Thromb Haemost 2020; 120: 998-1000.
- 10. Wright FL, Vogler TO, Moore EE, Moore HB, Wohlauer MV, Urban S, et al. Fibrinolysis Shutdown Correlation with Thromboembolic Events in Severe COVID-19 Infection. J Am Coll Surg 2020; 231: 193-203.e1.
- Ranucci M, Ballotta A, Di Dedda U, Baryshnikova E, Poli MD, Resta M, et al. The procoagulant pattern of patients with COVID-19 acute respiratory distress syndrome. J Thromb Haemost 2020; 18: 1747-51.
- Rapkiewicz AV, Mai X, Carsons SE, Pittaluga S, Kleiner DE, Berger JS, et al. Megakaryocytes and platelet-fibrin thrombi characterize multi-organ thrombosis at autopsy in COVID-19: A case series. EClinicalMedicine 2020; 24: 100434.
- Ackermann M, Verleden SE, Kuehnel M, Haverich A, Welte T, Laenger F, et al. Pulmonary vascular endothelialitis, thrombosis, and angiogenesis in COVID-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 383: 120-8.
- 14. Becker DE. Antithrombotic drugs: pharmacology and implications for dental practice. Anesth Prog 2013; 60: 72-9; quiz p.80.
- Guan WJ, Liang WH, Zhao Y, Liang HR, Chen ZS, Li YM, et al. China Medical Treatment Expert Group for COVID-19. Comorbidity and its impact on 1590 patients with COVID-19 in China: a nationwide analysis. Eur Respir J 2020; 55: 2000547.
- Zhang Y, Xiao M, Zhang S, Xia P, Cao W, Jiang W, et al. Coagulopathy and antiphospholipid antibodies in patients with Covid-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: e38.
- 17. Campbell CM, Kahwash R. Will Complement Inhibition Be the New Target in Treating COVID-19-Related Systemic Thrombosis? Circulation 2020; 141: 1739-41.
- Hoffmann M, Kleine-Weber H, Schroeder S, Krüger N, Herrler T, Erichsen S, et al. SARS-CoV-2 cell entry depends on ACE2 and TMPRSS2 and is blocked by a clinically proven protease inhibitor. Cell 2020; 181: 271-80.e8.

- Paranjpe I, Fuster V, Lala A, Russak AJ, Glicksberg BS, Levin MA, et al. Association of Treatment Dose Anticoagulation with In-Hospital Survival Among Hospitalized Patients with COVID-19. J Am Coll Cardiol 2020; 76: 122-4.
- Chow JH, Khanna AK, Kethireddy S, Yamane D, Levine A, Jackson AM, et al. Aspirin Use Is Associated With Decreased Mechanical Ventilation, Intensive Care Unit Admission, and In-Hospital Mortality in Hospitalized Patients With Coronavirus Disease 2019. Anesth Analg 2021; 132: 930-41.
- 21. Panka BA, de Grooth HJ, Spoelstra-de Man A, Looney MR, Tuinman PR. Prevention or Treatment of Ards With Aspirin: A Review of Preclinical Models and Meta-Analysis of Clinical Studies. Shock 2017; 47: 13-21.
- Mehta P, McAuley DF, Brown M, Sanchez E, Tattersall RS, Manson JJ, et al. HLH Across Speciality Collaboration, UK. COVID-19: consider cytokine storm syndromes and immunosuppression. Lancet 2020; 395: 1033-4.
- Russo V, Di Maio M, Attena E, Silverio A, Scudiero F, Celentani D, et al. Clinical impact of pre-admission antithrombotic therapy in hospitalized patients with COVID-19: A multicenter observational study. Pharmacol Res 2020; 159: 104965.

- 24. Bozkurt B, Kovacs R, Harrington B. Joint HFSA/ACC/AHA Statement addresses concerns re: using RAAS antagonists in COVID-19. J Card Fail 2020; 26: 370.
- 25. de Simone G. Position Statement of the ESC Council on Hypertension on ACE-Inhibitors and Angiotensin Receptor Blockers. (March 13, 2020). https:// www.escardio.org/Councils/Council-on-Hypertension-(CHT)/News/positionstatement-of-the-esc-council-on-hypertension-on-ace-inhibitors-and-ang
- Mehta N, Kalra A, Nowacki AS, Anjewierden S, Han Z, Bhat P, et al. Association of Use of Angiotensin-Converting Enzyme Inhibitors and Angiotensin II Receptor Blockers With Testing Positive for Coronavirus Disease 2019 (COVID-19). JAMA Cardiol 2020; 5: 1020-6.
- Reynolds HR, Adhikari S, Pulgarin C, Troxel AB, Iturrate E, Johnson SB, et al. Renin-angiotensin-aldosterone system inhibitors and risk of COVID-19. N Engl J Med 2020; 382: 2441-8.
- Kow CS, Hasan SS. Meta-analysis of effect of statins in patients with COVID-19. Am J Cardiol 2020; 134: 153-5.

# Anatomic and Functional Effects of Systemic Corticosteroids for Treating Toxic Optic Neuropathy Due to Methanol Intoxication

Pınar Sultan<sup>1</sup>. Hülva Güngel<sup>1</sup>. Furkan Ciftci<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>Şanlıurfa Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, Şanlıurfa, Turkey

### ABSTRACT

Introduction: The aim of this study was to examine the anatomical and functional effects of high-dose intravenous steroids for toxic optic neuropathy due to methanol intoxication.

Methods: In this retrospective study, we demonstrated six cases of toxic optic neuropathy due to acute methanol poisoning. Medical charts were evaluated for demographic characteristics of patients, best corrected visual acuity (BCVA), fundus examination, optical coherence tomography, visually evoked potential (VEP) before and after the high-dose intravenous steroid treatment in the first week and the first month.

Results: Ten eyes were involved. All patients were male and the mean age was 49.5±10.59 years. The duration of initiating the therapy was 4.5±1.3 days (3-6 days). BCVA values detected in the first week and the first month after the treatment were compared with those before the treatment, a statistically significant increase was found. In the total retinal nerve fiber layer (RNFL) and Ganglion cell complex (GCC) in the first week, an increased thickness, which was not detected statistically significant, but in the first month, a statistically significant thinning was found. No significant difference was found in the VEP values after the treatment.

Conclusion: For treating toxic optic neuropathy due to methanol, although an increase in visual acuity was observed at the end of the first month, optic nerve values such as RNFL and GCC continue to decrease.

Keywords: Methanol intoxication, retinal nerve fiber layer, toxic optic neuropathy

### Introduction

The formaldehyde and formic acid that are formed when methyl alcohol is metabolized by the body have high toxicity to the central nervous system, gastrointestinal system and eyes. In patients who survive the acute phase of intoxication, permanent blindness and pathologies of the central nervous system may be observed (1-4).

Six-thirty hours after the ingestion of methyl alcohol (longer if ingested alongside ethyl alcohol), symptoms such as blurred vision, changes in color vision, diplopia are observed either alone or together with symptoms such as headache, dizziness, nausea, vomiting, abdominal pain. Papilledema, hyperemia, or atrophy can be detected in the fundus examination (1,5-9).

Treatment involves ethanol, gastric lavage, fomepizole, hemodialysis, alkalinization and folic acid (10,11). The aim of this study is to demonstrate six cases, who presented to our hospital during a period of sudden increase in the rate of methanol intoxication in Istanbul and were treated with hemodialysis, Folic Acid and high dose methylprednisolone. In this study, the cases were analyzed retrospectively in terms of the efficiency of systemic steroids on anatomic and functional symptoms together with the pre- and post-treatment.

### **Methods**

Among the patients who presented to the Emergency Service of Istanbul Training and Research Hospital due to fake alcohol consumed at the same venue and diagnosed with methanol intoxication, those who had visual symptoms were referred to the Opthalmology Service of Istanbul Training and Research Hospital.

This retrospective study was conducted with the approval of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (1183, date: 23.02.2018), in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Written informed consent was obtained from all patients and/or relatives before the treatment. The files of the patients whose treatments were regulated and who met the inclusion criteria were analyzed.

The inclusion criteria were; administration of systemic steroid treatment, visual acuity on the seventh day and the first month before and after the treatment, and the completion of biomicroscopy fundus tests, spectral domain optical coherence tomography (OCT) and visual evoked potentials (VEP) measurements.

Patients who had accompanying factors that can cause optic neuropathy, patients who have chorio-retinopathy or amblyopia that can affect visual



👷 🚛 Address for Correspondence: Pinar Sultan MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Received: 01.06.2022 Hospital, Clinic of Ophthalmology, İstanbul, Turkey Accepted: 31.10.2022 Phone: +90 506 384 70 39 E-mail: orenc\_pinar@yahoo.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0002-3399-0050

Cite this article as: Sultan P, Güngel H, Çiftci F. Anatomic and Functional Effects of Systemic Corticosteroids for Treating Toxic Optic Neuropathy Due to Methanol Intoxication. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 306-9.

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

acuity, patients who have uncontrolled systemic and ocular infection, patients who discontinued the steroid use were excluded from the study.

The diagnosis of methanol intoxication was diagnosed based on the fact that the subject attracted interest, all patients had a history of purchasing and ingesting fake alcohol at the same venue, clinical, systemic and ophthalmologic examination, increased anion and osmolar gap.

As treatment, all patients underwent hemodialysis with nephrology consultation. The nephrologists also helped in correcting the metabolic disturbance and sodium bicarbonate dosage. Three doses of folic acid (1 mg/kg) were administered intravenously every other day. The maintenance dose was administered at a dose of 10 mg/day for 2 weeks of oral intake. The patients received 1 g/day of intravenous methylprednisolone every other day for 5 days and continued oral prednisolone at 1 mg/kg for 10 days (12-18). The time of starting the treatment, and demographic characteristics of the patients were recorded.

Patients best corrected visual acuity (BCVA) testing with the logarithm of the minimum angle of resolution (logMAR) measurements were recorded. Anterior segment examination using biomicroscopy, and dilated fundus examination using an indirect ophthalmoscope were performed. VEP (The Neuro-MEP-Micro EMG system, Neurosoft Ltd., 5 Voronin Street, Ivanovo, Russia) and OCT [(Optovue OCT (V 5.1, RTVue 100-2, Optovue, Fremont, CA, USA)] measurements were performed. The patients' cranial magnetic resonance imaging (MRIs) were obtained.

In OCT measurements, the mean central macular thickness (CMT) of both eyes, macular ellipsoid zone integrity, choroidal thickness (CT), total retinal nerve fiber layer (RNFL) thickness, disk topography values (disc area, cup area, rim area, cup volume, rim volume) Ganglion cell complex (GCC) measurements (GCC-RNFL, GCC +, GCC ++) were recorded. BCVA (logMAR), CMT, RNFL, CT, and GCC measurements were compared statistically on the seventh day and the first month before and after the treatment.

Latency (N75, P100, N145) and amplitude (N75-P100, P100-N145) were measured in the pattern VEP measurements. The results were divided into three groups: unable to record data, low latency amplitude detected, and normal latency and amplitude detected.

In the fundus examination, the presence of optic nerve edema and atrophy of the optic disc 1 month before and after the treatment were examined.

#### Statistical Analysis

For statistical analysis, SPSS 15.0 for the Windows program was used. Descriptive statistics were number and percentage for categorical variables, mean, standard deviation, minimum and maximum for numeric variables. Paired samples t-test, Wilcoxon signed-ranks test, and Friedman test were used in the evaluation of the data. P<0.05 was considered significant.

### Results

Two patients had right eye involvement and 4 patients had both eyes involved. All patients were male and the mean age was  $49.5\pm10.59$ 

years (34-61 years). The duration of initiating the therapy was  $4.5\pm1.3$  days (3-6 days).

BCVA values detected in the first week and the first month after the treatment were compared with those before the treatment, a statistically significant increase was detected (using Wilcoxon Signed-Ranks test; p=0.026 and p=0.042 for the right eye, p=0.038 and p=0.047 for the left eye) (Figure 1). In 80% of patients, an increase in BCVA was detected.

RNFL, in the first week, an increased thickness, which was not statistically significant (right p=0.893, left p=0.854; Wilcoxon signed-ranks test) was detected, in and in the first month, a statistically significant thinning (right p=0.028, left: 0.046; Wilcoxon signed-ranks test) was detected (Figure 2). In disc topography values, no significant difference was detected between the two eyes in the first week and the first month of the treatment (p>0.05 Wilcoxon signed-ranks test and Friedman test).

A statistically insignificant increase in GCC thickness was detected in the first week for the right eye (right p=0.109, left p=0.715; Wilcoxon signed-ranks test) and statistically significant GCC thinning was detected in the first month for both eyes (right p=0.028, left p=0.046; Wilcoxon signed-ranks test) (Figure 3).

No significant difference was found in VEP values in all controls (p>0.05, Wilcoxon signed-ranks test).



Figure 1. Mean best-corrected visual acuity (LogMAR) changes before treatment, first week and 1<sup>st</sup> month after the treatment



Figure 2. Mean RNFL ( $\mu$ ) changes before treatment, first week and 1<sup>st</sup> month after the treatment RNFL: Retinal nerve fiber layer

No significant difference was found in CT, CMT (p>0.05, Wilcoxon signedranks test, and Friedman test). Ellipsoid zone was preserved before and after the treatment in all patients.

The mean  $\pm$  SD of BCVA, RNFL, GCC++, CMT, and p-values (paired sample t-test) of 10 eyes before and after treatment are summarized in Table 1.

Optic nerve edema was detected in both the involved eyes of a patient. Optic nerve edema was not detected in the other involved eyes. At the end of the first month, all the involved eyes had optic disc atrophy.

No systemic corticosteroid-dependent side effects were observed. In the cranial MRI of all patients, brain stem, cerebellum, basal ganglia and cerebral cortices were normal.

### Discussion

Formic acid formed upon methanol intoxication causes cellular damage at the mitochondrial level and demyelination of the optic nerve due to its myelinoclastic effect, thus affecting the optic nerve and retrolaminar area and leading to optic nerve edema, necrosis, myelin sheath and axon damages. Formaldehyde inhibits retinal hexokinases and causes retinal pigment epithelium, photoreceptor inner segment and optic nerve damages, as shown in an animal model (19-21).

The main objectives of the treatment are to eliminate methanol and the toxic products, treat metabolic acidosis, and to prevent the metabolization of methanol.



**Figure 3.** Mean GCC ( $\mu$ ) changes before treatment, first week and 1<sup>st</sup> month after the treatment GCC: Ganglion cell complex

Antidotes (fomepizole or ethanol) are used to prevent the conversion of methanol into toxic products. In the early phase, methanol can be removed via gastric lavage. Methanol and its toxic products can be rapidly eliminated by hemodialysis. Folic acid accelerates the conversion of formic acid to carbon dioxide and water (12).

Theoretically, it is considered that optic nerve edema and axon compression in the lamina cribrosa will decrease when systemic steroids are used. The studies on the effect of high dose systemic steroid for treating methanol induce toxic optic neuropathy are mostly case series and there are studies in which increased BCVA is detected.

In the literature, the number of patients varies between 1 and 17, and the duration of starting the steroid treatment varies between 1 and 45 days. The steroid protocol used is 1 mg/kg oral prednisolone for 10-14 days, following 3 doses of 500 mg-1 g/day intravenous methylprednisolone every day or every other day. Shukla et al. (17) Discontinued steroids after 6 weeks by gradually decreasing the dose after 14 days. Our steroid protocol is in accordance with the literature (16,22-25).

In this study, at the end of the first month, an increase was detected in BCVA in 80% of the patients. Sharma et al. (16) have detected increased BCVA in 87.5% of the patients at the end of the first year, and Shukla et al. (17) detected an increased BCVA in 88% of the patients at the end of the first month. A statistically significant increase in BCVA was detected at the end of the first month, and there are studies in the literature, which detected increased BCVA after systemic steroid treatment (22,23,25).

In our study, no difference was detected between the first week and the first month before and after treatment with respect to CT and CMT. Abrishami et al. (22) Found no differences in terms of CMT, but did not specify the CMT values.

After treatment, a slight increase in RNFL was observed in the first week, but it was not statistically significant. However, at the end of the first month, a statistically significant decrease was detected. Fujihara et al. (23) Started treatment in a single case 6 days after methanol intoxication and found an increase in BCVA. This study also found that RNFL initially increased and then decreased.

In this study, differently from the other studies in the literature, GCC parameters were observed and it was found that there was been a thinning in the GCC at the first month, just like RNFL. Moreover,

Table 1. Mean best corrected visual acuity (LogMAR), retinal nerve fiber layer, Ganglion cell complex, central macular thickness values, a	ind
p-values before and after treatment of 10 eyes are shown	

Parameters	Before treatment	The first week after treatment	The first month after treatment	<b>p</b> <sup>1</sup> <b>p</b> <sup>2</sup>
BCVA (logMAR)	1.94±0.52	1.43±0.69	1.27±0.83	p=0.002 <sup>1</sup> p=0.01 <sup>2</sup>
RNFL	100.1±29.0	104.3±21.1	81.1±19.1	p=0.54 <sup>1</sup> <b>p=0.02<sup>2</sup></b>
GCC <sup>++</sup>	128.4±69.3	136.4±64.8	77.3±20.65	p=0.06 <sup>1</sup> <b>p=0.02<sup>2</sup></b>
CMT	251.7±39.1	248.1±31.8	261±27.7	$p=0.19^{1}$ $p=0.48^{2}$

BCVA: Best corrected visual acuity, logMAR: Logarithm of the minimum angle of resolution, RNFL: Retinal nerve fiber layer ( $\mu$ ), GCC<sup>++</sup>: Ganglion cell complex ( $\mu$ ), CMT: Central macular thickness ( $\mu$ ), p<sup>1</sup>: p-values (Paired sample t-test) first week after treatment, p<sup>2</sup>: p-values (Paired sample t-test) first month after treatment

no statistically significant difference was detected between the disc topography values identified using OCT.

We found structural and functional changes, especially in BCVA, RNFL, and GCC in the first week and month after methanol intoxication. Therefore, monitoring patients during this period may be important. Because OCT is used for monitoring many optic nerve head diseases, it may also be used for toxic optic neuropathy due to methanol intoxication. Further studies are needed on this subject.

### **Study Limitations**

The limitations of our study are the small number of patients, retrospective structure, lack of a control group and lack of randomization. However, in our study, in addition to BCVA, OCT parameters were also included. Considering the side effects of high dose systemic steroids, more studies are required on this subject.

### Conclusion

In conclusion, for treating toxic optic neuropathy due to methanol, although an increase in BCVA is observed at the end of the first month, optic nerve values such as RNFL and GCC continue to decrease.

#### ETHICS

**Ethics Committee Approval:** This retrospective study was conducted with the approval of the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital Ethics Committee (1183, date: 23.02.2018), in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki.

**Informed Consent:** Written informed consent was obtained from all patients and/or relatives before the treatment.

Peer-review: Externally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.; Design: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.; Data Collection and/or Processing: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.; Analysis and/or Interpretation: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.; Literature Search: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.; Writing: P.S., H.G., F.Ç.

Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The author declared that this study had received no financial support.

- Bennett IL Jr, Cary FH, Mitchell GL Jr, Cooper MN. Acute methyl alcohol poisoning: a review based on experiences in an outbreak of 323 cases. Medicine (Baltimore) 1953; 32: 431-63.
- Halavaara J, Valanne L, Setala K. Neuroimaging supports the clinical diagnosis of methanol poisoning. Neuroradiology 2002; 44: 924-8.
- Koopmans RA, Li DK, Paty DW. Basal ganglia lesions in methanol poisoning: MR appearance. J Comput Assist Tomogr 1988; 12: 168-9.
- 4. Onder F, Ilker S, Kansu T, Tatar T, Kural G. Acute blindness and putaminal necrosis in methanol intoxication. Int Ophthalmol 1998; 22: 81-4.
- Erlanson P, Fritz H, Hagstam KE, Liljenberg B, Tryding N, Voigt G. Severe methanol intoxication. Acta Med Scand 1965; 177: 393-408.

- Hovda KE, Hunderi OH, Tafjord AB, Dunlop O, Rudberg N, Jacobsen D. Methanol outbreak in Norway 2002-2004: epidemiology, clinical features and prognostic signs. J Intern Med 2005; 258: 181-90.
- Jacobsen D, McMartin KE. Antidotes for methanol and ethylene glycol poisoning. J Toxicol Clin Toxicol 1997; 35: 127-43.
- Sanaei-Zadeh H, Zamani N, Shadnia S. Outcomes of visual disturbances after methanol poisoning. Clin Toxicol (Phila) 2011; 49: 102-7.
- Teo SK, Lo KL, Tey BH. Mass methanol poisoning: a clinico-biochemical analysis of 10 cases. Singapore Med J 1996; 37: 485-7.
- Brent J, McMartin K, Phillips S, Aaron C, Kulig K; Methylpyrazole for Toxic Alcohols Study Group. Fomepizole for the treatment of methanol poisoning. N Engl J Med 2001; 344: 424-9.
- 11. Gonda A, Gault H, Churchill D, Hollomby D. Hemodialysis for methanol intoxication. Am J Med 1978; 64: 749-58.
- Barceloux DG, Bond GR, Krenzelok EP, Cooper H, Vale JA; American Academy of Clinical Toxicology Ad Hoc Committee on the Treatment Guidelines for Methanol Poisoning. American Academy of Clinical Toxicology practice guidelines on the treatment of methanol poisoning. J Toxicol Clin Toxicol 2002; 40: 415-46.
- Eells JT, Henry MM, Summerfelt P, Wong-Riley MT, Buchmann EV, Kane M, et al. Therapeutic photobiomodulation for methanol-induced retinal toxicity. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2003; 100: 3439-44.
- Gaul HP, Wallace CJ, Auer RN, Fong TC. MR findings in methanol intoxication. AJNR Am J Neuroradiol 1995; 16: 1783-6.
- Pakravan M, Esfandiari H, Sanjari N, Ghahari E. Erythropoietin as an adjunctive treatment for methanol-induced toxic optic neuropathy. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse 2016; 42: 633-9.
- 16. Sharma R, Marasini S, Sharma AK, Shrestha JK, Nepal BP. Methanol poisoning: ocular and neurological manifestations. Optom Vis Sci 2012; 89: 178-82.
- Shukla M, Shikoh I, Saleem A. Intravenous methylprednisolone could salvage vision in methyl alcohol poisoning. Indian J Ophthalmol 2006; 54: 68-9.
- 18. Sodhi PK, Goyal JL, Mehta DK. Methanol-induced optic neuropathy: treatment with intravenous high dose steroids. Int J Clin Pract 2001; 55: 599-602.
- Eells JT, Henry MM, Lewandowski MF, Eme MT, Murray TG. Development and characterization of a rodent model of methanol-induced retinal and optic nerve toxicity. Neurotoxicology 2000; 21: 321-30.
- Martin-Amat G, McMartin KE, Hayreh SS, Hayreh MS, Tephly TR. Methanol poisoning: ocular toxicity produced by formate. Toxicol Appl Pharmacol 1978; 45: 201-8.
- 21. Sharpe JA, Hostovsky M, Bilbao JM, Rewcastle NB. Methanol optic neuropathy: a histopathological study. Neurology 1982; 32: 1093-100.
- Abrishami M, Khalifeh M, Shoayb M, Abrishami M. Therapeutic effects of highdose intravenous prednisolone in methanol-induced toxic optic neuropathy. J Ocul Pharmacol Ther 2011; 27: 261-3.
- Fujihara M, Kikuchi M, Kurimoto Y. Methanol-induced retinal toxicity patient examined by optical coherence tomography. Jpn J Ophthalmol 2006; 50: 239-41.
- Khan AH, Rahaman MF, Mollah RI, Alam A, Hassan SN, Chowdhury MA. Methanol Induced Toxic Amblyopia--A Case Report. Mymensingh Med J 2016; 25: 176-8.
- Zamani N, Hassanian-Moghaddam H, Shojaei M, Rahimian S. Evaluation of the effect of erythropoietin + corticosteroid versus corticosteroid alone in methanol-induced optic nerve neuropathy. Cutan Ocul Toxicol 2018; 37: 186-90.

# Post-traumatic Stress Symptoms in Health Care Professionals During the COVID-19 Pandemic

🕩 İsmail Gökhan Kalaycı<sup>1</sup>, 🕲 Özge Canbek<sup>2</sup>, 🕲 Sevda Bağ<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Family Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey <sup>2</sup>İstanbul Bakırköy Prof. Dr. Mazhar Osman Mental Health and Neurological Diseases Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Psychiatry, İstanbul, Turkey

<sup>3</sup>University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Psychiatry, İstanbul, Turkey

### ABSTRACT

**Introduction:** The severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) associated pneumonia that emerged in Wuhan, China in December 2019 and was later declared by the World Health Organization to be a pandemic has called coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19). Our study aims to determine the anxiety levels, post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) symptoms levels and psychiatric symptoms of healthcare workers working at pandemic hospital and effects of these symptoms on psychological adjustment to healthcare professionals during the COVID-19 pandemic in Turkey.

**Methods:** This study was cross-sectional survey study and conducted between March 2020-June 2020 with 973 consenting participants working at the pandemic hospital. For the study, we used an online questionnaire, which consisted of three parts: an online-informed consent, basic sociodemographic information and a set of online questions. The data were collected by the researchers. All procedures were approved by our hospital's Ethics Committee. Traumatic Stress Symptom Scale (TSSS) was used for the study.

**Results:** Nine hundred and seventy-three persons participated in the study. Among the three groups, nurses also had the highest fear of dying during the COVID-19 pandemic (p<0.001); the highest feelings of hopelessness about the future during the COVID-19 pandemic (p<0.001); the highest increase in level of anxiety (p<0.001), and the highest experience of recent sleep disturbances (p<0.001). Women had a statistically significantly higher mean TSSS score and mean TSSS score of participants with doctors or medical specialization was lower than participants with other levels of education (p<0.001).

**Conclusion:** Although the rate of PTSD was significantly higher in nurses in our study, PTSD was also seen in the other two groups. Indeed, it was much higher in people working in environments at high risk for COVID-19 than in the other groups. This may be the consequence of nurses' having greater exposure to COVID19-infected patients. This situation may be related to long working hours, inadequate rest and burnout. We recommend that healthcare workers work in the shift.

Keywords: COVID-19, post-traumatic stress disorder, healthcare workers

### Introduction

The severe acute respiratory syndrome-coronavirus-2 (SARS-CoV-2) associated pneumonia that emerged in Wuhan, China in December 2019 and was later declared by the World Health Organization (WHO) to be a pandemic has been called coronavirus disease-2019 (COVID-19) (1). Respiratory droplets are the main ways in which COVID-19 spreads. This can make healthcare workers a high-risk population at the beginning of the pandemic. Healthcare personnel are forced to perform their jobs under challenging conditions. Moreover, COVID-19 spreads, they are under enormous psychological pressure. Not only do they generally experience traumatic events, they frequently witness patient deaths.

Previous studies have shown that post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) develops in healthcare personnel in such epidemics as SARS and middle

east respiratory syndrome (MERS) (2). Reasons for such trauma are to living in isolation, work in high-risk environments and to being in contact for treatment of infected patients (3). Healthcare workers encountering traumatic events begin seeing their environment negatively and to lose a sense of security. Consequently, they may become increasingly isolated as they try avoiding situations that remind them of the traumatic events they have experienced (4). Given that the psychosocial effects of the pandemic on people are so immense, healthcare workers will come up against similar difficulties even more intensely. A study conducted in Italy in the COVID-19 situation there showed that physicians and nurses had greater levels of stress and anxiety than the non-health care worker population (5). Ourstudy aims to determine PTSD symptoms levels and psychiatric symptoms of healthcare workers working at pandemic hospital during the COVID-19 pandemic.



Address for Correspondence: İsmail Gökhan Kalaycı MD, University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital, Clinic of Family Medicine, İstanbul, Turkey Phone: +90 532 798 37 73 E-mail: igkalayci@gmail.com ORCID ID: orcid.org/0000-0003-1609-5879 Cite this article as: Kalaycı İG, Canbek Ö, Bağ S. Post-traumatic Stress Symptoms in Health Care Professionals During the COVID-19 Pandemic. İstanbul Med J 2022; 23(4): 310-5. Received: 02.09.2022 Accepted: 31.10.2022

© Copyright 2022 by the University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital/İstanbul Medical Journal published by Galenos Publishing House.

This study was conducted between March 2020-June 2020 with 973 consenting participants working at the pandemic hospital. All participants studied in the pandemic services. For study we used an online questionnaire, which consisted of three parts: an onlineinformed consent, basic sociodemographic information and a set of online questions. This questionnaire was sent to all hospital workers (total number of 2703) with the permission of the head physician and the participants were doctors, nurses and the other healthcare workers. A total of 973 (36.0%) people completed all survey. These data were collected by the researchers. All procedures were approved by University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital's Ethics Committee (approval number: 2276, date: 08.05.2020). Approval was also obtained from Scientific Committee.

The sociodemographic data form was created considering the participants' position, sex, age, educational level, marital status, number of children, psychiatric illness status, use of psychiatric medications, alcohol-tobacco use, occupational status and working conditions at the hospital.

The second part of the questionnaire asked the participants to assess the COVID-19 risk in their workplace. It also asked if an elderly person lived in their home, as well as if they had received a diagnosis of COVID-19. The participants were asked to indicate the degree to which they had been psychologically affected by the pandemic and the extent to which they were afraid of transmitting COVID to other people and relatives. They were also asked how long they thought the current situation will last. Through these questions, healthcare workers' behavior vis-à-vis the COVID-19 situation and the differences between them in terms of stress and anxiety was analyzed. To uncover the worries and fears of participants about COVID-19, the following statement was used: "I am very concerned about COVID-19" (COVID-19 anxiety).

**Traumatic Stress Symptom scale:** This self-report scale was developed by Başoglu et al. (6) to determine the possibility of PTSD and depression accompanying PTSD over the course of the previous month. Ton this 23-point scale, there are 17 traumatic stress symptom-related statements and six depression symptom-related statements (6).

#### **Statistical Analysis**

Statistical analyses were performed using SPSS version 17.0. To determine the extent to which the variables were normally distributed, histogram graphs and the Kolmogorov-Smirnov test were used. Descriptive analyses were performed using means, median and standard deviations. Categorical variables were compared using Pearson chi-square test. When assessing non-parametric (non-normally distributed) variables, the Mann-Whitney U test was used for 2 categories and the Kruskal-Wallis test for more than 2 categories. When analyzing ordinal data, the Spearman correlation test was used. Results containing a value less than 0.05 were considered statistically meaningful.

### Results

A total of 973 persons 352 men and 621 women participated in the study. The sociodemographic characteristics of the participants who completed the questionnaire are shown in Table 1.

Table 2 contains the responses of nurses, doctors and other personnel to items that make up the Traumatic Stress Symptom scale (TSSS). The TSSS scores of nurses were significantly higher than those of doctors and other participants. Based on these results, of the three groups, it can be said that nurses constitute the group most traumatized by the perception of severity of the COVID-19 situation. Infact, the fear of doctors about transmitting COVID-19 to people at home was less than this fear in the other two groups (p < 0.001). Among the three groups, nurses also had the highest fear of dying during the COVID-19 pandemic (p<0.001); the highest feelings of hopelessness about the future during the COVID-19 pandemic (p<0.001); the highest increase in the level of anxiety (p<0.001), and the highest experience of recent sleep disturbances (p<0.001). Women had a statistically significantly higher mean TSSS score and mean TSSS score of participants with doctors or medical specialization was lower than participants with other levels of education (p<0.001) (Table 3). Mean TSSS score of those working in high COVID-19 risk environments was higher than of those working in moderate COVID-19 risk environments (p<0.001).

The finding of low COVID positivity (8.4%) among the healthcare workers participating in our study may be attributable to the quarantine measures that were in place at the time. However, 785 (80.7%) of them had had a relative or colleague test positive for COVID-19. Fear of transmitting COVID-19 to people at home, fear of dying, feelings of hopelessness about the future, increasing anxiety levels, and experiencing recent

#### Table 1. Sociodemographic variables

		n	%
Sov	Male	352	36.2%
302	Female	621	63.8%
	Primary school	11	1.1%
	High school	93	9.6%
Education	Two-year college	151	15.5%
	Four-year college	410	42.1%
	PhD or medical specialization	308	31.7%
Marital status	Single	478	49.1%
Maritarstatus	Married	495	50.9%
Position	Doctor	343	35.3%
	Nurse	338	34.7%
	Other	292	30.0%
Do you have children?	Yes	409	42.0%
bo you have enharen:	No	564	57.1%
Is there an elderly	Yes	155	15.9%
person living at home?	No	818	84.1%
Do vou smoke?	Yes	252	25.9%
bo you smoke:	No	721	74.1%
Do you drink alcohol?	Yes	158	16.2%
bo you unit alconoi:	No	815	83.8%
Do you have a history	Yes	71	7.3%
of psychiatric illness or treatment?	No	902	92.7%
Age		36±8.3	-

Table 2. Differences between the items of Traumatic Symptom Scales among doctors, nurses, and others							
	Doctor		Nurse		Other		
	n	%	n	%	n	%	р
When you encounter situations that remind you of events, do you get physical reactions such as trembling and heart palpitations?	60	17.5	101	29.9	59	20.2	<0.001
Have you avoided or unwanted to go to places reminiscent of the COVID-19 pandemic?	170	49.6	232	68.6	201	68.8	<0.001
Do you have unpleasant dreams about the COVID-19 pandemic?	59	17.2	92	27.2	43	14.7	<0.001
Do you ever have unwanted thoughts that aren't related to the COVID-19 pandemic?	116	33.8	157	46.4	94	32.2	<0.001
Do you feel distant or cut off from the people around you?	206	60.1	244	72.2	204	69.9	0.002
Do you feel every morning as if the COVID-19 pandemic is happening over again?	91	26.5	167	49.4	121	41.4	<0.001
Do you have difficulty experiencing emotions like love or happiness?	146	42.6	182	53.9	132	45.2	0.009
Do you feel at the edge with what's going on around you even though there is no clear reason?	177	51.6	220	65.1	172	58.1	0.002
Have you experienced difficulty in focusing or concentrating on your work?	178	51.1	190	56.2	129	44.2	0.010
Have you got extremely impatient or angry during this period?	172	50.2	230	68.1	165	56.5	<0.001
Do you feel distressed when you encounter things that remind you of the COVID-19 pandemic?	167	48.7	228	67.5	159	54.5	<0.001
Do you get unwanted disturbing thoughts about the COVID-19 pandemic?	116	33.8	157	46.5	94	32.4	<0.001
Have you tried to not think about the COVID-19 when it's entered your mind?	173	50.2	190	56.2	130	44.2	0.010
Mann-Whitney II test- Spearman correlation test COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2	019						

### 

sleep disturbances were all higher in women than in men (p<0.001). More men predicted that the COVID-19 pandemic would last 6 months, whereas more women said that it would last one or more years (Table 4). The participants who were working in a department at high risk of COVID-19 was 54.3%. More persons working in such departments reported feelings of hopelessness about the future and increased anxiety during the pandemic than those working in departments at moderate risk of COVID-19 (p<0.001). Likewise, more reported having recently experienced sleep disturbances than those working in environments at low and moderate risk of COVID-19 (p<0.001). Previous psychiatric treatment history was reported less among persons working in departments at moderate risk of COVID-19 (p<0.001). The number of people working in environments at high risk of COVID-19 stating that it would last more than one year was higher than people working in other risk environments (p<0.001).

### Discussion

Our aim in this study was to analyze the post-traumatic stress symptoms of healthcare workers. It is crucial that healthcare institutions provide psychosocial support and intervention to their healthcare employees. Concern about infection, fatigue, burnout at the workplace and PTSD may be seen in healthcare workers (7). A study reported that PTSD was seen in 25% of healthcare workers during the SARS and Ebola epidemics (8). Our study found that the mean PTSD score in women was significantly higher than in men. Similarly, the mean TSSS score of nurses was higher than that of doctors and other healthcare workers. The reason for this may be that nurses constitute a group of healthcare workers having the greatest contact with patients. Nurses report a higher degree of physical reactions such as heart palpitations, trembling and sweating-when confronting environments reminding them of previous events than doctors and other healthcare workers do (p < 0.001) (29.9%). Additionally. nurses report a higher degree (68.6%) of avoidance behavior than do doctors and other healthcare workers.

The loss of a sense of security is closely related to PTSD. An earlier study reported that one of the greatest fears healthcare workers had during the SARS and MERS epidemics was that they would transmit infection to family and friends (4). The rapidity and ease at which COVID-19 spreads have also been a major stressor negatively affecting the mental health of healthcare workers. This stressful situation has been reported to be a critical risk factor for PTSD in healthcare workers (9). In our study, the fear of transmitting COVID-19 to others at home was less in doctors (83.7%) than in nurses (89.1%) and the other groups (91.4%). However, the difference between the groups was not statistically significant (p=0.008). The fear of transmitting the disease was quite high in all three groups. The fear of death, hopelessness about the future, an increase in anxiety levels, and recently having experienced sleep disturbances during the COVID-19 pandemic was higher in nurses than in doctors and the other groups. The virus is a cause of illness and death and involves uncertainty, which may produce unrealistic fear and panic (10). The greatest psychological impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on the mental health of society can be seen in the rise of extreme stress or anxiety in individuals (WHO, 2020). Sleep disturbances may explain the high rate of PTSD in nurses. In addition to having severe negative impacts on physical health, COVID-19 may cause mental health problems such as stress, insomnia, high anxiety and chronic depression (11).

While there is no monitoring system systematically tracking COVID-19related deaths of healthcare workers in the world, according to statistics compiled by Amnesty International, more than 3,000 healthcare workers

Table 3. PTSD scores between groups			
		Median ± SD	р
Sav	Male	16.8±13.8	<0.001
3CA	Female	23.1±12.1	<0.001
	Primary school	25.1±18.4	
	High school	21.2±13.1	
Education	Two-year college	23.5±13.3	<0.001
	University	21.7±13.3	
	PhD or medical specialization	18.1±13.8	
Marital status	Single	21.1±13.7	0.455
Walital status	Married	20.6±13.5	0.455
	Doctor	17.1±13.6	
Position held	Nurse	24.2±13.4	<0.001
	Other	20.4±12.1	
Da yay baya childran?	Yes	20.6±13.7	0 551
bo you have children?	No	20.1±13.6	0.551
is there an alderly percentiving at heme?	Yes	22.1±13.5	0.025
is there an endeny person living at nonne?	No	20.4±13.6	0.035
Do you emplo?	Yes	22.5±14.1	0.025
Do you smoke?	No	20.2±13.4	0.025
Do you drink alcohol?	Yes	22.1±14.1	0.021
Do you unink alconoi?	No	20.4±13.5	0.031
Do you have a history of psychiatric illness or treatment?	Yes	26.1±14.1	0.001
by you have a mistory of psychiatric inness of treatment?	No	20.4±13.5	0.001
Do you work at a conter where COVID 10 patients are being actively treated?	Yes	21.1±13.7	0.104
Do you work at a center where covid-19 patients are being actively treateu:	No	19.3±12.8	0.154
	Low	20.3±14.8	
Please assess the risk of being exposed to COVID-19 risk in the department where you work	Moderate	18.9±12.5	0.001
	High	22.3±14.1	
	Not at all	6.1±9.3	
To what extent have you been psychologically affected by this pandemic?	Somewhat	16.7±11.9	<0.001
	Excessively	29.8±11.2	
	Not at all	18.3±13.2	
Before the COVID-19 pandemic, to what extent were you anxious?	Somewhat	21.2±13.3	<0.001
	Excessively	29.6±13.3	
	Yes	23.4±14.8	0.070
Have you received a COVID-19 diagnosis?	No	20.6±13.5	0.078
Use a valative and calleonius hear diamaged with COVID 402	Yes	21.7±13.5	<0.001
Has a relative of a colleague been diagnosed with COVID-19?	No	17.4±13.7	<0.001
March White and the second state of DTCD. Destate on the state of the second state of			

Mann-Whitney U test-Spearman correlation test, PTSD: Post-traumatic stress disorder, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019

in 79 countries have died from COVID-19 (12). This situation increases the fear of death among healthcare workers. In our study, the fear of death was greater than the fear of transmitting COVID-19 to others at home. It was also greater in people who had children.

Although the rate of PTSD was significantly higher in nurses in our study, PTSD was also seen in the other two groups. Indeed, it was much higher in people working in environments at high risk for COVID-19 than in the other groups. A systematic study of the mental health of the general population showed that individuals experience the following mental health issues at the rates indicated: anxiety (6.3-50.9%), depression (14.6-48.3%), PTSD (7-53.4%), and stress (8.1%-81.9%) (12). In our study, the rate of anxiety among healthcare workers, which has increased, was 71.2%. They experienced feelings of hopelessness at a rate of 62.8% and PTSD at a rate of 75%. The difficulties that health care workers have in feeling safe at work may be due to the psychological distress that health care workers experience. The virus not being fully understood, the lack of

### Table 4. Differences questionnaire items between groups

	0	Doctor		Nurse		Other		
n		%	n	%	n	%		р
Are you afraid of transmitting COVID-19 to people who live in your home?	Yes	287	83.7	301	89.0	267	91.4	0.000
	No	56	16.3	37	10.1	25	8.6	0.000
Have you experienced a fear of death during the	Yes	144	41.98	171	50.59	112	38.4	0.006
COVID-19 pandemic?	No	199	58.0	167	49.4	180	61.6	0.000
Have you experienced hopelessness about the	Yes	211	61.5	232	68.6	168	57.5	0.042
future during the COVID-19 pandemic?	No	132	38.5	106	31.4	124	42.5	0.015
Has your anxiety level increased during the	Yes	235	68.5	264	78.1	194	66.4	0.002
COVID-19 pandemic?	No	108	31.5	74	21.9	98	33.6	0.002
Have you experienced clean disturbances lately?	Yes	183	53.4	261	77.2	171	58.6	<0.001
have you experienced sleep disturbances latery?	No	160	46.7	77	22.8	121	41.4	
	3 months	11	3.21	18	5.33	14	4.8	
How long do you think the COVID-19 pandemic will last?	6 months	50	14.6	44	13.02	35	11.1	0.205
	1 year	70	20.4	75	22.2	80	27.4	0.303
	More than 1 year	212	61.8	201	59.5	163	55.8	
Have you received psychiatric treatment during the	Yes	15	4.4	15	4.4	15	5.1	0.883
COVID-19 pandemic?	No	328	95.6	323	95.6	277	94.9	0.005

Mann-Whitney U test- Spearman correlation test, COVID-19: Coronavirus disease-2019

information on how to prevent and control it, long heavy workloads, the high risk of being exposed to COVID-19 patients, shortages of protective medical equipment, insufficient rest, and being exposed to critical life event like death may contribute to this feeling of being unsafe at work.

#### **Study Limitations**

Our study is not sustainable. We cannot predict what will happen one year later because most of the workers who participated in our research left our hospital. Also our study was conducted only one pandemic hospital. Future studies will be conducted different hospitals.

### Conclusion

PTSD has occurred in all healthcare workers during the COVID-19 pandemic, which claimed many lives of healthcare workers in Turkey since February 2021. It occurs more in nurses than in doctors and other healthcare workers. PTSD is also higher in women, who work in a risky setting or who have elderly people or children living at home. Anxiety levels in healthcare workers are high. This can be attributed to the length of work hours and insufficient rest, so it is recommended that healthcare workers should work on well-designed shifts and psychological support should be provided whenever it is necessary.

**Ethics Committee Approval:** All procedures were approved by University of Health Sciences Turkey, İstanbul Training and Research Hospital's Ethics Committee (approval number: 2276, date: 08.05.2020).

Informed Consent: It was obtained.

Peer-review: Externally and internally peer-reviewed.

Authorship Contributions: Concept: İ.G.K., S.B.; Design: İ.G.K., Ö.C., S.B.; Data Collection or Processing: İ.G.K., S.B.; Analysis or Interpretation: İ.G.K., Ö.C., S.B.; Literature Search: İ.G.K., Ö.C., S.B.; Writing: İ.G.K., Ö.C., S.B. Conflict of Interest: No conflict of interest was declared by the authors.

**Financial Disclosure:** The authors declared that this study received no financial support.

- Sohrabi C, Alsafi Z, O'Neill N, Khan M, Kerwan A, Al-Jabir A, et al. World Health Organization declares global emergency: A review of the 2019 novel coronavirus (COVID-19). Int J Surg 2020; 76: 71-6.
- 2. Tam DK, Lee S, Lee SS. Impact of SARS on avian influenza preparedness in healthcare workers. Infection 2007; 35: 320-5.
- Shih FJ, Turale S, Lin YS, Gau ML, Kao CC, Yang CY, et al. Surviving a lifethreatening crisis: Taiwan's nurse leaders' reflections and difficulties fighting the SARS epidemic. J Clin Nurs 2009; 18: 3391-400.
- Chan AO, Huak CY. Psychological impact of the 2003 severe acute respiratory syndrome outbreak on health care workers in a medium size regional general hospital in Singapore. Occup Med (Lond) 2004; 54: 190-6.
- Vagni M, Maiorano T, Giostra V, Pajardi D. Hardiness, stress and secondary trauma in Italian healthcare and emergency workers during the COVID-19 pandemic. Sustainability 2020; 12: 5592.
- Başoglu M, Salcioglu E, Livanou M, Ozeren M, Aker T, Kiliç C, et al. A study of the validity of a screening instrument for traumatic stress in earthquake survivors in Turkey. J Trauma Stress 2001; 14: 491-509.
- Kang L, Li Y, Hu S, Chen M, Yang C, Yang BX, et al. The mental health of medical workers in Wuhan, China dealing with the 2019 novel coronavirus. Lancet Psychiatry 2020; 7: e14.
- 8. Wu P, Fang Y, Guan Z, Fan B, Kong J, Yao Z, et al. The psychological impact of the SARS epidemic on hospital employees in China: exposure, risk perception, and altruistic acceptance of risk. Can J Psychiatry, 2009; 54: 302-11.
- El-Hage W, Hingray C, Lemogne C, Yrondi A, Brunault P, Bienvenu T, et al. Health professionals facing the coronavirus disease 2019 (COVID-19) pandemic: What are the mental health risks?. Encephale, 2020; 46: S73-80.

- Chew QH, Wei KC, Vasoo S, Chua HC, Sim K. Narrative synthesis of psychological and coping responses towards emerging infectious disease outbreaks in the general population: practical considerations for the COVID-19 pandemic. Singapore Med J 2020; 61: 350-6.
- 11. Wang D, Chen H, Zhai S, Zhu Z, Huang S, Zhou X, et al. Is returning to school during the COVID-19 pandemic stressful? A study on immediate mental health status of Chinese college students. J Affect Disord 2021; 287: 261-7.
- 12. Xiong, J, Lipsitz O, Nasri F, Lui LMW, Gill H, Phan L, et al. Impact of COVID-19 pandemic on mental health in the general population: A systematic review. J Affect Disord 2020; 277: 55-64.

Ahmet Baki Ahmet Barutcu Ahmet Mutlu Ahmet Öz Ahmet Yıldız Alexandru Corlateanu Ali Avcicek Ali Cetin Ali Fuat Erdem Arif Emre Ayşe Esra Koku Aksu Ayşegül Cansu Avtül Sargan Bahri Özer Baran Akagündüz Basak Bayram Berna Aslan Çetin Bilhan Pekar Buğra İlhan Burcu Arpinar Yiğitbaş **Burhan Engin** Caner İncekaş Cem Yıldırım Cüneyt Kocas Çiğdem Kalaycık Ertugay Deniz Tuna Edizer Didem Karacetin Ebru Aytekin Ekrem Bilal Karaayvaz Ela Araz Server Erdal İn Erdal Sakallı Erhan Şükür Erkan Gümüş Ertan Koç Esra Canan Kelten Talu Fatma Akyüz Fatma Esin Özdemir Fatma Tokgöz Akyıl Feray Akbaş Feyzullah Ersöz Filiz Yarşılıkal Güleroğlu Fulya Ağaoğlu Gökçen Başaranoğlu

Gökhan Altın Gülsah İlhan Hacı Ali Kılıcgün Hakan Aydın Hale Aral Halide Nur Ürer Hamide Pişkinpaşa Hanife Usta Atmaca Hasan Bektas Hasan Turan Havri Polat Hikmet Köseoğlu Hülya Gül Hülya Olgun Hüsnü Erkmen Isik Kaban Işıl Gençdal Işıl Özkoçak Turan İbrahim Akkoç İbrahim Azbov İlker Nihat Ökten İsmail Doğu Kılıç İstemi Serin Kaan Kara Kerem Erkalp Kerem Kökoğlu Kübranur Ünal Levent Dalar Mazhar Müslüm Tuna Mazlum Cöpür Mediha Gönenc Ortaköylü Mehmet Akif Üstüner Mehmet Celal Kızılkaya Mehmet Faik Özcelik Mehmet Hilmi Doğu Mehmet Kapicioğlu Mehmet Onur Kaya Mehmet Toptas Meral Küçük Yetgin Mert Mahsuni Sevinç Mosayeb Rostamian Muhammed Zübeyr Üçüncü Murat Koser Murat Yeşilaras

Mustafa Yavuz Samancı Nagehan Didem Sarı Nazan Yurtçu Nihat Aksakal Nihat Sayın Orhan Özturan Orhan Yılmaz Oruc Alper Onk Özen Ayrancı Osmanbasoğlu Özgür Dikme Özgür Yiğit Özlem Dikme Polat Canbolat Recai Gökcan Sabiha Güngör Kobat Sare Gülfem Özlü Savaş Karataş Seda Turgut Sefa Giray Batıbay Serbülent Yiğit Serkan Sarı Sevda Bağ Sibel Arınç Sina Mokhtare Sinan Demircioğlu Sinem Nedime Sökücü Soykan Arıkan Suat Turgut Şenay Aydın Şennur Köse Şükrü Çolak Turgut Karabağ Türker Emre Ufuk Emre Toprak Ufuk Oğuz İdiz Ümit Kocaman Veysel Erden Yalcın Hacıoğlu Yunus Atıcı Yusuf Öztürkmen Yusuf Yıldırım Yücel Bilgin Zeliha Matur

Abdullah Soydan Mahmutoğlu	
Abdullah Tüten	
Abdurrahman Tünay	
Adem Gül	
Ahmet Batuhan Demiral	
Ahmet Engin Atay	
Ahmet Kayalı	
Ahmet Özer Şehirli	
Ahmet Volkan Sünter	
Ahu Soyocak	
Akif Enes Arikan	
Ali Alemdar	
Ali Emre Naycı	
Ali Murat Akçıl	
Alican Barış	
Alpay Tuncar	
Arzu Dobral	
Aslı Aykac	
Attila Bestemir	
Avbüke Kekecoğlu	
Avkut Özmen	
Avsel Gürcan Atcı	107
Avsel Kükner	183
Avse Gül Ferlengez	51
Avce İrem Vasin	241
Avse Zehra Gül	90
Avcegül Ratioğlu-Karaaltın	144
	110
Daris Acar	100
Bally Acal	
Bayram Şen	
Bengu şayıan	
Bennur Esen	
Berna Şermin Kiliç	
Burak Kankaya	
Burcu Hacıoğlu	
Bünyamin Altundal	
Bünyamin Gürbulak	
Cemal Aker	
Cemil Colak	
Cengiz Ozdemir	113, 199
Cengizhan Kılıçaslan	
Cenk Hilmi Kılıç	
Cihad Tatar	
Cihan İlyas Sevgican	
Cihan Uras	
Çağla Şişman	

5	Çiğdem Öztürk	
4	Deniz Tataroğlu Özyükseler	
1	Deniz Tural	
2	Didem Arman	102
6	Dilek Çokar	6
5	Dinçer Altınel	164, 290
6	Direnç Özlem Aksoy	
3	Doğan Çakan	144, 174
0	Duygu Erdil	1
5	Ece Akalın Akkaş	229
5	Efe Can	1
7	Ekrem Çakar	154
9	Elif Akşahin	144
6	Elif Korkut	229
2	Emel Sağlam	85
5	Emre Sedar Saygılı	39
7	Ender Hür	60
3	Enes Yiğit	1
5	Ensar Çakır	69
5	Erdem Kınacı	135
9	Erdinç Serin	254
7	Erkut Bolat	
3	Ersen Karakılıç	39
1	Esma Altunoğlu	254
1	Esra Hatipoğlu	179
0	Eyyup Kara	144
4	Fatma Hilal Yagin	
9	Fatma Sinem Hocaoğlu	194
6	Fatma Tokgöz Akyil	199
9	Fatmanur Yılmaz Köktaşoğlu	
1	Fehmi Ünal	29
3	Ferda Yılmaz İnal	
5	Fevzi Birişik	12
9	Furkan Çiftci	
0	Gamze Kulduk	
5	Gaye Toplu	164, 290
9	Gökhan Atay	60
0	Gözde Kalbaran Kısmet	113
4	Gülçin Şahingöz Erdal	
6	Gülfer Bektaş	139
0	Gülru Birce Sönmezoz	
9	Gülsüm Bingöl	264, 301
7	Gülşah Günlüoğlu	
9	Gülşah Koç	55
4	Hakan Çankaya	159
4	Hale Aral	
5	Halil Alış	55
6	Halil Kara	45

Hasan Bektas	
Hasan Bulut	
Hasan Tokdil	
Hayrettin Daskaya	
Hayri Canbaz	
Huriye Serin	
, Hülya Güngel	
Hüseyin Acar	
Hüseyin Çelik	
Hüseyin Şah	
Işıl Pakiş	
Işıl Yurdaışık	
İbrahim Akkoç	
İbrahim Çil	
İbrahim Taskın Rakıcı	
İdris Kurtulus	
ilkav Gültürk	
İmran Önür	301
İnsa Gül Ekiz İscanlı	113
İsmail Gökhan Kalaycı	310
Kaan Kara	199
Kadir Canoğlu	113
Kamuran Asım Demirulus	189
Kardelen Ohtaroğlu Tokdil	264
Kavahan Karavtuğ	260
Kayhan Yakın	216
Kemal Karanınar	96 205
levent Cansever	96
l event Özgönenel	6
Mehmet Ali Bedirhan	96
Mehmet Berkoz	159
Mehmet Demirel	125
Mehmet Ekinci	125 260
Mehmet Emin Piskinnasa	65 74 179
Mehmet Ersin	125
Mehmet Göktuğ Efgan	296
Mehmet Tontas	205 301
Mehmet Turgut Adatene	203, 301
Mehtan Gökce Margunato	254
Meliha Orhon Ergiin	149
Merdan Serin	164 290
Mert Mahsuni Sevinc	135
Merve Özbek	96
Mesut Yilmaz	269
Muharrem Nasifov	20J 201
Murat Fren	120
Murat Haliloğlu	205
Murat Usta	254
Murat Yılmaz	125

Mutlu Niyazoğlu	179
Müge Göre Karaali	
Nazım Bozan	159
Nihal Seden Boyoğlu	170
Nihat Gülaydın	131
Nil Atakul	
Nilüfer Kale	
Nursu Kara	102
Oğuzhan Okcu	
Okan Övünç	170
Onur Dülgeroğlu	
Osman Oğuz	194
Osman Sezer Çınaroğlu	296
Ömer Ayten	113
Ömer Batın Gözübüyük	6
Özben Ceylan	102
Özdeş Mahmutoğlu	
Özen Ayrancı Osmanbaşoğlu	
Özge Canbek	
Özge Özden	
Özgecan Dulgar	
Özgür Yiğit	
Özlem Kahya	199
Pelin Kılıçkaya	
Pınar Kundi	
Pınar Sultan	
Recep Bedir	
Saadet Pilten	85
Safinaz Yıldız	6
Sami Akbulut	
Savaş Karataş	
Seda Duman Öztürk	
Seda Tural Onur	199, 205, 301
Sedat Altın	
Seher Yıldız Tacar	
Selim Doğan	135, 154
Selma Şengiz Erhan	
Semih Uşaklıoğlu	
Serdar Cömert	102
Serkan Sayıner	
Sevda Bağ	34, 107, 310
Sibel Yurt	
Sinem Ertaş	
Sinem Nedime Sökücü	199, 301
Soner Duman	60
Suat Bilici	170
Süleyman Erdoğdu	
Süleyman Hilmi Aksoy	119
Şahabettin Selek	

Şennur Köse	60, 254
Şensu Dinçer	6
Şükrü Arslan	
Şükrü Çolak	
Tuğba Eyigürbüz	
Turgut Karabağ	74
Türkan Şimşek	
Türker Şahinkaya	6
Ufuk Emre	
Ufuk Oğuz Idiz	
Umut Payza	
Veysel Erden	
Vildan Manav	
Vüsale Gözütok	
Yadigar Yılmaz	
Yahya Güvenç	

Yalçın Güzelhan	
Yalçın Hacıoğlu	
Yaşar Keskin	
Yeşim Karagöz	
Yetkin Zeki Yılmaz	
Yıldız Atamer	
Yunus Seyrek	
Yusuf Kayar	
Yusuf Öztürkmen	189
Yücel Bilgin	
Yüksel Erdal	
Zehra Çınar	1
Zehra Kaya	55
Zerrin Yıldırım	
Ziya Demirci	
Züleyha Dilek Gülmez	

Abdominal pain	131
Acne vulgaris	1
Acromegaly	179
Acute appendicitis	
Adiponectin	254
Allergic rhinitis	159
Amyloid, endometriosis externa	
Androgen deprivation therapy	
Anti-trombotic treatments	
Anxiety	107, 220
Apoptosis	
Apparent diffusion coefficient	
Artificial intelligence	
Artificial neural networks	79
Auditory brainstem response	
Balance	6
Basic life support	
Biomarkers of prognosis	65
Blood gas analyzers	
Blood pressure	
Brain magnetic resonance imaging	
Breast	45
Breast augmentation	
Breast cancer	210, 241
Breast surgery	
BUN/albumin ratio	
Candida	
Cardiac complications	
Cardiac magnetic resonance	
Cardiovascular diseases	
Cardiovascular imaging	
CAT	159
Children	
Chitosan	183
Chronic obstructive pulmonary disease	205. 220
Cisplatin	183
Clinical severity	
(O-oxymetry	194
Colles fracture treatment	260
Colon cancer	135
Complication	45 135
Computed tomography	13, 135
Coning stress	
Conner	
cohhei	
Core hiopsy	7/1

Coronary artery calcium score	74
Coronary artery disease	74
Corticosteroid	113
COVID-19	96, 301, 310
COVID-19 pneumonia	65
Critical congenital heart disease	102
cumulative effective dose	119
Depression	
Desmoid tumor	131
Desperate approach	34
DISCERN	79
Diabetic complications	254
Diabetic retinopathy	254
Diastolic dysfunction	179
Diffusion weighted imaging	
Disability	12
Disabled children	34
Distal radius fracture	
Distant metastasis	210
Diverticulitis	69
Docetaxel	
Emergency department	
Empty sella	229
Endometriosis	131
Endoscopic balloon and bougie dilatation	154
Epidemiology	164
Erector spinae plane block	149
Exercise	6
Femoral neck fractures	189
Fertilization in vitro	216
Fibromyalgia	
Fine-needle biopsy	170
Function	6
Functional outcomes	125
Gardnerella vaginalis	29
Gastric cancer	135
Gastrointestinal cancer	135
Gastrointestinal endoscopy	20
Genetic risk factors	210
Genomics	210
Glucose	
GPx-1	159
Growth differentiation factor 15	74, 179
Health	12
Healthcare workers	

Hearing loss	
Hematoma	
Hematopoietic stem cell	
Hemifacial spasm	
Hemodialysis	
Hemoglobin	
Hepatorenal toxicity	
Histogram analysis	
Hospitalization	
Hynchey classification	
Hyperglycemia	
Hypertension	
Immunosuppressive therapy	
Infant	
Inflammation	
Informed consent	
Intensive care units	
Interleukins	85
Internal fixation	
Intracranial hypertension	
Intradialytic hypotension	60
Intraoperative	
Intratumoral budding	
Invasive staging	
Ionizing radiation	
Irritable bowel syndrome	
Isotretinoin dose	1
Kidney injury molecule-1	
Knee	
Laparoscopic cholecystectomy	
Length of stay	
Local anesthesia	
Low-grade mucinous neoplasia	
Lower limb alignment	
Maternal-fetal relations	
Mediastinoscopy	
Metaphase	
Metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer	
Methanol intoxication	
Method comparison	
Mild varus	
MnSOD	
Mood disorder	
Mortality	. 113, 199, 205, 296
Mucociliary clearance	

Muscle cramps	60
Musculoskeletal system	
Nasal dryness	1
Nasal obstruction	1
Nasal obstruction/diagnosis	
Nasal Schirmer test	1
Nasal septum	
Neoadjuvant chemotherapy	
Neonatal screening	
Neovascularization	
Neuroendocrine tumor	
Neutrophil/lymphocyte ratio	69
Newborn	
NLR	199
Non-standard surgical instruments	
Nose/physiology	
Obesity	
Obsessive-compulsive disorder	
Oocytes	
Osteoarthritis	6, 107
Ovarian reserve	
Ovarian stimulation	
Oxidative stress	
P53	55
Pain	6
Pain management	
Patient rights	
Percutaneous kyphoplasty	
Percutaneous pinning	
Physician	
Plastic surgery	
PLR	
Polycystic ovary syndrome	
Polymorphism	
Post-traumatic stress disorder	
Posterior circulation stroke	
Postoperative	
Postoperative pain	51, 149
Posttest	
Predictors	
Pregnancy	
Presepsin	65
Pretest	
Prostate cancer	
Pulmonary embolism	

Pulse oximetry	
Quality and the reliability of videos	79
Quality of life	
Radiation exposure	
Residual varus	
Retinal nerve fiber layer	
Risk of obesity	55
Saccharin/pharmacokinetics	
SARS-CoV-2	39, 144, 301
Screening	
Sedation practice	20
Self-expandable metallic stent	154
Sensitive skin	
Sequele	
Serrated lesion	247
Silicone breast implant	
Single nucleotide polymorphism	55
Skin cancer	
Small fiber neuropathy	
Smoking	
Sodium lauryl sulphate	
Stroke pattern	16
Submissive approach	

Survey	
TEP	79
Testosterone	90
Thyroid carcinoma	170
Thyroid dysfunction	
Thyroid nodule	
Time to surgery	
Tissue expander	
Tocilizumab	113
Total knee arthroplasty	
Totally ekstraperitoneal hernia repair	79
Toxic optic neuropathy	
Transplantation	119
Trapezius myalgia	51
Treatment response	241
Trichomonas	
Tuberculosis	
Turkey	
Upper gastrointestinal strictures	154
Vaginitis	29
Varus deformity	
Vertebral artery hypoplasia	16